ABANT IZZET BAYSAL UNIVERSITY

INSTITUTE OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

POSTTRAUMATIC GROWTH AND CORE BEREAVEMENT IN GRIEVING INDIVIDUALS: EXAMINING THE FIVE STAGES OF GRIEF

SAMET BAŞ

JUNE 2016

ABANT IZZET BAYSAL UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF SOCIAL SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY

POSTTRAUMATIC GROWTH AND CORE BEREAVEMENT IN GRIEVING INDIVIDUALS: EXAMINING THE FIVE STAGES OF GRIEF

MASTER THESIS

Samet BAŞ

Supervisor Assoc. Prof. Dr. Emre ŞENOL-DURAK

BOLU 2016

To Institute of Social Sciences,

The study titled **"Posttraumatic Growth and Core Bereavement In Grieving Individuals: Examining The Five Stages of Grief"**, which belongs to **Samet BAŞ**, was certified as fully adequate in scope and quality, and as a **thesis for the degree of Master of Science** by the examining committee members.

03.06.2016

Examining Com	Signature	
Member (Super	visor) : Assoc. Prof. Dr. Emre ŞENOL-DURAK	
Member	: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mithat DURAK	
Member	: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Müjgan İNÖZÜ	•••••

Approval of Institute of Social Sciences

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Erol ÖZTÜRK Director of Institute of Social Sciences

ETHICAL APPROPRIATENESS DECLERATION

I hereby declare that all information in this document titled "Posttraumatic Growth and Core Bereavement In Grieving Individuals: Examining The Five Stages of Grief", has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

> Samet BAŞ 03. 06. 2016

PREFACE

The present study was prepared as a master thesis and examined associations of Posttraumatic Growth through the Five Stages of Grief and Core Bereavement. In line with this purpose, bereaved individuals were included in the current study. First of all, I would like to thank all participants for valuable shares from their inner life.

Beyond any doubt, I believe that it would not be possible to complete this precious study without any support of many people. I would like to express my appreciations to my supervisor Assoc. Prof. Dr. Emre Şenol-Durak for guiding me from the begging of thesis to the end. I felt her support, whenever I have a difficulty. Without her valuable knowledge, effort, critics, and support I would not be able to come to the end of this process. I also thank Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mithat Durak who is also one of jury members.

Additionally, I would like to express my gratitude to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Müjgan İnözü. She is one of the most impressive persons for my academic career. I mostly benefit from her precious knowledge, experiences in the field, and also work discipline. I am sure about that whenever I need help I will always feel her valuable support by my side.

Finally, I would like to appreciate to all my friends, and colleagues who were supportive at various levels of my thesis. Especially, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Ufuk Kocatepe for her valuable support and experiences. I believe that she will be a wise academician.

I also deeply thank Cantürk Akben for his great experiences, knowledge and critics about writing process. Moreover, I would like to thank Hilal Yeken for her valuable interest in my subject. Additionally, Selen Korkmaz, Haluk Altıntaş, Sedef Baykuş, and Şerife Gül Ayhan are the students who deserve deep thanks for their precious helps.

Lastly, I would like to express my appreciativeness for a person who is a valuable part of my private life, Elif Parlapan. Undoubtedly, I believe that it would not be possible to cope with this difficult and highly stressful process without her affectionate and loving support. I know that I am a very lucky man to have such pretty woman.

Samet BAŞ 03.06.2016

To my dear family whose love, support, and prays of day and nights make me able to get such degree an honor...

ABSTRACT

POSTTRAUMATIC GROWTH AND CORE BEREAVEMENT IN GRIEVING INDIVIDUALS: EXAMINING THE FIVE STAGES OF GRIEF

Samet BAŞ

Master Thesis Department of Psychology Supervisor: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Emre ŞENOL-DURAK June 2016, 132 + XIX Pages

This study was designed to investigate possible associations of Posttraumatic Growth with the Five Stages of Grief (denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance), and intensity of bereavement, together with several bereaved-related (age, gender, education, living conditions, and receiving professional help), loss-related (loss gender, suddenness of loss, time since loss, and closeness to the deceased) factors, and the factors of quality of relationship with deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship with deceased). With this purpose, 501 bereaved individuals who have a significant loss experience (e.g., father, mother, sibling, child, or close friend etc.) provided data on posttraumatic growth (PTG-X), the five stages of grief (FSGS), and bereavement intensity (CBI), as well as demographic information. Moreover, the five stages of grief and its associations with core bereavement and posttraumatic growth were tested empirically for the first time with a model. Results revealed that several bereaved/loss related variables (gender, education, living conditions, and closeness to the deceased) associated with posttraumatic growth, core bereavement, and certain stages of grief. Additionally, tested model revealed that the nature of the five stages of grief can be separated into two groups: pre-acceptance and acceptance stages. While acceptance stage directly associated, pre-acceptance

stages indirectly (by the way of core bereavement) associated with posttraumatic growth. Moreover, bargaining stage takes a junction role between positive and negative directions in grieving process. Overall, findings of the present study reveal both the linear and overlapping natures of the five stages of grief.

Key words: Posttraumatic growth, Bereavement, Grieving Stages.

ÖZET

KAYIP YAŞANTISI OLAN BİREYLERDE TRAVMA SONRASI GELİŞİM VE TEMEL YAS UNSURLARI: YASIN BEŞ AŞAMASININ İNCELENMESİ

Samet BAŞ

Yüksek Lisans Tezi Psikoloji Bölümü Danışman: Prof. Dr. Emre ŞENOL-DURAK Haziran 2016, 132 + XIX Sayfa

Bu çalışma, Travma Sonrası Gelişim ile Yasın Beş Aşamasının (inkar, öfke, pazarlık, depresyon ve kabul) ve yasın yoğunluğunun kaybı olanla ilişkili faktörler (cinsiyet, eğitim, yaşam koşulları ve profesyonel yardım) ve kayıpla ilişkili faktörler (kaybın cinsiyeti, kaybın ani/beklenmedik oluşu, kayıp sonrası süre ve kayba olan yakınlık derecesi) ve kaybedilen kişiyle olan ilişkinin kalitesi (ilişki kalitesi, etkileşim düzeyi ve ilişkinin destekleyiciliği) ile birlikte değerlendirilmesini amaçlamaktadır. Bu doğrultuda önemli bir kayıp yaşantısına (ör. anne, baba, kardeş, çocuk ve ya sevilen bir arkadaş) sahip 501 bireyden travma sonrası gelişim, yasın beş aşaması ve temel yas unsurları verilerinin yansıra demografik bilgiler elde edilmiştir. Ayrıca bu sayede, yasın beş aşamasının yasın yoğunluğu ve travma sonrası gelişimle ilişkisi ilk defa görgül bir modelle test edilmiştir. Sonuçlar, bazı kayıp/kaybı olan ile ilişkili faktörlerin (ör. cinsiyet, eğitim, yaşam koşulu ve kayba olan yakınlık derecesi) travma sonrası gelişim, temel yas unsurları ve bazı yas aşamalarıyla ilişkili olduğunu göstermiştir. Ayrıca test edilen model yasın beş aşamasının kabul öncesi ve kabul aşamaları olarak değerlendirilebileceğini ortaya koymuştur. Kabul aşaması direkt olarak travma sonrası gelişim ile ilişkili iken, kabul öncesi aşamaları yasın yoğunluğu aracılığıyla dolaylı olarak travma sonrası gelişimle ilişkili bulunmuştur. Ayrıca pazarlık aşamasının

olumsuz ve olumlu yas süreçleri arasında bir kavşak rolü üstlendiği görülmektedir. Bütün bu sonuçlar aynı zamanda yasın beş aşamasının hem doğrusal hem de eş zamanlı görülebilen bir süreç olduğunu ortaya koymuştur.

Anahtar kelimeler: Travma Sorası Gelişim, Yakın Kaybı, Yas Aşamaları

TABLE OF CONTENTS

THESIS CONSENTii
ETHICAL APPROPRIATENESS DECLERATIONiii
PREFACEiv
ABSTRACTvii
ÖZETix
TABLE OF CONTENTSxi
LIST OF TABLES xvi
LIST OF FIGURES
ABBREVIATION LIST xix
INTRODUCTION1
CHAPTER I
1. LITERATURE REVIEW
1.1. Trauma and Loss (Traumatic and Non-Traumatic Bereavement)
1.2. Traumatic Bereavement and Mental Health6
1.3. A Bitter Experience: Loss
1.3.1. Different Expressions Related with Loss
1.3.1.1. Loss and Bereavement9
1.3.1.2. Grief
1.3.1.3. Mourning10

1.3.2. Complicated/Prolonged Grief	11
1.3.3. Grief Reactions to Different Types of Loss	
1.3.3.1. Loss of Spouse	
1.3.3.2. Bereaved Parents (Loss of a Child)	
1.3.3.3. Parental Bereavement (Loss of a Parent)	
1.3.3.4. Bereaved Siblings	
1.3.3.5. Other Loss Experiences	
1.3.4. Modern Grief Theories	
1.3.4.1. Phases of Grieving	
1.3.5.2. Task of Grieving	
1.3.5.3. Five Stages of Grief	
1.3.5.4. Two-Track Model of Bereavement	
1.4. Positive Effects of Trauma and Stress	
1.4.1. Posttraumatic Growth	
1.4.1.1. The Process of Posttraumatic Growth	
1.4.1.2. Individual Characteristics and PTG	
1.4.1.3. Cognitive Processing and Rumination	
1.5. Aim of the Present Study	
1.6. Hypotheses of the Present Study	
CHAPTER II	
2. METHOD	
2.1. Population and Sample	
2.1.1. Participants	
2.2. Instruments	

	2.2.1. Demographical Information Form	. 36
	2.2.2. Posttraumatic Growth Inventory-X Version (PTGI-X)	. 38
	2.2.3. Core Bereavement Items (CBI)	. 39
	2.2.4. The Five Stages of Grief Scale (FSGS)	. 39
2.3	Procedure	. 40

CHAPTER III	41
. RESULTS	41
3.1. Data Cleaning	41
3.2. Descriptive Statistics of the Variables	41
3.3. Correlations among the Variables	44
3.3.1. Quality of Relationship with Deceased	44
3.3.2. Posttraumatic Growth	46
3.3.3. Core Bereavement	46
3.3.4. The Five Stages of Grief	47
3.4. Group Differences	48
3.4.1. Bereaved-Related Variables	48
3.4.1.1. The Role of Gender Differences	48
3.4.1.2. The Role of Living Conditions	50
3.4.1.3. The Role of Education Level	51
3.4.1.4. Receiving Professional Help	56
3.4.1.5. Having Loss in Last Year	56
3.4.2. Loss-Related Variables	56
3.4.2.1. The Role of Gender Differences	57
3.4.2.2. The Role of Sudden/Unexpected Nature of Death	57

3.4.2.3. The Role of Closeness to the Deceased
3.5. Hierarchical Multiple Regression Analyses
3.5.1. Variables Associated with The Five Stages of Grief
3.5.1.1. Denial
3.5.1.2. Anger
3.5.1.3. Bargaining
3.5.1.4. Depression
3.5.1.5. Acceptance
3.5.2. Variables Associated with Core Bereavement
3.5.3. Variables Associated with Posttraumatic Growth72
3.6. Testing The Model of Five Stages of Grief, Grief Intensity and Posttraumatic
Growth76
CHAPTER IV 80
4. DISCUSSION
4.1. Correlations among the Variables
4.2. Bereaved-Related Factors
4.3. Loss-Related Factors
4.4. Variables Associated with The Five Stages of Grief, Core Bereavement and

4.3. Loss-Related Factors
4.4. Variables Associated with The Five Stages of Grief, Core Bereavement and
Posttraumatic Growth
4.4.1. The Five Stages of Grief
4.4.2. Core Bereavement
4.4.3. Posttraumatic Growth
4.5. Testing the Model of Five Stages of Grief, Grief Intensity and Posttraumatic
Growth
4.6. Limitations

4.7. Clinical Implications	
4.8. Further Studies	
4.9. Conclusion	
REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	
Appendix A: Demographic Information Form	
Appendix B: Posttraumatic Growt Inventory - X Version	
Appendix C: Core Bereavement Inventory	
Appendix D: The Five Stages of Grief Scale	100
Appendix D. The Tive Suges of Oner Seure	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Demographic characteristics of the participants	37
Table 3.1: Descriptive characteristic of the variables	42
Table 3.2: Demographic characteristics of the loss related variables	43
Table 3.3: Correlations among the variables 4	45
Table 3.4: Independent samples t-test results (I)	53
Table 3.5: Independent samples t-test results (II)	54
Table 3.6: One-way ANOVA results (I)	55
Table 3.7: One-way ANOVA results (II)	56
Table 3.8: Variables associated with the five stages of grief	70
Table 3.9: Variables associated with core bereavement and posttraumatic growth	73
Table 3.10: General summary of multiple hierarchical regression analyses	75

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: The Interface of trauma and bereavement (Stroebe et al. 2001)
Figure 3.1: Posttraumatic growth and gender
Figure 3.2: Core bereavement and gender
Figure 3.3: The stage of acceptance and gender
Figure 3.4: The stage of anger and living conditions
Figure 3.5: The stage of depression and living conditions
Figure 3.6: Education level and posttraumatic growth
Figure 3.7: Education level and core bereavement
Figure 3.8: Education level and anger stage
Figure 3.9: Education level and bargaining stage
Figure 3.10: Education level and depression stage
Figure 3.11: Education level and acceptance stage
Figure 3.12: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and core bereavement 58
Figure 3.13: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and core bereavement 59
Figure 3.14: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and bargaining stage 60
Figure 3.15: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and depression stage
Figure 3.16: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and depression stage
Figure 3.17: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and acceptance stage

Figure: 3.18:	Testing the model	of five stages o	f grief	

xviii

ABBREVIATION LIST

- **ANOVA** : Analysis of Variance
- **PTGI** : Posttraumatic Growth Inventory
- **CBI** : Core Bereavement Inventory
- **FSGS** : Five Stages of Grief Scale
- M : Mean
- Max : Maximum
- Min : Minimum
- **SD** : Standard Deviation

INTRODUCTION

'Traumatic events are extraordinary, not because they occur rarely, but rather because they overwhelm the ordinary human adaptations to life..."

Judith L. Herman¹

Traumatic events are generally seen as unusual and rare events. However, in some regions of the world, they have been commonly seen as a big part of daily life. For instance, there are two massive earthquakes in the history of Turkey. In 1997 (İzmit), 17118 people lost their lives, while 606 people dead in 2011 (Van) due to the earthquakes, officially (BDTİM 2015). Also, recently more than 300 people lost their life in a mine accident, in Soma. In addition to earthquakes, terrorism has become one of the most common traumatic events for Turkey and its neighboring countries that results the death of many innocent people. Recently, more than 200 people killed by three different blasts in the capital of Turkey. In addition to earthquakes and terrorism, many people lost their lives due to the several reasons (e.g. chronic, sudden or terminal illnesses, suicide or accidents etc.).

It is not surprising that traumatic events lead to many physical, psychological and social problems for the survivors of trauma. However, after a significant loss experience bereaved individuals (parents, couples, friends or someone close to deceased) also struggle with many physical and emotional problems. Depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress disorder or complicated/prolonged grief disorders have been accepted most common disorders that follow the death of a loved one because of several reasons. All these reactions have been accepted as negative side of stressful life events and researchers have mostly examined these reactions.

¹ Herman (1997: 33).

Recently, Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996) conceptualized a model, namely Posttraumatic Growth that arising from struggling with major life crisis. Although, positive outcomes have been recognized for centuries, it was first studied systematically by these researches. According to their model, traumatic events cause a shift in survivor's worldview and results a personal growth. However, there is no consensus in the field about whether loss experiences can be categorized as a traumatic event or not. Calhoun and colleagues (2010) revealed that if the loss experience is intense as shattering your basic assumptions about yourself, others and world, it is more likely lead to growth. However, this relationship has not been tested systematically with bereaved individuals.

Loss of a loved one has been accepted as one of the most devastating events for bereaved individuals. Therefore, related subjects such as reactions to death, bereavement and grief processes have been widely studied areas in the field. Moreover, there are several grief models that identify grief processes in the frame of bereaved individuals. These models can be categorized as stages, phases, or tasks of grief process. Kübler-Ross (1969) conceptualized a model, namely Five Stages of Grief with terminally ill patients. This model is one the most accepted stage model of grief and revised recently by Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2005) in a book *On Grief and Grieving: Finding the Meaning of Grief Through the Five Stages of Loss* with bereaved individuals who lost a loved one. Although, this model has been widely accepted by several disciplines, researchers have limitedly tested it.

In the present study, loss of a loved one has been accepted as a major life crisis. Therefore, following the loss of a loved one, possible associations between Posttraumatic Growth, the Five Stages of Grief, and intensity of their bereavement by Core Bereavement Phenomenon (Burnett et al. 1997) are questioned.

CHAPTER I

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

Several negative life events have been examined in the context of their traumatic influence, such as, domestic violence (Abrahams 2007), sexual assaults (Dura-Vila, Littlewood, and Leavey 2013), natural disasters (Arnberg, Johannesson, and Michel 2013), combat veterans (Raab et al. 2015) and health problems (cancer, HIV etc.; Sikkema et al. 2013). These events are described as threatening events.

Psychological trauma also includes threatening life events that do not lead to physical damage or harm. These events include bereavement experiences such as individuals losing their families, friends and someone close to them or survivors of terminal illness. Parental loss (Stoppelbein, Greening, and Elkin 2006) and child or infant loss (Christiansen, Olff, and Elklit 2014) have been mentioned as traumatic events specific to grief experiences of deceased individuals. However, these events have been less likely to be examined in the literature.

1.1. Trauma and Loss (Traumatic and Non-Traumatic Bereavement)

Sooner or later, almost everyone may experience the loss of a loved one, at least once during his/her life period. According to the report of United Nations, probability of dying between the ages 15 and 60 in the world globally was 157 per 1000, during the years 2010-2015 (UN 2013). When considering the mortality rates of Turkey, 390,121 people died (5 per 1000) totally by the year 2014 (TÜİK 2015). Contrary to Turkey, global death rate is very high worldwide. Moreover, according to the same database of the Turkish Statistical Institute (2015), 48.6% of the deceased were 75 and more years old. These rates indicate that there are high levels of death rates totally worldwide, additionally, 52.4% of the deceased died in an age range that is lower than life expectancy (M = 76,3; TÜİK 2014). Thus, more than half of the deaths can be accepted as unexpected death experiences.

"Trauma" and "bereavement" are the terms generally used in the same context both in daily life and in the literature. Generally bereavement term is used in the meaning of loss. It refers to the "situation a person who has recently experienced the loss of someone significant through that person's death (e.g., death of one's partner, parent or child etc.)." (Stroebe, Schut, and Finkenauer 2001: 188).

According to the Rubin, Malkinson, and Witztum (2003) it is needed to specify the meaning of the trauma in the context of bereavement. They highlighted that trauma surrounds or accompanies the bereavement under terrible conditions such as, unexpected death. While some researches (Rubin et al. 2003) subsume that the all loss experiences (bereavement) are traumatic, and have a potential to be traumatic bereavement, others consider that there is a different interaction between trauma and bereavement (Stroebe et al. 2001).

In their leading article, Stroebe and colleagues (2001: 189) specify that, "traumatic events can occur without bereavement". They counter argue that a loss can be either called as a trauma or bereavement. However, they also mentioned a third category of "traumatic bereavements". For instance, traumas including bereavement can be accepted in this traumatic bereavement term. This interaction between trauma and bereavement was showed detailed in Figure 1.1. Traumatic events such as psychological earthquakes (Ozdemir et al. 2015), sexual assault (McCauley and Casler 2015; Ullman, Relyea, Peter-Hagene, et al. 2013), breast cancer (Arnaboldi et al. 2014), or hearth diseases (Senol-Durak and Ayvasik 2010a) are accepted in those events. For the "traumatic bereavements" sudden or unexpected death of a loved one commonly seen in the traumatic events such as a cancer (Lichtenthal and Breitbart 2015), violent death (Burke and Neimeyer 2014), terrorist attacks (Stevens et al. 2013), natural disasters (Garcia et al. 2015; Kalantari and Vostanis 2010) or suicide (Pitman et al. 2014).



Figure 1.1: The Interface of trauma and bereavement (Stroebe et al. 2001)

Traumatic events and its essential features have been presented in different editions of Diagnostic and Statistical Manuel of Mental Disorders (DSMs) since 1980. In DSM-III, psychological distressing events are the first time described under the title of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), and presented events that must be outside the range of usual human experience (APA 1980). In the revised form, DSM-III-TR, although there is still an emphasis on the "unusual human experience" (e.g., outside the range of such common experience like simple bereavement, chronic illness or marital conflict etc.), the content of traumatic stressors is enlarged (APA 1987). When considering DSM-IV and DSM-IV-TR, witnessing a traumatic event to another person or learning the event that experienced by a family member or close friend, are accepted as traumatic stressors (APA 1994, 2000). In the latest edition, DSM-V, essential feature of the traumatic event is described as exposing to a actual or threatening death, serious injury, or sexual violence in different ways (directly exposure to the event, witnessing, or learning the event as it occurred to a family member, close friend or others; APA 2013). Although the lines of a traumatic event has been drawn by DSMs, in real life it seems very difficult to make a distinction between traumatic and non-traumatic bereavement, also this is often not possible (Rubin et al. 2003). In this regard, trauma and bereavement interface in multiple ways. In some bereavement types, such as a long-expected death or a child death to say it is not a traumatic bereavement is very hard (Stroebe et al. 2001).

There is a growing body of research about the effects of traumatic/non-traumatic bereavement on people. There is a detailed comparison between reactions to trauma and bereavement in a comprehensive study "The Traumatization of Grief" (Stroebe et al. 2001). However, it is asserted that although symptom picture which has generally been used by studies deciding whether a loss is traumatic or not, should not be the only criterion (Rubin et al. 2003). They emphasize the critical role of the relationship with the deceased. According to their perspective, The Two-Track Model of Bereavement is the best way to understand the trauma and bereavement interaction in a multiple perspective. These perspectives are explored later on.

1.2. Traumatic Bereavement and Mental Health

The nature and the type of death have been accepted as important factors that are related with poorer outcomes (Green 2000). These factors are organized, such as sudden or unexpected, horrific, violent (homicide, suicide or AIDS) deaths, and multiple losses or the death of a child. Many of these factors are indicated in stressor criterion (Criterion A) in DSM-IV for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD; APA 2000).

After loss experience, especially in which the loss was traumatic, survivors are more likely to experience several psychological problems (Cerel et al. 2006) such as PTSD and depression (Burton, Haley, and Small 2006; Keyes et al. 2014; Melhem et al. 2001; O'connor 2010; Van Denderen et al. 2016), grief difficulties (Feigelman, Jordan, and Gorman 2008), substance use problems in family functioning (Cacciatore et al. 2013). They are also more likely to suffer from several poorer well-being, and health problems (Rogers et al. 2008) and high mental distress (Lohan and Murphy 2005).

In a study conducted by Melhem et al. (2001) with twenty-three bereaved subjects who has traumatic grief symptomology, the comorbidity of traumatic grief with other disorders was investigated. Results revealed that most of subjects met criteria for a current or lifetime Axis I diagnosis. While 52% of the participants (N = 12) met criteria for major depressive disorder, 30% (N = 7) of them met criteria for PTSD. As a comorbid disorder to loss experiences, depressive disorder has an important place. Especially, often experienced unexpected death following through 6-18 months marked increase in depression (Burton et al. 2006). Moreover, relationships with the deceased were highlighted to severity of the PTSD and complicated grief (Van Denderen et al. 2016). In their study parents had a greater risk in terms of developing emotional problems when compared with other relatives of the deceased.

Considering the types of death, the death of a child might be seen as the most traumatic event that leads acute and long-term effects on parents' lives. In a study, bereaved parents (N = 503) reported a large variety of mental and physical health problems (Cacciatore et al. 2013). Also results showed a significant clinical distress among bereaved parents with continuous familial, psychological and health problems following the death of child. Similarly in another study, bereaved parents reported more depressive symptoms, poorer well-being, and more health problems even after 18 years passed (Rogers et al. 2008). It was also found that these parents were more likely to show marital disruption when compared with counterparts who have not any loss experiences.

In addition to loss of a child, unexpected loss of a parent has also been mentioned as influencing bereaved children. In a study by Kalantari and Vostanis (2010) eighty-six children (ages 7-13) who had a parent loss before 4-years from the study compared with children who has no loss experience in their family environment. Children who had suffered parental loss had more behavioural and emotional problems than other children. Same results supported by another study (Cerel et al. 2006), which were conducted with parent-bereaved children (N = 360) 6-17 years old and their surviving parents. In this study families were also categorized based on anticipated (N = 143, 40%), or unanticipated death (N = 203, 56%). In the first two years after the parental death, children reported increased psychiatric problems.

1.3. A Bitter Experience: Loss

"Niobe is one of the more tragic figures in Greek myth ... Niobe was the queen of Thebes (the principle city in Boetia), married to Amphion, King of Thebes. Niobe and Amphion had fourteen children (the Niobids), ... at a ceremony in honor of Leto, the daughter of the titans Coeus and Phoebe. She mocked Leto, who only had two children, Apollo, ... and Artemis... Apollo killed the seven sons ... Artemis killed the seven daughters with her lethal arrows. At the sight of his dead sons, Amphion either committed suicide ... In any event, Niobe's entire family was dead in a matter of minutes. In shock, she cradled the youngest daughter in her arms, then fled to Mt. Siplyon in Asia Minor. There she turned to stone and from the rock formed a stream (the Achelous) from her ceaseless tears. She became the symbol of eternal mourning. Niobe is weeping even to this day. Carved on a rock cliff on Mt Sipylus is the fading image of a female that the Greeks claim is Niobe (it was probably Cybele, the great mother-goddess of Asia Minor originally). "

This short mythological narrative from the Greek mythology (Balwin 2016, http://www.pantheon.org/articles/n/niobe.html, retrieved March 14 2016), presents us a good prototype of the loss experience itself and bereaved mothers-fathers and families. This painful experience, as a loss, may effects bereaved people and their relatives devastatingly. Therefore, as such in the narrative, being a stone was probably the only way of coping for Niobe. Since, it is an unendurable life experience for the people left behind, hence the tears are every time with you.

In the present study, loss/bereavement is a phenomenon that needs to be understood from a scientific perspective by using the theoretical and empirical knowledge that arises today increasingly. In the field while loss experiences are describing by writers, they generally use some different words such as bereavement, grief, mourning, complicated bereavement/grief or grief process etc. Sometimes this difference may cause an ambiguity for researchers or readers in the field. For example the terms pathological grief, complicated/delayed/chronic grief, and complicated mourning can be used while explaining the same or related process. Although these different words are related to loss experiences, each concept includes different meanings about loss itself.

1.3.1. Different Expressions Related with Loss

There are some expressions such as bereavement, grief, mourning that are used very commonly in the field to explain the loss experiences. It will be useful to make a descriptive distinction between them. *Bereavement* signifies the situation of a person who has experienced the loss (death) of someone who is significant such as partner, parent or child (Stroebe et al. 2001). *Grief* is an emotional response of a bereaved individual to the bereavement, while *mourning* symbolizes the actions and styles of expressing grief that generally reflects the mourning rituals from one's cultural background (Averill and Nunley 2005).

1.3.1.1. Loss and Bereavement

The different word meanings of the loss are specified as; "(1.) When you no longer have something or have less something" and "(3.) The death of a person" in the English dictionary (CUP 2008: 849). It is clear that the term loss is commonly used for a number of reasons. That means, it is not compulsory that a death has occurred, however, it includes the states of changed relationships with a person or an object or maybe lacking a body part (Mander 2015).

Bereavement is "the death of a close relation or friend who has recently died" (CUP 2008: 125). When we look more closely, especially through the etymological approach, the term bereavement has other meanings, which does not only include death. This approach gives us easiness while understanding the meaning of bereavement. The verb "to bereave" is derived from the adjective "bereft", which means "to steal anything of value" (Mander 2015: 3). When considering that the life steals something that is valuable for you, the term "bereavement" meets finely the state of having lost someone close to you.

1.3.1.2. Grief

The term "grief" briefly refers to the reaction to the experience of death of a loved one. It will be helpful to clarify related concepts with grief such as "acute grief, integrated grief and complicated grief". While acute grief represents the initial, commonly intense and disruptive reactions, "integrated grief" is the long-lasting response after adjustment to the life without deceased with satisfaction (Shear, Ghesquiere, and Glickman 2013). However, complicated grief "is a form of prolonged acute grief, where the term complicated is used in the medical sense of a superimposed process that impedes healing. Complicated grief is a distinct mental health disorder" (Shear et al. 2013: 406)

Besides, grief may have many social, financial, or other implications, this process highlights the emotional and psychological responses, thus grief is a part of that experience, not the whole of it (Kübler-Ross 2009). We know while the bereavement refers to the state of loss, grief is the response to loss. Therefore grieving or the grieving process with developments in the individual's emotional state is the main subject in psychology area.

1.3.1.3. Mourning

The term "mourning" is a "great sadness felt because someone has died" (CUP 2008: 930). In his famous paper, Mourning and Melancholia, Freud (1917: 243) indicated that "Mourning is regularly the reaction to the loss of a loved person, or to the loss of some abstraction which has taken the place of one, such as one's country, liberty, an ideal, and so on.". Also, the term includes a large variety of comprehensive, more socially oriented expressions of loss (Mander 2015), such as wearing special clothes (mourning clothes) during a period of time. Following the death of a loved one, these cultural expressions assist someone to move distressing phase of bereavement to rebuild normal functioning (Goodwyn 2015). However, in the case of a failure in transition, a more problematic state can develop namely complicated grief. As stated by Freud (1917), the same experience generates melancholia (currently clinical depression)

instead of mourning for some people, thus this cause to suspect them in a pathological disposition.

In the paper Mourning and Melancholia, Freud (1917) makes a brief but comprehensive description of melancholia. His views still have a substantial impact on researchers and clinicians who work on grief process. As mentioned above, at least two main points about grief reported by Freud have an influential effect on clinical workers as Tedeschi and Calhoun (2004a) mentioned. One idea is that after a significant loss, most of people's psychological activity in response to the bereavement appears unconsciously. Today when a bereaved person is seen in the stage of denial, from this point of view that reflects Freud's idea about bereaved person's mental process, which is out of conscious awareness. Freud's other idea that is mentioned by Tedeschi and Calhoun (2004a) is "work of grief" which is a necessary part of psychological intervention. After the loss of a loved one, grieving individuals may need to engage in a complicated psychological process.

1.3.2. Complicated/Prolonged Grief

According to our initial descriptions, grief refers to the psychological and biological responses to bereavement. As stated by Shear et al. (2013: 406), "acute grief is the initial response, often intense and disruptive. Integrated grief is the permanent response after adaptation to the loss in which satisfaction in on-going life is renewed. Complicated grief (CG) is a form of prolonged acute grief..." In the literature, abnormal responses to the bereavement have been defined as either complicated grief or prolonged grief disorder (PGD).

Because of the CG has been accepted as a distinct disorders, some researchers make its definition with regard to certain symptoms of grief that must be distinct from bereavement related depression and predicted from long-term functional impairments (Prigerson et al. 1995). Also, in that study they developed a standardized measurement called Inventory of Complicated Grief (ICG) to detect the symptoms of complicated grief.

The CG does not have a long diagnostic history. In DSM-IV, grief has been accepted as an expected and culturally accepted response (APA 1994). Moreover, in the same version of the DSM, bereavement has been defined as "other condition that may be a focus of clinical attention". In the following time course, there are some consensus effort to assign and detect the criteria of the CG (Horowitz et al. 1997; Prigerson et al. 1995; Shear et al. 2011) and prolonged grief disorder (Boelen et al. 2010; Prigerson et al. 2009) in the diagnostic process. Today the complicated/prolonged grief disorder has its own place in the fifth edition of DSM, in the section on "Disorders Requiring Further Study" with the name of "Persistent Complex Bereavement Disorder (PCBD)" (APA 2013). In the PCBD, bereaved individuals who have a significant loss, experience acute grief symptoms (e.g. persistent yearning, preoccupation with the deceased etc.), and reactive distress to the death (e.g. marked difficulty accepting the death, bitterness or anger related to loss etc.), and social/identity disruption (e.g. difficulty trusting others, a desire to die etc.) for at least 12 months for bereaved adults, for 6 months bereaved children. Moreover, the PCBD is distinguished from normal grief, depressive disorder, posttraumatic stress disorder, and separation anxiety disorder (APA 2013).

Although Prolonged Grief Disorder, as the most common form of complicated grief, it is strongly associated with depression, PTSD, and anxiety (Schaal et al. 2012), it has been accepted as a distinct disorder from both major depressive disorder (MDD) and post- traumatic stress disorder (PTSD; Boelen et al. 2010). It is important to make a distinction between the CG and other comorbid disorders, depression and PTSD (Shear et al. 2013). Although PGD is clearly different, its comorbidity rates with depression and PTSD are quite high. A study conducted with 400 bereaved (widowed and orphan) participants whose relatives (62%, N = 46) died during genocide, PGD fulfilled comorbid symptom criteria for depression (90.3%, N = 428), and PTSD diagnosis (84.4%, N = 427) (Schaal et al. 2012). In another study, while following a significant bereavement, the prevalence of CG was found 6.7%, it was found 3.7% in the general sample (Kersting et al. 2011). In the same study, being female gender, lower income (less than $\notin 1250/month$), older age (over 61 years), having loss of a child or a spouse, and cancer as a death reason, were indicated as risk factors for the CG.

More than %70 in general population may experience the CG reactions (Li, Chow, Shi, and Chan 2015). The prevalence of the CG changes from 2.5% (Kersting et al. 2011) to 25.4% (Newson et al. 2011). According to the Li et al. (2015), there are two important explanations for these differences: cultural factors and different criteria for diagnosis.

Studies argue that some factors are quite useful in predicting whether an individual will experience complicated/prolonged grief after a death, especially when the deceased is significant. Beside the personal indicators such as coping styles (e.g., religious coping) and trauma history, some external variables including cause of death, relationship with the deceased and social support have an important value in evaluating individuals at high risk (Hibberd, Elwood, and Galovski 2010). Lower social support satisfaction and education level (for the caregivers), being female, types of loss (losing a child or spouse and violent deaths), time of death confirmation, previous loss experiences and lack of preparation for death, attachment styles and marital closeness and younger patient age for deceased (Hibberd, Elwood, and Galovski 2010; Kristensen, Weisaeth, and Heir 2010; Lobb et al. 2010; Lombardo et al. 2012; Morina, et al. 2010; Van Denderen et al. 2016; Villacieros et al 2014).

1.3.3. Grief Reactions to Different Types of Loss

Bereaved individuals mostly have lost a first order family member (spouse, child, parent and sibling (Kersting et al. 2011). The reactions of this kind of loss differ with gender (Burden et al. 2016), type of bereavement (suicide, infant loss, or terminal illness; Ljung et al. 2014), family context (Werner-Lin and Biank 2012), and who the deceased is (spouse, child, siblings or other relatives). Therefore it requires clinical and research attention in order to find out similarities and differences to understand the reactions to these different types of bereavements. Moss and Moss (2014) pointed out the role of family context. Because of the former bereavement studies focused on only the bereaved person as an individual, they highlight the role of including multiple family members into the studies.

1.3.3.1. Loss of Spouse

A significant statement of a woman who lost her husband: "We were married for *fifty-nine years.... (It's) just like somebody comes and ... chopped your arm off.*" (Holtslander and Duggleby 2010: 114). This statement clearly explains why the loss of a loved one especially death of a spouse is one of the most stressful life events as it was mentioned by other studies (Gallagher-Thompson et al. 2005). In line with this the death of a partner has an important impact on mortality rates (Van Den Berg, Lindeboom, and Portrait 2011) as well as mental and physical health problems (Hart et al 2007). Wellbeing including decreased life satisfaction and increased depression (Burton et al. 2006) have also been mentioned among individuals experienced death of a spouse. According to Stroebe et al. (2005) researchers have focused on bereavement as quite related with extreme mental and physical problems, but these problems does not occur among everyone and not always permanently. Therefore, understanding these factors associated with well-being is so important.

In respect to the death of a loved one has a significant effect on bereaved spouse' s mortality rates (Van Den Berg et al. 2011). They investigated causal factors of spousal bereavement on mortality. A strong instantaneous effect of bereavement on mortality have mentioned at the first 2.5 years. Following a death of spouse have also influenced on chronic illness. Bereaved individuals with illness have a decrease on their life expectancy rates (average 12% in the residual life). Another study which focused on mortality rate, gender, and age of bereaved spouse mortality risks were found higher among men than women and also high among younger bereaved individuals compared with older people (Seifter et al. 2014). In addition to the gender difference, remarrying was a significant factor in the same study. Mortality risks were higher in both widows and widowers who did not remarry (Also risk was higher in both genders during the first 6 months after a conjugal bereavement). In addition to death of spouse, death of close family member have been reported as increasing mortality rates and physical or psychological deceases, in a longitudinal study conducted by Jones et al. (2010), there was an increase in mental health. However circulatory disorders rates were two times more in bereaved individuals than non-bereaved individuals.

In respect to well-being, depression, life satisfaction, and social support components following the first two years of widowhood during the process of grief, have been mentioned as important factors (Powers, Bisconti, and Bergeman 2014). While depression levels of widows decreased across months, life satisfaction showed a gradual decline across time. However, life satisfaction gradually increased across the second year of bereavement. For the social support, they showed that while widows reported stable levels of social support during first two years, there was a decline about the level of emotional support and support provided by family member.

Current studies highlight the effects of social support on grief process. Having positive social support resulting a decrease the self-reported symptoms of distress (Wilson and Supiano 2011). In another study conducted with women and men who recently lost their spouse or partner, results showed the significant role of friends (Vries et al 2014). In the first 2-6 months following the death, older spouses was influenced by the support of friends or relatives. Thus, higher satisfaction with these relationships was associated with a decrease in negative affective responses to their loss. However, in the same study, surprisingly higher frequency of social support from both friends and relatives was related higher grief and depression. As well as, researchers discussed this result with turmoil in social-emotional world of bereaved individuals, and also with a greater need of frequent contact with friends and relatives as a way of showing an intense emotional response.

1.3.3.2. Bereaved Parents (Loss of a Child)

Today, it is widely known and accepted reality the death of loved one causes many psychological and physical problems. However, among these losses, the loss of a child has been emphasised as beyond all bear and a long lasting grief process for the parents (Rubin 2005).

Previous studies revealed that bereaved parents have lower level of well being (Wei, Jiang, and Gietel-Basten 2016) and adverse psychological and social effects such as depression, anxiety disorders, and marital breakups (Bolton et al. 2013); PTSD (Christiansen, Elklit, and Olff 2013); prolonged grief disorder and poor quality of life

(Rosenberg et al 2012); dissociation, sleep disturbances, somatization, interpersonal sensitivity (Murphy, Shevlin, and Elklit 2014); family dysfunction (Cao et al. 2013); negative psychological symptoms in subsequent pregnancy, disfranchised grief, grief suppression, and avoidance of memories (Burden et al. 2016). Moreover, there are some studies, which assert that these comorbidities may endure up to 18 years after the death of a child or infant (Christiansen et al. 2013; Dyregrov and Dyregrov 1999).

Reasons of death have been mentioned as influencing different responses to the loss a child. For instance, if the loss reason is a terminal illness (e.g. cancer), and sudden/unexpected death (e.g. suicide, earthquake) or an infant death, the responses will be different from each other in respect to some reactions and morbidities. In a review study with bereaved parents of children with cancer depression, anxiety, prolonged grief and poor quality of life are mentioned as main outcomes for bereaved parents (Rosenberg et al. 2012). However when the death reason is perinatal or postnatal complications, parents' responses include also trauma related symptoms such as dissociation, sleep disturbances, somatization, and interpersonal sensitivity (Murphy et al. 2014). In addition to, these symptoms including trauma specific and psychological outcomes especially aggression and interpersonal sensitivity showed a tendency, which continues up to five years after the death experience. In another longitudinal study conducted with bereaved mothers and fathers (N = 634) by infant death after up to 18 years later, estimated PTSD prevalence was 12.3 % (Christiansen et al. 2013). Besides, PTSD severity did not differ when comparing pre, peri, or post-natal loss groups. The study also gives valuable results about risk factors. For instance, lower gestational age was an important variable related with more symptoms.

Suicide is one of the most influential death reasons for the bereaved parents. In a recent and comprehensive study with an extensive sample of suicide (N = 3284) compared with any-cause deaths (N = 14095), being exposed to offspring's death was a higher risk factor for psychiatric hospitalization, no matter what was the cause (Ljung et al. 2014). This study also stated the central role of familial effects such as shared genetic, because of the lack of psychiatric hospitalization and decreased level of risk on non-bereaved siblings. In another recent study suicide-bereaved parents (N = 1415) contrasted with non-bereaved parents (N = 1415) and motor vehicle crash-bereaved
parents (N = 1132; Bolton et al. 2013). Study showed that, when considered two years before and after the death, marital breakups were associated with suicidal bereavement. Additionally very few differences were found between suicide bereaved and motor vehicle crash-bereaved parents on pre and post outcomes.

Critical risk factors for bereaved parents have been highlighted in the literature. However, these risk factors can be change in terms of the death reason, for instance time since the loss, female sex, attachment avoidance and anxiety, emotion-focused coping, rational coping, feeling let down and social support satisfaction (accounted for 42% of the variance) in PTSD severity (Christiansen et al. 2013). In addition to these, fewer years of education and lower income, being female, being at an advanced age, being divorced or widowed, being directly exposed to the death of their children, not having another baby after the earthquake as well as having chronic diseases are another risk factor for depression when the cause of death was an earthquake (Cao et al. 2013). Finally, developing prevention strategies for complicated grief is essential since the risk factor of parents' needs around the time of their offspring's death. Since, it is stated as a greater risk factor for developing complicated grief (Meert et al. 2012).

Following the death of offspring, differences on responses to the loss depending on gender of parents has been discussed in the literature (Burden et al. 2016; Christiansen et al. 2014). In a recent a meta-analysis, psychological impact of stillbirth on bereaved parents has been investigated (Burden et al. 2016). According to their comprehensive analysis, beyond negative psychological factors that noted above, fathers and mother are affected differently from stillbirth. While negative psychological symptoms, pressures to delay or prioritise conception, stigmatisation, altered body image, mixed feelings on decision making, motivation for and use of healthcare services were mostly associated with mothers, employment difficulties and increased substance abuse were associated with fathers. Moreover, avoidance and grief suppression affects both parents and leads to relationship difficulties within the couple and also the wider family unit.

1.3.3.3. Parental Bereavement (Loss of a Parent)

Over 150 million children (infants to teenagers) around worldwide, experience the death of one or both parents in 2012 (UNICEF 2014). Although the term parental bereavement has not been used only for bereaved children who lost a parent during childhood, the death of parent for the children must be one of the most critical life events in all over the world. Most common reasons living without one or both parents for children are wars, invasion, natural disasters, conflict, chronic poverty (IHH 2014), and terminal illness (AIDS; Jacobson et al. 2014).

The death of parent among bereaved children has been commonly studied in the field. In this context several studies has focused on the mental health (especially with longitudinal studies), family contexts, type of death reason, and treatment approaches for the children who lose one or both parents. In the present study it will be included study results on this topics.

Lucenko et al. (2015) conducted a study with youths between the ages 12-17 and their biological parents, to examine the effects of negative life experiences on adolescent behavioral health problems. According to the findings, the death of a biological parent was an important predictor for mental illness. In another study, which was also conducted with youth between the ages 7-13, and compared the experiences of parental cancer (N = 31) and parental death (N = 32; Howell et al. 2016). They assessed levels of depression, anxiety and posttraumatic stress symptoms (PTSS) and found that while both groups revealed similar levels of depression and anxiety, PTSS scores were higher for children who lost their parents. Moreover, expressive coping, supportive caregiver communication and positive parental reinforcement were associated with lower levels of PTSS. In the sample of bereaved group, PTSD symptoms and its relationship with children who experience parental death is also supported other studies (Stoppelbein et al. 2006).

There is a common question in the field, including parental death during childhood and its relation to lifelong psychological and physical problems (e.g. chronic illness) during their adulthood. There are contradictory results in the field about long-term effect of parental bereavement (Jacobs and Bovasso 2009; McClatchey and

Wimmer 2014; Stikkelbroek et al. 2012). In a longitudinal study conducted by McClatchey and Wimmer (2014) with adults (N = 571) between the ages 18-64 who lost a parent before the age of 16, parental death was not associated with mental health both 12 month time interval and lifetime. Similar results were revealed in another longitudinal study (Stikkelbroek et al. 2012). In this study conducted with adults aged 18-64 years (N = 7076), there was no strong association between parental death and mental health in adulthood 12-month time interval and lifetime. Also, parental death was not associated with age of onset, occurrence of mental health problems, use of mental health services and functional limitations. It was also argued that, adults losing a parent in childhood could cope successfully; therefore, they might not be need and professional help.

Parental death may increase suicide and other mortality risk in adulthood has also been investigated. According to a recent study from US, in a sample of 663,729 individuals 4533 of them committed suicide, also had early life parental death history during early life. Suicide risk was reported before age 50, and among individuals with cardiovascular disease deaths (Hollingshaus and Smith 2015). In another review study, effects of parental death by suicide in the sample of children was studied (Hung and Rabin 2009). Although children experience posttraumatic stress symptoms, guilt and self-blame that contributes to depression in adulthood following the suicidal event, it was revealed that studies did not provide significant support for qualitative and quantitative difference. Also, Kovess-Masfety et al. (2015) investigated prevalence of suicidal ideation and thoughts of death and their relationships with demographic factors. In the sample of primary school children (N = 7061) aged 6-12 living in different countries including Italy, Turkey, Romania, Bulgaria, Lithuania, Germany, and the Netherlands. It was indicated that, suicidal ideation and thoughts of death were more frequent in single-parent families and large families.

There are studies, which focusing on other associated factors about the death of a parent. These are well-being, self-confidence and self-esteem, coping efficacy, parent child relationship quality, and internalizing problems (Leopold and Lechner 2015; Mack 2001; Stikkelbroek et al. 2016; Wolchik et al. 2008).

Mack (2001) directly made a comparison between different family disruption groups (adults who experienced parental divorce, adults who experienced parental death, and adults who were raised in intact families) before the age 19 (N = 4,341). Interestingly, scores of self-confidence were higher in adults who experienced parental death during childhood. In a current study, Leopold and Lechner (2015) studied with 2760 adult children between the ages 17-70. They found that, effects of parental loss on life satisfaction change considerably by gender and age over 11 years. In terms of satisfaction level, daughters who experience the death of their mothers have lowest level of life satisfaction. Also sudden death of mothers, adversely affects their daughters adaptation of loss even after several years.

Lastly, role of relationship quality with child-parent and the coping efficacy have also mentioned. Wolchik et al. (2008) conducted a cross-sectional (N = 340) and longitudinal (N = 100) study on bereaved youths. They found that, intensity of general grief and intrusive grief thoughts were affected by the relationship quality between child and parent affect levels of general grief and intrusive grief thoughts. They also found that, coping efficacy partially mediated relation between relationship quality with parent and general grief reactions. They account for this interaction with the behaviour of supportive caregivers and their positive parental strategies that shapes children belief of control and greater coping efficacy on stressors. In line with these findings, it is expected that family functioning (family organization, cohesion, communication and role differentiation, pre- and post-bereavement) and multiple loss in the family may affect grief process and mental health adversely. However it is possible to find contrary results. In their longitudinal study with adolescents who have family bereavement during 2 years research process, Stikkelbroek et al. (2016) found that family functioning did not change significantly. It predicted internalizing or externalizing problems after bereavement. Also they indicated that experiences more than one family members' death did not predict externalizing problems.

1.3.3.4. Bereaved Siblings

Loss of a sibling has been accepted one of the most important loss experiences in the in the circle of immediate family (Van Denderen et al. 2016). Although there are restricted studies about the prevalence of the loss of a sibling during childhood and its consequences in adulthood, it has been indicated that from 5% to 8% of the children affected by the death of one or more siblings (Fletcher et al. 2013).

This tragic life event causes elevated psychological problems (Dowdney 2008). When the age of bereaved sibling is lower than 10 years, increased crying, altered sleep patterns, enuresis, loss of skills, headaches, stomachaches, and sleep disturbances are the most common problems (Machajewski and Kronk 2013). However, when the age of bereaved individuals is 13 an more years, bereaved siblings have increased levels of mental disorders (e.g. depression [unipolar and bipolar], anxiety disorders, and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder etc.) as well as suicide attempts and higher alcohol and drug use disorders compared non-bereaved siblings (Bolton et al. 2016). In addition to psychological problems, loss of a sibling has been considered a risk factor for increased mortality rates. Rostila, Saarela, and Kawachi (2012) revealed that following a sibling loss mortality risks were higher in all age groups. Also, this relationship was stronger when the bereaved was younger.

In addition to the age of bereaved individuals, suddenness of sibling loss has been considered a risk factor for developing psychotic disorders in adulthood. In a study conducted by Clarke et al (2013), individuals who had sibling loss before they were five years old due to the natural disasters, had more risks for developing bipolar disorder and schizophrenia when compared individuals who had sibling loss due to the illness.

1.3.3.5. Other Loss Experiences

As mentioned above, the death of an intimate family member (father, mother, child or sibling) causes many negative outcomes. In addition to intimate family members, loss of a close friend also related with psychological problems, such as PTSD and depression. In a study conducted with bereaved young adults (aged 12-17) who had a close friend or family member loss due to the homicide, bereaved individuals experienced PTSD, depression, and alcohol/drug use problems (Rheingold et al 2012).

In addition to the psychological problems, closeness to the deceased has an important role in terms of bereavement intensity (Van Denderen et al. 2016) and personal growth (Armstrong and Shakespeare-Finch 2011). In a cross-sectional study with community-based sample (N = 312; spouses, family members, and friends), who were homicide victims, other relatives had lower levels of emotional problems compared intimate family members (Van Denderen et al. 2016). Moreover, in another study with different bereaved sample (N = 146), individuals who had second-degree relative loss, reported less posttraumatic growth as well as lower levels of bereavement intensity (Armstrong and Shakespeare-Finch 2011).

1.4.7. Current Theories of Grief

In the psychology literature, it is possible to find widely accepted and comprehensive theories about the grief process. Some writers make distinction between them in terms of their developmental tradition and contextualisation of the grief process. Stroebe et al. (2005) groups these theories as "depression models of grief" (understanding emotional reactions to the loss) and "stress theories" (in which bereavement is seen as a stressful life event). However there are alternative groupings in terms of structures of models. Different theorists handle the subject in various ways such as stages, phases, and tasks (Worden 2009). When considering the stage theory of grief, Elisabeth Kübler-Ross is the most famous one. In her leading book, Death and Dying (1969), she worked with the people who were struggling with a terminal illness. According to her model (which will be discussed in detail), as a response to the awareness of dying, patients go through to the death with five stages (denial, anger, bargaining, depression and acceptance). However, in their current work, On Grief and Grieving: Finding The Meaning of Grief Through The Five Stages of Loss (2005, 2014), Kübler-Ross and David Kessler reprocessed the five stages of dying on individuals who has a significant loss, as well.

1.3.4. Modern Grief Theories

1.3.4.1. Phases of Grieving

In the literature about grief, John Bowlby who is the developer of attachment theory, and Colin Murray Parkes have an important place with their influential theories on other clinical workers about grief/grief work. According to the Bowlby' s key observation (similarity of responses between a person who is grieving and a child separated from his/her primary caregiver), individual's status of attachment with the deceased who is loved one, is a good indicator understanding how that person can cope effectively (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004a).

Bowlby (1980), Colin Murray Parkes (2006), and Colin Murray Parkes and Prigerson (2010) developed an alternative approach as phases of grieving, in place of stages. These phases are categorized as; initial sense of numbness (phase I), and then a period of highly distressing yearning and "searching" for the deceased person (phase II), and disorganization and despair (phase III), and finally psychological reorganization, following the death of a loved one (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004a). Therefore, it is difficult to say that the stages and phases are very distinct models, since they have similarities.

1.3.5.2. Task of Grieving

Contrary to previous model of grieving (stages, phases) the task of mourning model, which was developed by (Worden 2002, 2009) includes an active process. According to this model, bereaved individuals do not need to pass through stages/phases in a specific order and be passive during the grief process.

The task model consists of four main tasks: task I (accepting the reality of the loss), task II (processing the pain of grief), task III (adjusting to the world without the deceased) and lastly task IV (finding an enduring connection with the deceased in the midst of embarking on a new life; Worden 2009). Due to the fact that grieving is a process unlike stages or phases, bereaved individuals' effort is needed for healing during this process. As it is valid for other models, not every task has to be effected in

the same way from all loss experiences (Worden 2009). It is possible to find detailed description about tasks of grieving in *Grief Counseling and Grief Therapy*.

1.3.5.3. Five Stages of Grief

According to the Maciejewski et al (2007) adjustment to the bereavement through stages of grief theory was first proposed by Bowlby (1980) and Parkes (1972). Afterwards, Kübler-Ross (1969) adapted the theory as five-stages (denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance) to the terminal ill patients' dying process. Currently, Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2005) reconsidered the model, as five stages of grief, for people who are grieving for the loss of loved one. However it is asserted that beside the fact that stages have evolved since they were propounded, they were also generally a misunderstood concept (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014). David Kessler expresses his opinions by these sentences; "*Elisabeth always said that the most misunderstood thing in her life is her stages. They are unique as we are. Not everyone goes through them in the same way. If you go back and read her initial papers on it, they're not the same for everyone."* (Oransky 2004: 1120).

The first stage of this model is denial. In this stage people who are in denial may act different than people who are denying their terminal illness, so denial is more symbolic than literal for them (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014). As a typical statement when we faced the death "No, not me, it cannot be true." represents our initial denial (Kübler-Ross 2009:39). Shock and numbness may be seen firstly following the death of a loved one. Then people begin questioning the death with "why" and "how". Each question help us to accept the reality of death (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014). It is asserted that denial cannot be continued any longer and it is replaced by the feeling of anger and the question "why" (Kübler-Ross 2009). This stage is called "anger". Bereaved people generally feel anger towards the deceased person, healthcare professionals or others and even God (Cimete and Kuguoglu 2006; McClatchey and Wimmer 2014; Webb 2014) Also, anger allows us to find other hidden emotions about our loss (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014). Anger gives its place to next stage "bargaining". In this stage bereaved individuals bargain with God and generally use that kind of statements; "I will never be angry at my wife again if you'll just let her

live." (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014: 18). According to the model, the next stage is depression. As it was indicated in a study by Maciejewski et al. (2007) after around six months following the death, while anger decreases depressive mood reaches the top level. Bereaved individuals state this stage as meaningless, not enjoyable at all or a "darkness" (Cimete and Kuguoglu 2006). However, depression stage has not been completely accepted as Major Depressive Disorder. Although, depression is one of the most comorbid situations in the frame of grief process (Burton et al. 2006; Keyes et al. 2014), there are studies, which support the depression model, that indicates differences major depression bereavement exclusion and bereavement related depression (Wakefield and Schmitz 2013). Final stage is "acceptance". Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2014) specify that acceptance should not be seen as being all right or okay after death experience. It means that bereaved individual accepts the reality of death. Many of the bereaved individuals express their feeling of acceptance with these sentences; "We still remember our child frequently but not as frequently as we had in the first months. Now we have been able to go back to our routines. Time is the cure." (Cimete and Kuguoglu 2006: 41).

1.3.5.4. Two-Track Model of Bereavement

The development of Two-Track Model of Bereavement (TTMoB) goes back to the beginnings of 1980s (Rubin 1981). The TTMoB undertakes as a goal to integrate the theoretical, clinical, and empirical findings on bereavement in direction of two group of literature: relationship with the deceased and changes in the life after a shattering major life events (Rubin 1999).

Track I represents emotional, interpersonal, somatic and psychiatric indicators of functioning within the frame of some features. A few of those ten features are anxiety, depressive affect, somatic symptoms, and familial or general interpersonal relationships. Each of the ten qualities is based on literature and the responses of bereaved individuals. Track II is also represented basically with ten factors such as emotional distance, positive or negative affect vis-a-vis deceased some of them, and related with interpersonal relationship to the deceased (Rubin 1999). These tracks can be summarized as "General or Biopsychosocial Functioning (Track I) and Relationship to the Deceased (Track II)" (Rubin et al. 2009: 308).

Rubin et al. (2009) developed a questionnaire named "The Two-Track Model Of Bereavement Questionnaire" (TTBQ), to assess both biopsychosocial functioning and the on going relationship to the deceased. Questionnaire consists of 70-item self-report items and five factors three of which have a relational focus, and the other two are related with general biopsychosocial functioning. They describe five factors in the following way: First factor (Relational Active Grieving) may be seen as evaluating how one is grieving. Second factor (Close and Positive Relationship to the Deceased) assess the degree of emotional support, closeness, and mutual trust present two years prior to the death. Third factor (Conflictual Relation to the Deceased) shows a picture about the relationship and thoughts about conflicts with the deceased two years prior the death. Factor 4 (General Biopsychosocial Functioning) includes items related with problems of functioning. Last factor (Traumatic Perception of the Loss) is related with the difficult side of acceptance of the bereavement according to different perspectives. They indicate that high scores on the TTBQ reflect the problems generally seen in a traumatic bereavement (Rubin et al. 2009).

1.4. Positive Effects of Trauma and Stress

There are overwhelming evidences of traumatic events in the psychological trauma history that cause many negative physical and psychological effects on people. It is understandable when considering highly distressing nature of traumatic life events. Christopher (2004) asserts that growth is a normal outcome than pathology following a traumatic experience. However, growth should not be seen as a predictable outcome of traumatic event just like disorders because it can be seen together with continuing personal distress (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004b).

One of the best conceptualisations is presented by (Janoff-Bulman 1992), about how traumatic events resulted with positive outcomes. She asserted that traumatic life events cause a change on our fundamental assumptions about our world and ourselves. In the aftermath of these disrupting life events, survivors reconstruct an assumptive world with the help of their meaningful cognitive reappraisals and support of inner circle.

Scientists used various terms to describe this kind of positive changes such as; stress-related growth (Park, Cohen, and Murch 1996), perceived benefits (McMillen and Fisher 1998), and posttraumatic growth (Tedeschi and Calhoun 1995). In these directions, different assessment tools were developed to assess self-report responses of posttraumatic growth. Some of them are, The Stress-Related Growth Scale (Park et al. 1996), Perceived Benefit Scale (PBS; McMillen and Fisher 1998), and also the Post-Traumatic Growth Inventory (PTGI; Tedeschi and Calhoun 1996), which is the most widely used assessment tool in the field.

Today, there has been a growing body of literature, which focus on positive effects of stressful life events on people since the last three decades. Such as earthquake (Yu et al. 2010), cancer (Barakat, Alderfer, and Kazak 2006), cardiovascular diseases (Senol-Durak and Ayvasik 2010a; 2010b), diabetes (Senol-Durak 2014), bereavement (Engelkemeyer and Marwit 2008; Senol-Durak and Tedeschi 2015; Tedeschi and Calhoun 2008), HIV infection (Mo et al 2014), combats (Tedeschi 2011) are some of currently focused traumatic events in terms of growth.

1.4.1. Posttraumatic Growth

Positive effects of trauma were first conceptualized as "posttraumatic growth" (PTG) by Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996). PTG refers to a positive psychological change experienced as a consequence of struggling with a highly disrupting life event (Calhoun and Tedeschi 1999). Terminology of PTG, associated with some earliest time Hebrew, Greek, and Christian writings and ideas, and also as such in teachings of Hinduism, Buddhism, and Islam about the transformative power of suffering (Tedeschi and Calhoun 1995) and more recently has similarity with existential philosophy about growth opportunity in trauma and struggling (Tedeschi, Park, and Calhoun 1998) and with some approaches of scientists and clinicians in 20th century, such as G. Caplan, Irvin D. Yalom, Abraham Harold Maslow, Martin E. P. Seligman and Mihaly Csikszentmihalyi (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004b).

According to the Tedeschi and Calhoun (2004b), the term "posttraumatic growth" is the best one to describe the experiences of individuals' development following a traumatic event, in contrast to other terms, such as stress-related growth, illusion, one of many ways to cope with trauma, thriving or flourishing. Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996) developed a scale to assess PTG, named *Posttraumatic Growth Inventory (PTGI)*. Scale consists of five factors that define the basic domains of PTG: greater appreciation of life and changed sense of priorities; warmer, more intimate relationships with others; a greater sense of personal strength; recognition of new possibilities or paths for one's life; and spiritual development. Afterwards, they elaborated spirituality dimensions as spirituality-existentialism (Tedeschi et al 2016).

1.4.1.1. The Process of Posttraumatic Growth

Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996) model of PTG has some similarities, in terms of theoretical ideas, with the trauma model of Janoff-Bulman (1992) and the "assumptive world" of (C Murray Parkes 1971). Thus, they assumed that a person's understanding of the world relies on major challenges resulting from major life crises (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004b).

Janoff-Bulman (2004) asserts that cognitive processing and schema reconstruction has an important place in the model of PTG. Calhoun and Tedeschi 1998: 215) described this process by using an earthquake metaphor:

"A psychologically seismic event can severely shake, threaten, or reduce to rubble many of the schematic structures that have guided understanding, decision making, and meaningfulness. Psychological crisis can be defined in relation to the extent to which the fundamental components of the assumptive world are challenged, including assumptions about the benevolence, predictability, and controllability of the world; one's safety is challenged, and one's identity and future are challenged"

They extended their earthquake metaphor with drawing an analogy between physical and cognitive rebuilding. Just like physical structures are rebuilt more resistant to the future earthquakes, cognitive rebuilding also becomes more resistant (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004b). These results have been accepted as PTG. In this context, the model of PTG gives general information about PTG and thoughts of creators about the process (Calhoun and Tedeschi 1998). In the model of PTG, they highlight some individual characteristics, the ways of managing distressing emotions, and degree of self-disclosure about one's emotions was well as cognitive processing of the traumatic event and role of ruminative thoughts (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2004b).

1.4.1.2. Individual Characteristics and PTG

Although some personality characteristics (conscientiousness, agreeableness, and openness to experience; Karanci et al. 2012; Linley and Joseph 2004), coping strategies [e.g. problem-focused coping (Buyukasik-Colak, Gundogdu-Akturk, and Bozo 2012), religious coping (Prati and Pietrantoni 2009)] and seeking or perceived social support (Schroevers et al 2010) have been mentioned here basically, cognitive processing was explained in detail, as coherent to study framework.

1.4.1.3. Cognitive Processing and Rumination

According to Greenberg (1995), in the process of reconstruction the worldview of the survivors and adjusting to trauma, cognitive processing has a valuable role. Also, the term rumination as a part of cognitive rumination was described as "a process of frequently returning to thoughts of the trauma and related issues, characterized by a sense of intrusion of these thoughts during daily activities" (Calhoun and Tedeschi 1998: 227). Nolen-Hoeksema (2001) indicated that rumination and ruminative coping increases negative emotions and the probability a depressed mood will become a depressive disorder. Because of that, rumination might be accepted as an avoidant coping against to painful side of bereavement (Stroebe et al. 2007). However, Calhoun et al (2000), asserted that although there is powerful relationship between certain types of rumination and negative affect and depression, relationship between growth and cognitive processing is surprising. Thus, Tedeschi and Calhoun (2004b) distinguish rumination that related with PTG from rumination in depression. In this context, rumination can be used as a domain of cognitive processing and event related thinking, which includes making sense, problem solving, reminiscence and anticipation rather than negative, self-punitive thinking (Calhoun et al. 2000). Especially, in the context of bereavement, it has been asserted that rumination (deliberate, reflective or constructive) has an important role in repairing and reconstructing for a working belief system following a significant loss experience (Calhoun et al. 2010). In a qualitative study with six bereaved mothers, rumination that includes negative themes about the death itself, has been described as not useful behaviors while mothers coping with their loss (Parker and Dunn 2011).

It is possible to find studies in the literature that support the relation between rumination and PTG, with bereaved individuals. Recently Taku and coworkers (2009) conducted a cross-cultural study (US and Japanese sample, N = 224). In this study, they examined the relationship between intrusive rumination versus deliberate rumination (soon after the event and recently), and found that both types of rumination were positively associated with PTG. Moreover, they also indicated different effects of ruminations over time. While intrusive ruminations soon after the event were positively related with PTG, recent deliberate rumination strongly predicted the level of PTG. The positive relationship between deliberate rumination and PTG was supported by other recent studies (Garcia et al. 2016; Zhang et al. 2013).

Moreover, Calhoun and colleagues (2000) supported their ideas about rumination with the finding of a study conducted with young adults (N = 54) who experienced a traumatic event. They found a relationship between event related rumination and the degree of reported PTG scores.

1.5. Aim of the Present Study

Posttraumatic growth has been largely examined with several events such as natural disasters (Eren-Kocak and Kilic 2014; Guo et al. 2015), sexual abuse (Hartley et al 2016; Lev-Wiesel, Amir, and Besser 2005), combat veterans (Marotta-Walters, Choi, and Shaine 2015), acute or chronic illnesses (e.g., rheumatoid arthritis) (Dirik and Karanci 2008); cancer (Bozo, Gundogdu, and Buyukasik-Colak 2009); diabetes (Senol-Durak 2014); heart disease (Senol-Durak and Ayvasik 2010a; 2010b). On the other hand, bereavement has been limitedly examined in the literature in respect to PTG literature although its relation to PTSD has been extensively evaluated (Chan and Rhodes 2013; Jin, Xu, and Liu 2014; Sattler, Boyd, and Kirsch 2014).

Extensive studies are associated with bereaved-related factors (e.g., coping styles, meaning making of the death or intensity of grief process) (Gillies, Neimeyer, and Milman 2014; McClatchey and Wimmer 2014) and loss-related factors (e.g., sudden/unexpected nature of death, violent or natural deaths) (Buckley et al. 2015; Kaltman and Bonanno 2003). Therefore this study aimed firstly to investigate both bereaved-related factors (e.g., gender, living conditions, having a loss experience in last year) and loss-related factors (e.g., gender of loss, cause of death, time since death, and suddenness of death) to understand better the process of grief.

Also, as mentioned in the literature review, there are several models explaining grief process. Those models are mostly theoretically discussed but less empirically tested. Therefore, this study aimed secondly to empirically test Kübler-Ross and Kessler's grief model (2005), which is the most comprehensive model explaining grief process. As known, this model has not been tested yet. The linearity and overlapping natures of each stage was aimed to test. Moreover, possible associations between stages of grief, core bereavement and posttraumatic growth were aimed to investigate. Also, fourthly, this study aimed to develop a model to find a link between stages of grief intensity and posttraumatic growth by considering associations between variables, the stages of grief model (Kubler-Ross and Kessler 2005), and posttraumatic growth model (Tedeschi and Calhoun 1996).

1.6. Hypotheses of the Present Study

Hypotheses of the present study can be categorized as in four groups. The first groups of hypotheses are related to bereaved related and loss related variables and their association with the stages of grief, grief intensity and posttraumatic growth.

Hypothesis 1: Being women, having higher levels of education, living in a nuclear family, and receiving professional help will be associated with higher levels of Posttraumatic Growth, Core Bereavement, and Five Stages of Grief.

Hypothesis 2: Having a loss in last year will be associated with lower levels of Posttraumatic Growth, higher levels of Core Bereavement, and the Five Stages of Grief.

Hypothesis 3: Experiencing sudden/unexpected loss, gender of the deceased as women, loss of a first-degree relative will be associated with higher levels of Posttraumatic Growth, Core Bereavement, the Five Stages of Grief.

The second groups of hypotheses are related to whether stages of grief are linearly associated with each other after controlling socio-demographic variables.

Hypothesis 4: After controlling the effects of socio-demographic variables, higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship) scores will be associated with higher levels of Denial.

Hypothesis 5: After controlling socio-demographic variables, higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship), and higher denial scores will be associated with higher levels of Anger.

Hypothesis 6: After controlling socio-demographic variables, higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship) and higher Denial and Anger scores will be associated with higher levels of Bargaining. Hypothesis 7: After controlling socio-demographic variables, higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship), and higher Denial, Anger and Bargaining scores will be associated with higher levels of Depression.

Hypothesis 8: After controlling socio-demographic variables, higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship), and higher Denial, Anger, Bargaining, and Depression scores will be associated with lower levels of Acceptance.

The third groups of hypotheses are related to associations between stages of grief and socio-demographic variables to grief intensity and posttraumatic growth.

Hypothesis 9: After controlling socio-demographical variables (age, gender, and education) higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship) at the second step, Higher levels of Denial, Anger, Bargaining, and Depression scores at the third step, lower Acceptance scores at the fourth step will be associated with higher levels of Core Bereavement.

Hypothesis 10: After controlling socio-demographical variables (age, gender, and education) higher levels of Quality of Relationship with the Deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship) at the second step, lower levels of Denial, Anger, Bargaining, and Depression scores at the third step, higher Acceptance scores at the fourth step, higher Core Bereavement scores at the fifth step will be associated with higher levels of Posttraumatic Growth.

The fourth group of hypotheses is developing a model by testing the nonlinearity of stages of grief model (Kubler-Ross and Kessler) and giving importance to grief intensity as a way of cognitive processing the event to encourage Posttraumatic growth (Tedeschi, Calhoun).

It is hypothesized that Denial, Anger, Bargaining, Depression, Acceptance, and Core Bereavement will combine to influence PTG. Particularly; the relationship between the stages of grief and PTG will be mediated through the effect of Core Bereavement.

CHAPTER II

2. METHOD

This chapter will be giving information about the population and sample, participants, measurements that were used, and procedure of the present study.

2.1. Population and Sample

The study population is bereaved adult individuals experiencing different type of loses living in Turkey. The current study sample was conducted with 501 bereaved adult individuals who live in different cities of Turkey such as Bolu, Ankara, İstanbul, İzmir, Samsun, and Trabzon. Individuals had a significant loss experience (father, mother, sibling, child, loved one and relatives etc.) with the mean time since loss 10.2 years (SD = 10.01).

2.1.1. Participants

The sample of the present study was consists of 501 bereaved individuals. While 50.5% of them were women (N = 253), and 49.5% were men (N = 248). The age ranged between 19 and 78 and the mean age of participants were 42.44 (SD = 10.43)

When considering their education levels, 37.1% of the participants were primary-secondary school graduates (N = 186), 27% of them were high school graduates (N = 140), 30.7% of them were university graduates (N = 154), and 4.2% of them were master/PhD graduates (N = 21).

All of the participants were married 100% (N = 501). While 92.4% of them (N = 463) reported that they were living in a nuclear family, 7.6% of them (N = 38)

reported that they were living with a large family. Table 2.1 shows the demographical variables of the participants in detail. Additionally, while 15.4% of the participants have no child (N = 77), 15.8% of them have only one child (N = 79), 40.9 of the participants have two children (N = 205) 20.6% of them have three children (N = 103), and 7.4% of the participants have four or more children (N = 37).

With respect to the participants' job status most of them were housewife 29.3% (N = 147), 12.4% were worker (N = 62), 11.2% retired (N = 56), 8.2% self-employed (N = 41), 7.6% officer (N = 38), 6.6% teacher/lecturer (N = 33), 5.8% architect/engineer (N = 29), tradesman 3.6% (N = 18), 3% technician (N = 15), 2% director (N = 10), 1.8% healthcare personnel (N = 9), 1% unemployed (N = 5), .8% farmer (N = 4), .6% student (N = 3), and .6% of the participants were chef (N = 3) (See Table 2.1).

2.2. Instruments

In the current study, Demographic Information Form that include detailed questions about participants (age, gender, education, income, marital status, number of child, and living conditions), and their loss experiences (number of loss, loss in last year, closeness to the deceased, gender of loss, age of loss, time since loss, cause of death, and sudden/unexpected nature of loss) were asked to answer. Moreover three statistically reliable and valid scales were used. These scales were Posttraumatic Growth Inventory-X Version (PTGI-X), Core Bereavement Items (CBI), and The Five Stages of Grief Scale (FSGS).

2.2.1. Demographical Information Form

Demographic Information Form was designed to obtain information about individuals' socio-economic status and their loss experiences. Thus, the form consists of two parts. In the first part of the form there were questions about participant's age, gender, education, income,

ariables	Μ	SD	Ν	%
Age	42.44	10.43	501	100
Gender				
Woman			253	50.5
Man			248	49.5
Education				
Primary-Secondary School			186	37.1
High School			140	27.9
University			154	30.7
Master/PhD			21	4.2
Income	3580	2542	501	100
Marital Status				
Married			501	100
Number of Child				
0			77	15.4
1			79	15.8
2			205	40.9
3			103	20.6
4 and more			37	7.4
Living With				
A nuclear family			463	92.4
A large family			38	7.6
Professional				
Housewife			147	29.3
Worker			62	12.4
Retired			56	11.2
Self-employment			41	8.2
Officer			38	7.6
Teacher/Lecturer			33	6.6
Architect/Engineer			29	5.8
Tradesman			18	3.6
Technician			15	3
Director			10	2
Healthcare Personnel			9	1.8
Security Personnel			6	1.2
Unemployed			5	1
Farmer			4	.8
Student			3	.6
Chef			3	.6

 Table 2.1: Demographic characteristics of the participants

marital status, number of child, and living conditions etc. In the second part of the form there were questions about loss experiences; number of loss, loss in last year, closeness to the deceased, loss gender, loss age, time since loss, cause of death, and sudden/unexpected nature of loss etc. In the first part of the form participants were asked whether they had an experience of any loss history up till now and recent year, and which is the most effective for them among this loss experiences. In the second part of the form, there were detailed questions about the characteristics of the loss experiences. Whether the loss was sudden/unexpected or not, what was the reasons of loss, whether they received any professional help or not, how was the quality of relationship with deceased prior to death (1 to 6), how was the interaction frequency between them (1 to 6) and perceived supportiveness of the relationship with deceased prior to death (1 to 6). This form is available in Appendix A.

2.2.2. Posttraumatic Growth Inventory-X Version (PTGI-X)

Posttraumatic Growth Inventory was developed by Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996) to assess perceived positive changes after traumatic life events with 21 items. Original PTGI has acceptable construct validity with high internal consistency coefficient (.90) by using university students. Moreover, the scale has satisfactory test-retest reliability (.71) over 2-months period of time. Currently, the scale was adapted as PTGI-X by including 26 items since spirituality dimension of the previous scale includes only two items. In recent form, this dimension is extended to six items and named spiritual and existential dimension. In respect to the scale's adaptation, US, Turkish and Japanese samples are used (Tedeschi et al. 2016). In PTGI-X, in addition to its reliability, confirmatory factor analysis was adequate and factor names are typically same; appreciation in life, relating to others, personal strength, new possibilities, spiritual changes (See Appendix C).

2.2.3. Core Bereavement Items (CBI)

Core Bereavement Items (CBI) which was developed by Burnett et al (1997) aims to measure of core bereavement phenomenon with the level of grief experience. CBI is a 17 items self-report questionnaire and participants rates the grief experience with a 4-point Likert-type scale ranging from never to a lot of time (0 to 3). Factor analysis revealed that in the original form of CBI, there are three sub-dimensions; images and thoughts (7 items), acute separation (5 items) and grief (5 items). Burnett and colleagues (1997) reported that CBI has acceptable construct validity and high internal consistency coefficient ($\alpha = .91$), also significant group (spouses, adult children and parents) and time effects.

The adaptation of CBI in the Turkish culture was conducted by Selvi and colleagues (2011). The Turkish form of CBI has a high internal consistency coefficient ($\alpha = .94$). Cronbach' s Alpha coefficient of each sub-dimension is as high as total items; images and thought .83, acute separation .89 and grief .87. In the analysis of t-test for test-retest reliability of CBI was found .78. This result shows that total categories and items scores of CBI has not a significant change in time. The CBI is available in Appendix B.

2.2.4. The Five Stages of Grief Scale (FSGS)

The Five Stages of Grief Scale (FSGS) was developed by Senol-Durak, Durak, and Baş (2016) on the basis of the stage model of Kübler-Ross (1969). The FSGS aims to assess each stages of grief, namely denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance. Scale consists of 17 items, which represent each stages of grief. Participant rates their grief experiences with a 6-point Likert-type scale ranging from absolutely inappropriate to absolutely appropriate (1-6). Factor analysis indicated that the FSGS has two sub-dimensions: pre-acceptance stages (12 items) and acceptance stage (5 items). It has been reported that the FSGS has acceptable construct validity and high internal consistency coefficient ($\alpha = .85$) Senol-Durak et al. (2016). (See Appendix D)

2.3. Procedure

The current study obtained the ethical approval of to the Human Research Ethics Committee of Abant Izzet Baysal University. After getting the approval, data was collected by self-report measures. After explaining the aim and the scope of the study, participants were voluntarily participated into previous study. And also there was contact information for any unexpected situation. For this purpose 535 individuals who experienced a significant loss were reached. Participants were attended to the study from different cities of Turkey such as Bolu, Ankara, İstanbul, İzmir, Samsun, and Trabzon.

CHAPTER III

3. RESULTS

Results were arranged in three different sections: data cleaning, descriptive statistics of the variables (e.g., means and standard deviations), and correlations between variables. Afterwards, the results of several t-test, One-Way ANOVAs, and hierarchical regression analyses were included. Regression analyses were conducted to examine a model explaining the associations among posttraumatic growth, intensity of bereavement, five stages of grief and quality of relationship with the deceased. Structural equation modeling was performed to explore five stages of grief, core bereavement and posttraumatic growth relationships.

3.1. Data Cleaning

Firstly all the data were entered in the SPSS (IBM Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 21 2012) program to check the accuracy of the data. Then the data entry was corrected for the incorrect values, and missing value analyses were performed by Multiple Imputation technique. Thirty-four cases were deleted due to the have missing values higher than 5%. Afterwards five cases were also deleted because of their highly low \underline{z} scores. At the end data was ready with 501 cases for the further statistical analysis.

3.2. Descriptive Statistics of the Variables

Means, standard deviations, and possible ranges of variables were demonstrated in Table 3.1 and also demographic characteristics of the loss related variables were included in Table 3.2.

Measures	Μ	SD	Min.	Max.
Age	42.45	10.43	19.34	78.36
Posttraumatic Growth Inventory	2.66	1	0	5
Core Bereavement Items	1.17	.58	1	4
Five Stages of Grief Scale				
Denial	2.22	1.43	1	6
Anger	1.86	1.24	1	6
Bargaining	2.98	1.58	1	6
Depression	2.42	1.19	1	6
Acceptance	4.64	1.28	1	6
Quality of Relationship with Deceased				
Previous Quality of Relationship	5.3	1	1	6
Previous Interaction Frequency with Deceased	4.95	1.22	1	6
Previous Perceived Supportiveness of Relationship	4.91	1.29	1	б

Table 3.1: Descriptive characteristic of the variables

Variables	Μ	SD	Ν	%
Gender of Loss				
Woman			212	42.3
Man			289	57.7
Age of Loss	57.79	21.37	501	100
Time Since Loss	10.2	10.07	500	99.8
Closeness to the Deceased (I)				
First-degree			284	56.7
Second-degree			148	29.5
Other (friend, workmate, neighbor etc	.)		69	13.8
Closeness to the Deceased (II)				
Mother			81	16.2
Father			133	26.5
Sibling			47	9.4
Child			23	4.6
Other relative			148	29.5
Close friend			38	7.6
Other			31	6.2
Cause of Death				
Sudden illness (e.g. cancer, cerebral h	emorrhage)		196	39.4
Chronic disease (e.g. diabetes, Alzhei	mer/dementi	a, tension)	137	27.5
Health crises (e.g. hearth attack, intox	93	18.7		
Accidents (e.g. traffic. work/home etc	.)		50	10
Murdered by someone (e.g. homicide,	terror attack	, robbery)	10	2
Other (unspecified)			8	1.6
Suicide			4	0.8
Suddenness of Loss				
Sudden			343	68.5
Not sudden			158	31.5

Table 3.2: Demographic characteristics of the loss related variables

Quality of Relationship with Deceased										
Previous Quality of Relationship	5.3	.99	499	99.6						
Previous Interaction Frequency with	4 95	1 22	400	00.6						
Deceased	4.95	1.22	477	<i>))</i> .0						
Previous Perceived Supportiveness of	4 01	1.2	400	00.6						
Relationship	4.91	1.5	477	<i>уу</i> .0						
Received Professional Help										
No			477	95.2						
Psychiatric help/ Medical Treatment	Psychiatric help/ Medical Treatment									
Psychotherapy + Medical Treatment			6	1.2						
Recent Loss in Last Year										
No			297	59.28						
Yes			204	40.72						

3.3. Correlations among the Variables

Bivariate correlations were conducted in order to investigate relationships between PTG and its predictor variables, core bereavement, five stages of grief, factors of the quality of relationship with deceased, and demographical characteristics of bereaved were showed in Table 3.3. Results were accepted in range.

3.3.1. Quality of Relationship with Deceased

According to the correlation analysis, relationship quality with deceased was significantly correlated with both interaction frequency with deceased (r = .58, p < .001), and supportiveness of the relationship (r = .63, p < .001). Also, interaction frequency with deceased was significantly correlated with supportiveness of the relationship with deceased (r = .69, p < .001). Additionally, there were significant correlations (positive and negative respectively) between supportiveness of the relationship with deceased and age of bereaved individuals (r = .09, p < .05), and

		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
1	Age		.17***	25***	.06	.09	.09*	.05	.02	.03	.02	.01	.03	.06
2	Gender			$.10^{*}$.05	01	02	12**	16***	04	02	02	08	16***
3	Education				.08	12**	09	23***	18***	07	15***	 11 [*]	16***	23***
4	Relation					.58***	.63***	.07	.19***	$.10^{*}$.02	.09*	.16***	.02
5	Interaction						.69***	.15***	.23***	.09*	.08	.09*	.19***	.06
6	Supportiveness							.15***	.26***	.11*	.05	.12**	.21***	.08
7	PTGI								.28***	.18***	.17***	.19***	.28***	.26***
8	CBI									.44***	.35***	.53***	$.60^{***}$.06
9	Denial										.46***	.56***	$.60^{***}$	08
10	Anger											.49***	.56***	.03
11	Bargaining												.65***	.13**
12	Depression													.05
13	Acceptance													

 Table 3.3: Correlations among the variables

* $\underline{p} < .05$ ** $\underline{p} < .01$ *** $\underline{p} < .01$

<u>Note</u>. Gender was coded as 1 for women, and 2 for men PTGI: Posttraumatic Growth Inventory CBI: Core Bereavement Items between interaction frequency and education levels of bereaved individuals (r = -.12, p < .01).

3.3.2. Posttraumatic Growth

According to the correlation analysis, posttraumatic growth was significantly and positively correlated with core bereavement (r = .28, p < .001), and all of the five stages of grief; namely denial (r = .18, p < .001), anger (r = .17, p < .001), bargaining (r = .19, p < .001), depression (r = .28, p < .001), and acceptance (r = .26, p < .001). Posttraumatic growth was also significantly and positively correlated with some factors of the quality of relationship with deceased, namely interaction (r = .15, p < .001), and supportiveness of the relationship (r = .15, p < .001) with deceased. When considering relationship between posttraumatic growth and demographical characteristics of bereaved individuals, there were significant and negative correlations between posttraumatic growth and gender (r = .12, p < .01) and education (r = .23, p < .001).

3.3.3. Core Bereavement

According to the correlation analysis, core bereavement (intensity of bereavement), was significantly and positively correlated with all the stages of grief except acceptance dimension (r = .06, p = .21); namely denial (r = .44, p < .001), anger (r = .35, p < .001), bargaining (r = .53, p < .001) and depression (r = .60, p < .001). Core bereavement also showed significant and positive correlation with all factors of the quality of relationship with deceased; namely relationship(r = .19, p < .001), interaction (r = .23, p < .001) and supportiveness (r = .26, p < .001). Additionally, there were significant and negative correlations between core bereavement, and gender (r = .16, p < .001) and education (r = .18, p < .001).

3.3.4. The Five Stages of Grief

Denial is the first stage of grief process. There was a significant and positive correlation between denial and anger (r = .46, p < .001), bargaining (r = .56, p < .001) and depression (r = .60, p < .001). It was not significantly associated with acceptance (r = -.08, p = .07) Moreover, denial was significantly and positively correlated with the factors of the quality of relationship; namely relationship quality (r = .10, p < .05), interaction level (r = .09, p < .05), and supportiveness of the relationship with deceased (r = .11, p < .05).

In addition to denial, anger was significantly positively correlated with only bargaining (r = .49, p < .001) and depression (r = .56, p < .001). It was not significantly correlated with (r = .03, p = .46), relationship (r = .02, p = .70), interaction (r = .08, p = .06), supportiveness (r = .05, p = .30). Bargaining was also found to be significantly and positively correlated with depression (r = .65, p < .001) and acceptance (r = .13, p < .001). Moreover, it had a significant correlation with all factors of the quality of relationship with deceased; relationship quality (r = .09, p < .05), interaction level (r = .09, p < .05), and supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased (r = .12, p < .01). Lastly, depression was found significantly correlated with all factors of the factors of quality of relationship with the deceased, namely relationship quality (r = .16, p < .001), interaction level (r = .19, p < 0), and supportiveness of the relationship quality (r = .16, p < .001), interaction level (r = .21, p < .001). It was not significantly associated with acceptance (r = .05, p = .25). Acceptance dimension was not significantly associated with quality of relationship factors; relationship (r = .02, p = .64), interaction (r = .06, p = .22) and supportiveness (r = .08, p = .06).

When considering demographical characteristics of bereaved individuals, only acceptance stage was significantly and negatively correlated with gender. Additionally, there were significant and negative correlations between anger (r = -.15, p < .001), bargaining (r = -.11, p < .05), depression (r = -.16, p < .001), acceptance (r = -.23, p < .001) stages and education levels of bereaved individuals.

3.4. Group Differences

In this part of the study, the effects of both bereaved-related variables (gender, living condition, education level, receiving professional help, and having a loss in last year) and loss-related variables (gender of deceased, suddenness of loss, closeness to the deceased, and cause of death) on posttraumatic growth, intensity of bereavement and the stages of grief were analyzed by using several Independent Samples t-Tests and One-Way ANOVAs. The total scores of Posttraumatic Growth Inventory, Core Bereavement Items and each stages of grief (denial, anger, bargaining, and acceptance) were used as dependent variables. Analyses were performed for each dependent variable. Analyses were explained below in accordance with bereaved-related variables and loss-related variables.

3.4.1. Bereaved-Related Variables

In order to determine the role of bereaved related variables namely, gender of bereaved, living condition, education level, receiving professional help, and having a loss in last year on the scores of posttraumatic growth, core bereavement and five stages of grief several independent samples t-tests (gender of bereaved, living condition, and having a loss in the last year) and one-way ANOVAs (education level, receiving professional help) were conducted. Results of the analyses are indicated detailed in Table 3.4 and Table 3.5 (for t-tests) and Table 3.6 and Table 3.7 (for ANOVAs).

3.4.1.1. The Role of Gender Differences

According to the independent samples t-test analysis, there was a significant difference between women and men in terms of posttraumatic growth scores [t (499) = 2.72, p < .01]. Women (M = 2.78, SD = .91) had higher level of posttraumatic growth than men (M = 2.54, SD = 1.08). Figure 3.1 illustrates the result.



Figure 3.1: Posttraumatic growth and gender

When the intensity of bereavement was examined there was a significant difference between among gender groups [t (499) = 3.66, p < .001]. Independent samples t-test analysis indicated that woman participants (M = 1.27, SD = .59) had higher scores of bereavement intensity than men (M = 1.08, SD = .56). Figure 3.2 illustrates the results.



Figure 3.2: Core bereavement and gender

According to the analysis of independent samples t-test, there was a significant difference among gender groups in terms of acceptance stage [t (499) = 3.6, p < .001]. Results indicated that women experienced higher level of acceptance (M = 4.84, SD = 1.20) than the men (M = 4.43, SD = 1.32). Figure 3.3 shows the results. Moreover, denial [t (499) = .88, p = .37], anger [t (499) = .841, p = .68], bargaining [t (499) = .47, p = .64], depression [t (499) = 1.76, p = .08] were not significantly changed among each gender group.



Figure 3.3: The stage of acceptance and gender

3.4.1.2. The Role of Living Conditions

When considered the living conditions independent samples t-test analysis indicated that there was no significant difference on the scores of posttraumatic growth in terms of participants who live with a nuclear family and participants who live with a large family [t (499) = -1.28, p = .20]. Moreover similar results were found for intensity of bereavement. Living conditions did not show a significant difference on the scores of core bereavement [t (499) = -.94, p = .35].

Analysis also showed that on the basis of living conditions (living with a nuclear or large family) there was a significant difference on the scores of anger stages of grief [t (499) = -3.00, p < .01]. Results indicated that participants who live with a large family (M = 2.44, SD = 1.63) experienced increased level of anger than the participants who live with a nuclear family (M = 1.82, SD = 1.19). Figure 3.4 indicates the results.



Figure 3.4: The stage of anger and living conditions

In addition to anger, there was a significant difference between the groups of living condition (living with a nuclear or a large family) in terms of the score of depression stage [t (499) = -2.23, p < .05]. It was found that participants who live with a large family (M = 2.84, SD = 1.44) had higher level of depression stage than the participants who live with a nuclear family (M = 2.39, SD = 1.16). Figure 3.5 represents the group differences.



Figure 3.5: The stage of depression and living conditions

On opposed to significant findings defined above, denial [t (499) = -1.12, p = .32], bargaining [t (499) = -1.56, p = .16], acceptance [t (499) = -.52, p = .60] scores were not change across different living conditions.

3.4.1.3. The Role of Education Level

When conducted One-Way ANOVA to examine the role of education levels on the scores of posttraumatic growth, results indicated that it was significant [F (3, 497) = 11.71, p < .001]. Post-hoc analysis using Bonferroni test indicated that the participants who were master/PhD graduates (M = 1.97, SD = 1.19) reported lower levels of posttraumatic growth than the participants who were primary-secondary school graduates (M = 2.84, SD = .85), and high school graduates (M = 2.83, SD = .89). Additionally, there were no significant differences between the participants who were university graduates (M = 2.37, SD = 1.14) and master/PhD graduates. Also, there were no significant difference between the participants who were primary school graduate and high school graduate. (See Figure 3.6)



Figure 3.6: Education level and posttraumatic growth

In order to examine the role of education level on the scores of core bereavement, one-way ANOVA were used and it was found to be significant [F (3, 497) = 6.24, p < .001]. The results of Bonferoni post-hoc showed that participants who were primary-secondary school graduates (M = 1.30, SD = .63) had higher levels of bereavement intensity than the participants who were university graduates (M = 1.09, SD = .58) and master/PhD graduates (M = .86, SD = .48). Results also indicated that there were no significant differences between the participants who were primarysecondary school graduates and high school graduates (M = 1.14, SD = .51); and the participants who were high school graduates, university graduates and master/PhD graduates. Results were presented in Figure 3.7.


Figure 3.7: Education level and core bereavement

In order to examine the effect of education level on the five stages of grief, oneway ANOVA were conducted. Results indicated that while the role of education levels was not significant for denial stage [F (3, 497) = 1.10, p = .35], it was significant for anger stage [F (3, 497) = 3.90, p < .01]. According to the Bonferoni post-hoc results, participants who were primary-secondary school (M = 2.07, SD = 1.35) graduates had higher levels of anger than the participants who graduated from university (M = 1.68, SD = 1.11). Additionally there were no significant differences between the participants who were primary-secondary school (M = 1.87, SD = 1.25) graduates, and master/PhD graduates (M = 1.38, SD = .60); and between participants who were high school graduates, university graduates and master/PhD graduates. (See the Figure 3.8)



Figure 3.8: Education level and anger stage

The role of education level was also found to be significant for bargaining stage [F (3, 497) = 4.55, p < .01]. Post-hoc results of Bonferoni indicated that the participants who graduated from primary-secondary school (M = 3.30, SD = 1.71) had higher scores of bargaining than the participants who graduated from high school (M = 2.67, SD = 1.47). Moreover there were no significant differences between the participants both who were primary-secondary school graduates and high school graduates, and participants who were university graduates (M = 2.91, SD = 1.49), master/PhD graduates (M = 2.83, SD = 1.47) (See Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.9: Education level and bargaining stage

The role of education level was also found to be significant for depression stage [F (3, 497) = 5.06, p < .01]. Bonferoni post-hoc results showed that participants who were primary-secondary school graduates (M = 2.65, SD = 1.29) had higher scores of depression stage than who were university (M = 2.30, SD = 1.15) and master/PhD (M = 1.81, SD = .71) graduates. Additionally there were no significant differences between the participants who were high school graduates (M = 2.35, SD = 1.10) and both who were primary-secondary school graduates and university and master/PhD graduates. (See Figure 3.10)



Figure 3.10: Education level and depression stage

One-way ANOVA results indicated that education level had a significant effect on acceptance stage [F (3, 497) = 10.56, p < .001]. According to the results of Bonferoni post-hoc, the participants who were primary-secondary school graduates (M = 4.99, SD = 1.11), high school graduates (M = 4.64, SD = 1.15), and master/PhD graduates (M = 4.48, SD = 1.80) had higher levels of acceptance than the participants who were university graduates (M = 4.24, SD = 1.38) and also there were no significant differences between them. Moreover results indicated that there were no significant differences between the participants who were university graduates and master/PhD graduates (See Figure 3.11).



Figure 3.11: Education level and acceptance stage

3.4.1.4. Receiving Professional Help

According to the analysis of one-way ANOVAs, there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth [F (2, 498) = .57, p = .56], core bereavement [F (2, 498) = .35, p = .70], and all stages of grief namely, denial [F (2, 498) = 1.14, p = .32], anger [F (2, 498) = 1.94, p = .15], bargaining [F (2, 498) = .42, p = .66], depression [F (2, 498) = 1.13, p = .33], and acceptance [F (2, 498) = .34, p = .71] among the participants groups of receiving professional help.

3.4.1.5. Having Loss in Last Year

Independent samples t-test was performed in order to examine the role of differences having a loss in last year on the scores of dependent variables. Finding indicated that there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth [t (499) = .95, p = .35], core bereavement [t (499) = -1.58, p = .12], and all stages of grief process, namely denial [t (499) = -.68, p = .50], anger [t (499) = -.52, p = .61], bargaining [t (499) = -.23, p = .82], depression [t (499) = .03, p = .98], and acceptance [t (499) = .56, p = .57] on the basis of differences having a loss in last year.

3.4.2. Loss-Related Variables

In order to examine whether the scores of posttraumatic growth, core bereavement and five stages of grief on the basis of loss-related factors (gender of deceased, suddenness of loss, closeness to the deceased, and cause of death), several Independent Samples t-Tests (gender of deceased, suddenness of loss) and One-Way ANOVAs (closeness to the deceased, and cause of death) were conducted. Results of the analyses were indicated in Table 3.4 and Table 3.5 (for t-tests), and Table 3.6 and Table 3.7 (for ANOVAs).

3.4.2.1. The Role of Gender Differences

When considered the gender of the deceased, independent samples t-test analysis indicated that there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth [t (499) = 1.84, p = .07], core bereavement [t (499) = .45, p = .07], and all stages of grief process, namely denial [t (499) = .11, p = .92], anger [t (499) = .99, p = .33], bargaining [t (499) = .91, p = .37], depression [t (499) = -.87, p = .39], and acceptance [t (499) = .80, p = .42].

3.4.2.2. The Role of Sudden/Unexpected Nature of Death

Finding of the independent sample t-test, there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth [t (499) = 1.70, p = .09], core bereavement [t (499) = 1.54, p = .13], and all stages of grief process, namely denial [t (499) = .88, p = .38], anger [t (499) = .93, p = .35], bargaining [t (499) = 1.12, p = .26], depression [t (499) = 1.51, p = .13], and acceptance [t (499) = -.34, p = .73] among participants who reported their loss experiences were sudden/unexpected or not.

3.4.2.3. The Role of Closeness to the Deceased

In the present study, closeness to the deceased of the participants was arranged into two categories (closeness to the deceased-I and closeness to the deceased-II) to clearly investigate the associations between dependent variables and closeness to the deceased factors. Firstly, their responses were categorized into three; first-degree relatives, second-degree relatives and others. Secondly, first-degree relatives were taken in detail since closeness to the deceased was statistically different on the basis of some of dependent variables. Therefore, second category was totally arranged into seven subcategories (mother, father, sibling, child, second-degree relative, close friend, and other). Results were indicated in Table 3.6 and Table 3.7.

In order to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-I of the participants were tested with one-way ANOVA, and results indicated that type of closeness to the deceased had a significant effect [F (2, 498) = 3.60, p < .05] on the scores of

posttraumatic growth. On the other hand, post-hoc results of Bonferoni test indicated that there were no significant differences between the any types of closeness to the deceased.

In order to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-II of the participants were tested with one-way ANOVA, and results indicated that type of closeness to the deceased had no significant effect [F (6, 494) = 6.49, p = .09] on the scores of posttraumatic growth.

One-Way ANOVA test was conducted to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-I of the participants on the scores of core bereavement, and indicated that the effect was significant [F (2, 498) = 13.10, p < .001]. According to the Bonferroni posthoc results, participants who had first-degree loss (M = 1.29, SD = .59) experienced increased level of bereavement intensity than the participants who had second-degree loss (M = 1.04, SD = .54) and other loss (M = .99, SD = .53). Moreover results also indicated that there was no significant difference between the participants who had first-degree loss and other loss (See the Figure 3.12).



Figure 3.12: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and core bereavement

One-Way ANOVA test was conducted to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-II of the participants on the scores of core bereavement, and indicated that the association was significant [F (6, 494) = 6.05, p < .001]. According to the Bonferroni

post-hoc results, participants who had sibling loss (M = 1.47, SD = .67) experienced increased level of bereavement intensity than the participants who had close friend loss (M = .87, SD = .44) and other relative loss (M = 1.04, SD = .54). Also, there were significant differences between participants who had other relative loss and close friend loss. Moreover, results indicated that there were no significant differences between the participants who had mother (M = 1.26, SD = .63), father (M = 1.23, SD = .51), child (M = 1.29, SD = .69), and other (M = 1.14, SD = .61) loss. (See the Figure 3.13).



Figure 3.13: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and core bereavement

In order to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-I of the participants on the scores of the five stages of grief, one-way ANOVA test conducted and results indicated that the association was not significant for denial [F (2, 498) = 2.68, p = .07], anger [F (2, 498) = 1.55, p = .21], and acceptance [F (2, 498) = 2.71, p = .07] stages.

In addition, the association was significant for bargaining stage [F (2, 498) = 3.30, p < .05]. According to the post-hoc Bonferoni test, participants who had first-degree loss (M = 3.13, SD = 1.69) had higher scores of bargaining stage than the participants who had second-degree loss (M = 2.73, SD = 1.46), and there was no significant difference between the participants who had other loss (M = 2.93, SD = 1.32). Moreover, there was no significant difference between the participants who had

second-degree loss and other loss in terms of the scores of bargaining stage (See the Figure 3.14).



Figure 3.14: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and bargaining stage

Furthermore, the role of closeness to the deceased-I of the participants was significant for the scores of depression stage [F (2, 498) = 9.49, p < .001]. Post-hoc Bonferoni test results indicated that the participants who had first-degree loss (M = 2.62, SD = 1.26) experienced higher level of depression than the participants who had second-degree loss (M = 2.17, SD = 1.03) and other loss (M = 2.14, SD = 1.05). Additionally, there were no significant differences between the participants who had second-degree loss and other loss in terms of the scores of depression stage. Results were showed in Figure 3.15.

In order to examine the role of closeness to the deceased-II of the participants on the scores of the five stages of grief, one-way ANOVA test conducted. Results indicated that the effect was not significant for denial [F (6, 494) = 1.74, p = .11], anger [F (6, 494) = 1.69, p = .12], and bargaining [F (6, 494) = 1.37, p = .23] stages.



Figure 3.15: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and depression stage

In addition, the effect was significant for depression stage [F (6, 494) = 3.20, p < .01]. According to the post-hoc Bonferoni test, participants who had father loss (M = 2.62, SD = 1.18) had higher scores of bargaining stage than the participants who had other relative loss (M = 2.17, SD = 1.03). Moreover, there were no significant differences between the participants who had mother (M = 2.59, SD = 1.32), sibling (M = 2.67, SD = 1.41), child (M = 2.65, SD = 1.32), close friend (M = 2.09, SD = 1.03), and other (M = 2.21, SD = 1.08) (See the Figure 3.16).



Figure 3.16: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and depression stage

Furthermore, the role of closeness to the deceased-II of the participants was significant for the scores of acceptance stage [F (6, 494) = 2.44, p < .05]. Post-hoc Bonferoni test results indicated that the participants who had child loss (M = 5.36, SD = .77) had higher level of acceptance stage scores than the participants who had other relative loss (M = 4.47, SD = 1.42) and other loss (M = 4.31, SD = 1.32). Also, there was no significant difference on the scores between other relative loss and other loss. Additionally, there were no significant differences between the participants who had mother (M = 4.75, SD = 1.27), father (M = 4.75, SD = 1.04), sibling (M = 4.48, SD = 1.36), and close friend (M = 4.71, SD = 1.39) in terms of the scores of acceptance stage. Results were showed in Figure 3.17.



Figure 3.17: Closeness to the deceased of the participants and acceptance stage

				Depend	lent Variab	le: PTGI		Dependent Variable: CBI							
		Ν	Μ	S	t	df	р	Μ	S	t	df	р			
Condon	Women	253	2.78	.91	272	400	01	1.27	.59	3 66	400	00			
Genuer	Men	248	2.54	1.08	2.12	499	.01	1.08	.56	5.00	499	.00			
	Nuclear Family	463	2.64	1.01	1.00	100	•	1.17	.58		100				
Living With	Large Family	38	2.86	.91	-1.28	499	.20	1.26	.58	94	499	.35			
Loss in Last	Yes	297	2.62	.99	05	400	35	1.21	.60	1 59	400	12			
Year	No	204	2.71	1.03	.95	477	.55	1.12	.55	-1.38	499	.12			
Logg Condon	Male	289	2.59	.96	1.9/	400	07	1.16	.57	15	400	65			
Loss Gender	Female	212	2.75	1.03	1.04	477	.07	1.19	.61	.45	499	.05			
Suddenness	Yes	343	2.71	.99	1 70	400	00	1.20	.57	154	400	12			
of Loss	No	158	2.55	1.03	1.70	499	.09	1.11	.60	1.34	4フフ	.13			

 Table 3.4: Independent samples t-test results (I)

		Dependent Variable: FSGS																									
				I	Denial	I			1	Anger				Ba	rgainir	ng			De	pressio	m			Ac	ceptano	œ	
		Ν	м	S	t	df	р	М	S	t	df	р	М	S	t	df	р	м	S	t	df	р	м	S	t	df	р
Gender	Women	253	2.28	1.49	88	499	38	1.89	1.30	41	499	68	3.02	1.58	47	499	64	2.52	1.24	1 76	499	08	4.84	1.20	3 60	499	00
Calda	Men	248	2.17	1.37	.00		.50	1.84	1.17	.41		.00	2.95	1.59	,	-777	.04	2.33	1.13		-777	.00	4.43	1.32	5.00 4	477	.00
l iving With	Nuclear Family	463	2.20	1.42	1 12	499	26	1.82	1.19	3.00	499	00	2.95	1.57	1 56	499	12	2.39	1.16	2 23	499	03	4.63	1.27	- 52	499	60
	Large Family	38	2.47	1.61	1.12	177	.20	2.44	1.63	5.00	0 499 .00	3.37	1.72	1.00		2.84	1.44	2.23			4.74	1.41	.52	.,,,	.00		
Loss in Last	Yes	297	2.26	1.48	69	400	50	1.89	1.26	50	400	61	3.00	1.51	22	400	02	2.42	1.15	02	400	08	4.61	1.31	56	400	57
Year	No	204	2.17	1.36	08	499	.30	1.83	1.21	32	499	499 .61	2.96	1.69	25	23 499 .82	.82	2.43	.03 1.24	.03	499	.98	4.68	1.23	.30	499	£.57
Less Cander	Male	289	2.22	1.42	11	400	02	1.82	1.21	0.0	400	22	2.93	1.64	01	400	27	2.46	1.20	07	400	20	4.60	1.24	00	400	10
Loss Gender	Female	212	2.23	1.45	.11	499	.92	1.93	1.28	.98	499	99 .33 3	3.06	1.50	.91	499 .37		2.37	2.37 1.18		499	.39	4.69	1.33	.80	499	.42
Suddenness	Yes	343	2.26	1.43	00	400	20	1.90	1.28	02	400	25	3.04	1.59	1 12	400	26	2.48	1.20	1 5 1	400	12	4.63	1.29	24	400	72
of Loss	No	158	2.14	1.44	.68	499	.38	1.79	1.15	.95	499	.55	2.87	1.58	1.12	499	.20	2.31	1.17	1.51	499	.13	4.67	1.25	34	499	.73

 Table 3.5: Independent samples t-test results (II)

Table 3.6: One-way ANOVA results (I)

				Dep	endent Vari	able: PTGI			Dependent Variable: CBI							
		Ν	Μ	S	F	df	р	Μ	S	F	df	р				
	Primary-Secondary	186	2.84	.85				1.30	.63							
Education	High School	140	2.83	.89	11 71	2 407	00	1.14	.51	6 24	2 407	00				
Level	University	154	2.37	1.14	11./1	3. 497	.00	1.09	.57	0.24	5. 497	.00				
	Master/PhD	21	1.97	1.19				.86	.48							
Closeness to	First-degree	284	2.76	.96				1.29	.59							
the Deceased	Second-degree	148	2.55	1.04	3.60	2.498	.03	1.04	.54	13.10	2.498	.00				
(I)	Other	69	2.47	1.09				.99	.53							
	Mother	81	2.86	.96				1.26	.63							
	Father	133	2.69	.94				1.23	.51							
Closeness to	Sibling	47	2.66	1.09				1.47	.67							
the Deceased	Child	23	3.01	.71	1.85	6. 494	.09	1.29	.69	6.05	6. 494	.00				
(II)	Other relative	148	2.55	1.04				1.04	.54							
	A close friend	38	2.39	1.03				.87	.44							
	Other	31	2.56	1.16				1.14	.61							
Received	No	477	2.65	1.01				1.17	.58							
Professional	Psychiatric / Medical T.	18	2.90	.81	.57	2, 498	.56	1.28	.59	.35	2, 498	.70				
Help	Psychotherapy+Medical T.	6	2.58	.69				1.25	.62							

			Dependent Variable: FSGS																								
					Denia	I				Anger	•			Ba	r gaini	ing			D	epress	ion			A	ccepta	nce	
		Ν	М	S	F	df	р	М	S	F	df	р	М	S	F	df	р	М	S	F	df	р	Μ	S	F	df	р
	Primary-Secondary	186	2.36	1.50				2.06	1.35				3.30	1.71				2.65	1.29				4.99	1.11			
Education	High School	140	2.16	1.38	1 10	3 497	35	1.87	1.25	3 90	3 497	01	2.67	1.47	1 55	3 497	00	2.35	1.10	5.06	3 497	00	4.64	1.15	1 56	3 497	00
Level	University	154	2.16	1.40	1.10	51 177	.55	1.68	1.11	5.70	51 197	.01	2.91	1.49	4.55 - 6 - 6 - 6	5. 197	.00	2.30	1.15	5.00	5. 197	.00	4.24	1.38	1.50	5. 197	.00
	Master/PhD	21	1.90	1.35				1.38	.60				2.83	1.47				1.81	.71				4.48	1.80			
Closeness to the Deceased (I)	First Order	284	2.35	1.53				1.93	1.28				3.13	1.69				2.62	1.26				4.75	1.16			
	Second Order	148	2.01	1.28	2.68	2.498	.07	1.84	1.21	1.55	2.498	.21	2.73	1.46	3.30	2. 498	98 .04	2.17	1.03	9.49	2.498	.00	4.47	1.42	2.71	2.498	498 .07
	Other	69	2.17	1.29				1.64	1.10				2.93	1.32				2.14	1.05				4.53	1.37			
	Mother	81	2.52	1.66				1.92	1.25				3.19	1.59				2.59	1.31				4.75	1.27			
	Father	133	2.27	1.46				1.81	1.19)			3.02	1.67			2.62 1.18	1.18				4.75	1.04				
Closeness to	Sibling	47	2.48	1.49				2.29	1.54				3.34	1.79				2.67 1.4	1.41				4.48	1.36			
the Deceased	Child	23	1.89	1.46	1.74	6.494	.11	1.93	1.31	1.69	6. 494	.12	3.16	1.95	1.37	6. 494	.23	2.65	1.32	3.20	6. 494	.00	5.36	.77	2.44	6. 494	.03
(11)	Other relative	148	2.01	1.28				1.84	1.21				2.73	1.46				2.17	1.03				4.47	1.42			
	A close friend	38	2.03	1.26				1.82	1.31				2.96	1.32				2.09	1.03				4.71	1.39			
	Other	31	2.34	1.31				1.42	.72				2.88	1.33				2.21	1.08				4.30	1.32			
Received	No	477	2.24	1.44				1.89	1.25				3.00	1.57				2.42	1.19				4.63	1.29			
Received Professional Help	Psychiatric / Medical T.	18	1.89	1.35	1.14	2, 498	.32	1.33	.92	1.94	2, 498	.15	2.65	1.86	.42	2, 498	.66	2.76	1.31	1.13	2, 498	.33	4.86	.91	.34	2, 498	.71
	Psychotherapy+Medical T	6	1.58	.74				1.56	.75				3.00	1.76				2.00	.95				4.43	1.48			

Table 3.7: One-way ANOVA results (II)

3.5. Hierarchical Multiple Regression Analyses

In the present study three groups of hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted to examine the associations among the variables of the study. In the first group of hierarchical multiple regression analysis were conducted at five times for the Five Stages of Grief; Denial, Anger, Bargaining, Depression and Acceptance. Hierarchical multiple regression analysis for Core Bereavement in the second group, and finally for Posttraumatic Growth were performed. Results of regression analysis were showed detailed in Table 3.8.

3.5.1. Variables Associated with The Five Stages of Grief

Hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted to reveal the significant associates of the Five Stages of Grief; namely, Denial, Anger, Bargaining, Depression, and Acceptance. Variables were entered into the equation via three steps. In order to control for the possible effects of socio- demographic variables (e.g. Age, Gender and Education) these first step variables were entered into the equation via stepwise method. After controlling for the socio-demographic variables that were significantly associated with the dependent variable, the factors of the quality of relationship with the deceased (e.g., relationship quality, interaction level, and supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased) were entered into the equation on the second step. Except for the denial stage, lastly, rests of the variables of the Five Stages of Grief were entered on the third step of the analysis following through Denial. In order to test linearity or overlapping features of the Five Stages of Grief, each stage was used as both predictor variable and dependent variable.

Hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted for the Five Stages of Grief. In order to test, whether stages of grief are linearly associated or not, as mentioned before, each stages were used as predictors and dependent variable. By taking each stage as predictors, whether stages are simultaneously experienced or not, were examined. By taking each stage as dependent variable, whether stages of grief linearly associated were examined. For instance, to test possible associations for anger stage, denial is used as a predictor variable. Here the purpose is to test the necessity of

denial for the second stage; anger. Therefore, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were performed five times.

3.5.1.1. Denial

Hierarchical multiple regression analysis was conducted for the Denial and revealed that, neither demographic variables nor the factors of quality of relationship with the deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and perceived supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased) had no significant association with Denial (see Table 3.8).

3.5.1.2. Anger

Hierarchical regression analyses were conducted for the Anger. Results revealed that Education (low level of education) had a significant negative association (β = -.15, t (497) = -3.26, p < .001) with Anger, and this variable explained 2% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 10.63, p < .001). After controlling for Education factor, any factors of the quality of relationship with the deceased had no significant association with Anger (F [3, 494] = 1.051, p = .037). Lastly, on the third step, Denial, was found to be significantly associated (β = .46, t (493) = 11.49, p < .001) with Anger, and increased explained variance to 23% (F [1, 493] = 132.03, p < .001). In summary, only two variables Education and Denial were significantly associated with Anger (see Table 3.8).

3.5.1.3. Bargaining

Hierarchical regression analysis was conducted for Bargaining, and revealed that Education (low level of education) significantly associated with Bargaining (β = -.09, t (497) = -2.12, p < .05). This variable explained 1% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 4.48, p < .05). On the second step, all factors of the quality of relationship with deceased had no significant association with Bargaining (F [3, 497] = 2.33, p = .07). On the third step, other factors of the Five Stages of Grief, Denial (β = .41, t (492) = 10.18, p < .001), and

Anger (β = .30, t (492) = 7.46, p < .001) were found to be significantly associated with Bargaining. These factors increased explained variance to 39% (F [2, 492] = 145.27, p < .001). In summary, only low level of Education, Denial and Anger were found to be significantly associated with Bargaining (see Table 3.8).

3.5.1.4. Depression

Hierarchical regression analysis was conducted for Depression and revealed that, among the control variables, only Education (low level of education) was significantly associated (β = -.14, t (497) = -3.16, p < .01) with Depression. It explained 2% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 9.99, p < .01). After controlling Education on the second step, only Supportiveness factor among the factors of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased had a significant association (β = .14, t (494) = 2.07, p < .05) with Depression. All factors of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased increased the explained variance to 6% (F [3, 494] = 7.55, p < .001). On the third step, all other factors of the five stages of grief, Denial (β = .28, t (491) = 7.47, p < .001), Anger (β = .24, t (491) = 6.60, p < .001), and Bargaining (β = .36, t (491) = 9.44, p < .001) had significant associations with Depression, and with the entrance of these variables, increased the explained variance to 57% (F [3, 491] = 189.26, p < .001) (see Table 3.8).

In summary, in addition to lower level Education, Supportiveness of the relationship with deceased and other stages of grief (Denial, Anger, and Bargaining) were found to be significantly associated with Depression variable.

	Predictors in set	F for set	t for w/in set	df	Beta (β)	Model R ²
			Predictors			Change
A. D	ependent Variable: DENIAL	2 10		2 405		012
1.	Quality of Relationship Relationship	2.19	876	5, 495 405	05	.015
	Interaction		.820	495	.03	
	Support		.853	495	.02	
	- apport			.70		
B. D	ependent Variable: ANGER			4 405		0.01
I.	Control variables	10.63	0.0.0***	1,497	1.5	.021
	Education		-3.26	497	15	
II.	Quality of Relationship	1.05		3, 494	o -	.006
	Relationship		82	494	05	
	Interaction		1.55	494	.10	
ш	Supportiveness	132 03***	00	494	.00	206
111.	Denial	152.05	11 49***	1,493	46	.200
C D	enendent Variable: BARGAT	NING	11.47	775	.+0	
L	Control variables	4.48*		1.497		.009
1.	Education		-2.12^{*}	497	09	.009
п	Quality of Relationship	2 33		3 /9/		014
11.	Relationship	2.55	33	494	02	.014
	Interaction		.03	494	.00	
	Supportiveness		1.55	494	.10	
III.	Five Stages of Grief	145.27***		2, 492		.363
	Denial		10.18^{***}	492	.41	
	Anger		7.46***	492	.30	
D. D	ependent Variable: DEPRES	SION				
I.	Control variables	9.99**	**	1, 497		.020
	Education		-3.16	497	14	
II.	Quality of Relationship	7.55***		3, 494		.043
	Relationship		.37	494	.02	
	Interaction		1.17	494	.07	
TTT	Supportiveness	100 20***	2.07	494	.14	502
111.	Five Stages of Grief	189.20	7 17***	5, 491 401	20	.505
	Anger		7.47 6.60 ^{***}	491	.20 24	
	Bargaining		9.44^{***}	491	.24 36	
E. D	ependent Variable: ACCEPT	ANCE	,	.,,1	100	
I.	Control variables	31.84***		1,497		.060
	Education		-5.64***	497	25	
II.	Control variables	9.08^{**}		1, 496		.017
	Gender		-3.01**	496	13	
III.	Quality of Relationship	.94		3, 493		.005
	Relationship		75	493	04	
	Interaction		25	493	02	
	Supportiveness		1.54	493	.10	0.45
IV.	Five Stages of Grief	6.53	4.02***	4,489	22	.047
	Deniai		-4.03	489	22	
	Bargaining		15 / 01 ^{***}	409 180	-01	
	Depression		22	489	01	

 Table 3.8: Variables associated with the five stages of grief

* $p \le .05$ ** $p \le .01$ *** $p \le .001$ Note. Gender was coded as 1 for women, and 2 for man

3.5.1.5. Acceptance

Hierarchical regression analyses were conducted for Acceptance, and revealed that, among the control variables, Education (low level of education) had a significant and negative association ($\beta = -.25$, t (497) = -5.64, p < .001) with Acceptance. This variable explained 6% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 31.84, p < .001). Following Education, Gender (being women) was found to be significantly associated ($\beta = -.13$, t (496) = -3.01, p < .01) with Acceptance, and this variable increased explained variance to 8% (F [1, 496] = 9.08, p < .01). After controlling Education and Gender, on the third step, all variables of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased had no significant association with Acceptance (F [3, 493] = .94, p = .42). On the last step, while Denial ($\beta = -.22$, t (489) = -4.03, p < .001), and Bargaining ($\beta = .24$, t (489) = 4.01, p < .001) revealed significant association (negative and positive respectively) with Acceptance, Anger and Depression were significantly associated with Acceptance. All these variables increased the explained variance to 13% (F [4, 496] = 6.53, p < .001) (see Table 3.8).

In summary, two control variables (Education and Gender) were found to be significantly associated with Acceptance. Moreover two factors of the five stages of grief (Denial and Bargaining) were found to be significantly associated with Acceptance.

3.5.2. Variables Associated with Core Bereavement

In order to investigate whether the scores of intensity of bereavement, significantly differ in respect to demographical characteristics of bereaved participants (Age, Gender, and Education), factors of the Quality of Relationship with deceased, and the Five Stages of Grief, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted. According to the analyses, Gender (being women) was significantly associated with Core Bereavement ($\beta = -.16$, t (497) = -3.69, p < .001), and explained 3% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 13.60, p < .001). Education (lower level) had also significant association ($\beta = -.14$, t (496) = -3.22, p < .001) with Core Bereavement, and increased explained variance to 5% (F [1, 496] = 10.36, p < .001). After controlling Gender and

Education variables, Supportiveness of the relationship with deceased revealed a significant association ($\beta = .19$, t (493) = 2.95, p < .01) with Core Bereavement, and all these factors increased explained variance to 11% (F [3, 493] = 12.09, p < .001).

On the fourth step, only two variables, Bargaining ($\beta = .24$, t (489) = 4.99, p < .001) and Depression ($\beta = .36$, t (489) = 7.03, p < .001) had significantly associated with Core Bereavement. On this step, all grief stages except Acceptance increased explained variance to 43% (F [4, 489] = 69.54, p < .001). On the last step, Acceptance were entered the model, and the association with Core Bereavement was not significant (F [1, 488] = .91, p = .34). All in all, in addition to control variables; Gender and Education, Supportiveness of the relationship with deceased and two grief stages; Bargaining and Depression were found significantly associated with Core Bereavement (See Table 3.9).

3.5.3. Variables Associated with Posttraumatic Growth

In order to examine the associations between Posttraumatic Growth and its predictor variables, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted. According to the results, two control variables were found to be significantly associated with PTG. On the first step, Education (lower level) had a significant association with $(\beta = -.21, t (497) = -4.83, p < .001)$ Posttraumatic Growth, and explained 5% of the variance (F [1, 497] = 23.28, p < .001). Also Gender (being women) was found to be significantly associated ($\beta = -.10$, t (496) = -2.33, p < .05) with Posttraumatic Growth, and explained 6% of the variance totally (F [1, 496] = 5.44, p < .05). After controlling these variables, on the third step, any of the factors of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased did not reveal significant association with Posttraumatic Growth, though these variables increased the explained variance to 8% (F [3, 493] = 3.77, p < .01). On the fourth step, among the five stages of grief, depression had a significant association ($\beta =$.21, t (489) = 3.31, p < .001) with Posttraumatic Growth, and increased the variance to 13% (F [3, 493] = 3.77, p < .001). On the next step, Acceptance was found to be significantly associated (β = .22, t (489) = 4.89, p < .001) with Posttraumatic Growth, and also increased the explained variance to 17% (F [1, 488] = 23.88, p < .001). Lastly, Core Bereavement entered the model and revealed a significant association ($\beta = .15$, t (487) = 2.65, p < .01) with Posttraumatic Growth. Also, Core Bereavement increased

	Predictors in set	F for set	t for w/in set Predictors	df	Beta (β)	Model R ² Change
A De	onendent Variable: CORF BFI	REAVEMENT				
I	Control variables	13.60^{***}		1 497		027
1.	Gender	15.00	-3.69***	497	16	.027
П	Control variables	10 36***		1 496		020
	Education	10.50	-3.22**	496	14	.020
III.	Ouality of Relationship	12.08^{***}		3, 493		.065
	Relationship		.59	493	.03	
	Interaction		.98	493	.06	
	Supportiveness		2.95^{**}	493	.19	
IV.	Pre-Acceptance Stages	69.54***		4, 489		.32
	Denial		1.50	489	.07	
	Anger		35	489	02	
	Bargaining		4.99^{***}	489	.24	
	Depression		7.03***	489	.36	
V.	Acceptance Stage	.91		1, 488		.001
	Acceptance		95	488	04	
B. De	ependent Variable: POSTTRA	UMATIC GRO	WTH	1 407		0.45
1.	Control variables	23.28	4.02***	1,497	01	.045
	Education	×	-4.83	497	21	
II.	Control variables	5.44	***	1, 496		.010
	Gender		-2.33	496	10	
III.	Quality of Relationship	3.77**		3, 493		.021
	Relationship		82	493	05	
	Interaction		1.14	493	.07	
	Supportiveness	***	1.84	493	.12	
IV.	Pre-Acceptance Stages	7.17***		4, 489		.051
	Denial		.38	489	.02	
	Anger		.00	489	05	
	Bargaining		.24	489	.01	
	Depression	 ***	3.31	489	.21	~
V.	Acceptance Stage	23.88	***	1, 488		.041
1 .7 1	Acceptance	- ~~**	4.89	488	.22	010
V1.	Core Bereavement	7.02	2.65	1, 487	.15	.012

Table 3.9: Variables associated with core bereavement and posttraumatic growth

* $\underline{p} \le .05$ ** $\underline{p} \le .01$ *** $\underline{p} \le .001$ <u>Note</u>. Gender was coded as 1 for women, and 2 for men

explained variance to 18% (F [1, 487] = 7.02, p < .01) (See Table 3.9).

All in all, two control variables; Education (low level of education) and Gender (being women) were found to be significantly associated with PTG. Also, among the factors of the five stages of grief, Depression and Acceptance had a significant association with PTG. Moreover on the last step, core bereavement was found to be significantly associated with PTG. Table 3.10 shows the general results of the hierarchical multiple regression analyses.

					DEPE	NDENT VARI	ABLES		
			PTGI	CBI	Denial	Anger	Bargaining	Depression	Acceptance
		Age							
	Socio-Demographic Variables	Gender							
		Education					-		
		Relationship							
	Relationship with the	Interaction							
TORS	Deceased	Supportiveness		++				+	
PREDI		Denial				+++	+++	+++	
Ι	Pre-Acceptance	Anger					+++	+++	
	Stages	Bargaining		+++				+++	+++
		Depression	+++	+++					
	Acceptance Stage	Acceptance	+++						
	Core Bereavement	ore Bereavement CB							
		Total R ²	.18	.44	.01	.23	.39	.57	.13

Table 3.10: General summary of multiple hierarchical regression analyses

Note: Grey area demonstrates the variables that were not entered into the equation.

3.6. Testing The Model of Five Stages of Grief, Grief Intensity and Posttraumatic Growth

Kübler-Ross and Kessler's (2005) model of Five Stages of Grief, has not been tested empirically, despite it is popularity both clinical and research field. The model was constructed through regression results and theoretical knowledge. To test the model, Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) was employed by considering regression results for the Five Stages of Grief. Also, by considering regression results, and both the original theoretical model of Tedeschi and Calhoun, and Calhoun and his colleagues model later on, Posttraumatic Growth and Core Bereavement relationships were examined through the process of grief. In this respect, the model put emphasis on cognitive processing which is essential part for PTG. Core Bereavement is considered as a way of cognitive processing the bereavement by evaluating the intensity of grief. Additionally event related factors are highlighted as contributing to Posttraumatic Growth. Therefore, here each stage of grief can be attributable to event related factors and their associations with PTG were examined.

In order to examine the role of Five Stages of Grief and Core Bereavement on Posttraumatic Growth, AMOS.21 software (2010) was used. The model evaluated by χ^2 /df ratio, goodness of fit indexes, likewise Comparative Fit Index (CFI), The Incremental Fit Index (IFI), Tucker–Lewis index (TLI), and root-mean-square error of approximation (RMSEA). SEM analyses demonstrated that the model fit the data adequately, χ^2 (9, N = 501) = 16.38, p = .059. Furthermore, the χ^2 ratio was below the suggested 2:1 ratio (χ^2 /df = 1.82). Goodness of fit index showed that the fit was adequate; RMSEA (Browne and Cudeck 1993) = .041, The CFI (Bentler 1990) = .993, The IFI (Bollen 1989) = .993, and TLI (Bentler and Bonett 1980) = .984 (See Figure 3.16).

Anger was significantly related to Denial (Regression Estimate, RE = .46, p < .001). Denial explained 21% of the variance in Anger.

Bargaining was significantly related to Anger (RE = .30, p < .001) and Denial (RE = .42, p < .001). Denial explained 18% of the variance in Bargaining, while Anger explained 9% of the variance.

Depression was significantly related to Denial (RE = .28, p < .001), Anger (RE = .24, p < .001), and Bargaining (RE = .37, p < .001). Denial explained 8% of the variance in Depression, while Anger explained 6% of the variance and Bargaining explained 14% of the variance.

Acceptance was significantly related to Denial (RE = -.22, p < .001) and Bargaining (RE = .25, p < .001). Denial explained 5% of the variance in Acceptance, while Bargaining explained 6% of the variance.

Core Bereavement was significantly related to Bargaining (RE = .24, p < .001) and Depression (RE = .44, p < .001). Bargaining explained 6% of the variance in Core Bereavement, while Depression explained 19% of the variance.

Posttraumatic Growth was significantly related with Core Bereavement (RE = .27, p < .001) and Acceptance (RE = .24, p < .001). Core Bereavement explained 7% of the variance in Posttraumatic Growth, while Acceptance explained 6% of the variance in Posttraumatic Growth.



Figure: 3.18: Testing the model of five stages of grief

CHAPTER IV

4. DISCUSSION

Posttraumatic growth has been accepted as positive side of stressful life events (e.g., trauma and loss), and widely studied in the field since, it was firstly proposed by Tedeschi and Calhoun (1996). As it was stated before, today PTG has been examined for the many traumatic events such as earthquakes, sexual assaults, terminal illness (e.g., cancer, HIV), natural disasters or loss of a loved one. In general model of PTG, it has been emphasized that, traumatic life events cause a change on people's assumptive world, but not for everyone. People experience a shift in their opinions about themselves, others and the world and that resulted as posttraumatic growth. Studies have been conducted in respect to their negative experiences such as mental health and mortality. Positive experiences have been less likely to examine after loss experiences. Therefore, understanding bereavement and its relation to positive side of loss experience is valuable. Today, it has been suggested that some bereavement circumstances have the potential to make a change on the people's assumptive worlds, at least for some individuals. Therefore, researchers have been investigated answers of the questions "why or how some losses cause a personal growth?" The possible answers have been examined under the headings of bereaved-related factors (e.g., gender, coping styles, and meaning making of the death or intensity of grief process) and loss-related factors (e.g., sudden/unexpected nature of death, violent or natural deaths). On the other hand, there is a gap in the literature to understand the grief related factors by considering both bereaved and loss related factors. Present study also investigated those factors as bereaved-related factors (e.g., gender, living conditions, loss experience in last year) and loss-related factors (e.g., gender of loss, cause of death, time since death, suddenness of death). Lastly, although there are several theoretical models aforementioned before, those models are limitedly tested. This is the third gap in the literature. Therefore, in the present study we aimed to examine the five stages of grief, which was proposed by Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2005), in the perspective of Posttraumatic Growth.

4.1. Correlations among the Variables

In the present study, correlations between the variables were expected in ranges. When considering socio-demographical variables, posttraumatic growth was significantly and negatively correlated with gender. Similar findings were revealed by Oginska-Bulik (2015). Women participants tended to have higher Posttraumatic Growth than men. Another socio-demographic variable, education was also significantly and negatively correlated with posttraumatic growth. Results are supported in another study with a different sample by Jin and colleagues (2014).

Parallel to findings of Keesee, Currier, and Neimeyer (2008), gender was significantly and negatively correlated with core bereavement. In the present study, more educated people had lower levels of bereavement intensity. Similar relationships were revealed in another study with bereaved adults (Newson et al. 2011).

Contrary to Nazare, Fonseca, and Canavarro (2013) women participants had higher levels of acceptance than men. In addition to gender, education was significantly and negatively correlated with anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance stages. Bereaved individuals who were higher educated might be cope better with difficulties, during their grief process. Besides, they had lower levels of acceptance than lower educated individuals.

Posttraumatic growth was positively correlated with core bereavement and the five stages of grief. Similar findings were found in between grief intensity and posttraumatic growth (Yilmaz and Zara 2016). Also, as mentioned in the literature, posttraumatic growth was moderately related with depression and acceptance dimensions of grief. It can be argued that losses leading changes in the assumptive world are needed to provide growth (Calhoun et al. 2010). In this respect, depression and acceptance dimensions of grief and posttraumatic growth relation can be explained.

Furthermore, posttraumatic growth was positively correlated with quality of relationship variables that are perceived interaction and perceived supportiveness. Higher growth scores were correlated with higher previous interaction with deceased and higher previous supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased.

Considering stages of grief, while pre-acceptance stages of grief (denial, anger, bargaining, depression) were positively and highly correlated with each other, acceptance was only correlated with depression stage. These correlations demonstrated that acceptance stage was not interrelated with other stages except depression.

4.2. Bereaved-Related Factors

Several analyses were conducted to investigate whether the groups differ on dependent variables. To begin with gender, bereaved women reported higher scores of posttraumatic growth than men in the present study. This result was expected. Similar findings were found in a study, individuals experienced the death of a premature baby (Buchi et al. 2009).

Likewise in posttraumatic growth, intensity of bereavement was significantly different in terms of gender differences. Woman participants had higher scores of core bereavement than men. Similar findings were found in a study conducted with sampling bereaved parents by Keesee and colleagues (2008). Mothers reported more complicated grief scores than fathers. However, lower bereavement intensity among men might be related with their engagement in funeral issues afterwards a loss.

When considered the five stages of grief, only the scores of acceptance stage were changed among women and men. Contrary to Nazare and colleagues (2013), women had higher acceptance scores than men. This difference might be explained by women experienced their bereavements outward. However, examining the role of emotional expression can further reveal such findings.

In addition to gender differences mentioned above, scores of anger and depression stage differed on the basis of living conditions. In Turkish culture, participants have higher responsibility in an extended family context; this might suppress showing their anger during grief process. Therefore, their anger levels were higher than participants who live in a nuclear family. These participants feel connected to their family members (White 2004). Furthermore, individuals who live with a large family had higher levels of depression than individuals who live with a nuclear family, despite negative associations between social support or supportive family environment and depression that was revealed by previous studies (Stroebe, Abakoumkin, and Stroebe 2010). Burden and colleagues (2016) revealed that poor supports from partner and grief suppression are some of influencing factors for depression and negative symptoms after stillbirth. Thus, as stated for anger stage, large family context is more likely to trigger these kinds of components.

In respect to education levels, participants who have either primary-secondary school graduates or high school graduates had higher scores of posttraumatic growth than the participants either university or master/PhD graduates. Higher posttraumatic growth prevalence among lower educated people were supported by current findings (Jin et al. 2014). More educated people might have less personal growth due to their realistic perceptions.

When examined the scores of core bereavement on the basis of education levels, participants who were primary-secondary school graduates had higher levels of bereavement intensity than the participants who were university graduates and master/PhD graduates. Newson and coworkers (2011) indicated that lower educated adults had more complicated grief symptoms.

Receiving professional help was not significantly associated with posttraumatic growth, core bereavement and each stages of grief. This insignificance might be related with limited number of participants receiving professional help. There were only twenty-four participants receiving either psychiatric help or psychotherapy with medical treatment. Also, this might be related the lack of receiving professional help specific to the bereaved individual.

Similar with receiving professional help variable, having loss in last year did not significantly related with any dependent variables. Number of participants having loss experience in last year or not were quite appropriate. Therefore, since all individuals

experienced more than one loss experiences, it is not creating such a difference across each dependent variable.

4.3. Loss-Related Factors

In the present study, several variables about the one who deceased were investigated. To begin with the gender of deceased, there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth, core bereavement, and all stages of grief process. On the other hand, contrary findings were found among Turkish university students (Senol-Durak and Tedeschi 2015). In that study, if the gender of deceased was women, participants reported greater posttraumatic growth. However, in the same study researchers did not found the role of gender differences. Therefore, contrary findings remark that further studies are encouraged to see the role of gender of deceased.

When considering the sudden/unexpected nature of the death, there were no significant differences on the scores of posttraumatic growth, core bereavement, and all the stages of grief process. In respect to posttraumatic growth, when the death was sudden or unexpected, it is suggested to lead more stress and growth because unexpected death is contrary to our worldview (Tedeschi and Calhoun 2008). In respect to grief process, when individuals reported that their loss was sudden/unexpected, it is more likely to be associated with lower scores of acceptance (Currier, Holland, and Neimeyer 2006). On the contrary to these explanations about grief and posttraumatic growth, the present study did not demonstrate the importance of sudden/unexpected nature of death. When returning back to data it was found that participants who reported their cause of death as one of sudden or unexpected reasons (e.g. acute illness, murdered by someone or traffic accident etc.), did not respond their nature of death as sudden/unexpected. This might be due to the fatalistic life approach in our sample, because of the death is one of expected life event in their life. Additionally, Kaltman and Bonanno (2003) emphasized the contrary findings about suddenness of the death and its relation with grief symptomology. According to their explanation, suddenness of loss was generally confounded with violent nature of the event in the studies.

Apart from suddenness of the death, the role of closeness to the deceased was tested. Results indicated that on the basis of type of closeness to the deceased, posttraumatic growth and core bereavement scores were different. Participants who lost first-degree relative had higher level of bereavement intensity than the participants who lost a second-degree relative and other type of loss. Findings of the present study are supported by other studies, revealing the importance of closeness to the deceased associated with the scores of posttraumatic growth (Armstrong and Shakespeare-Finch 2011). As demonstrating the grief intensity and the closeness of the deceased, in another sample, bereaved individuals who lost their child or spouse reported significantly higher complicated grief scores than immediate family members (Van Denderen et al. 2016). Moreover, when closeness to the deceased-II was analyzed, although individuals who had a sibling loss had the highest scores of core bereavement, there were no significant differences between participants who had sibling loss and mother, father, and child loss in terms of bereavement intensity, as it was revealed by Hardison, Neimeyer, and Lichstein (2005).

In addition to posttraumatic growth and core bereavement, the role of closeness to the deceased was tested on the scores of the five stages of grief. Results indicated that the effect was not significant for denial, anger, and acceptance stages. However, it was significant for bargaining and depression stages. Participants who lost first-degree relative reported higher scores of bargaining stage than the participants who lost second-degree relative. When considered the items of the Five Stages of Grief Scale related with the bargaining stage, there are statements like "All I want is his/her coming back again. I agree with everything only if he/she were with me one more day. I promise I would give anything if I just could see him/her, hug him/her. Please, don't take his/her life / Please, send him/her back and take my life instead. I wish he/she wouldn't have died and I would have instead." (Item 6). Similar themes have been described in On Grief and Grieving: Finding the Meaning of Grief Through the Five Stages of Loss (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014) for the bargaining stage. These statements demonstrate the importance of living with the one deceased, which was in their close environment in the past. It was not acceptable that anyone does not want to devote their life for someone who is not close to them such as a neighbor. Therefore it is acceptable to bargain for deceased who closer to you than the other relatives.

Furthermore, participants who lost first-degree relatives reported higher levels of depression than the participants who lost second-degree relative and other relative. As mentioned above, although depression or depressive mood is one of the most comorbid situations in the frame of grief process (Burton et al. 2006; Keyes et al. 2014), depression following bereavement has not been completely accepted as same disorders (Wakefield and Schmitz 2013). As similar with depression, individuals who lost their first-degree relatives reported higher scores on some items like "Life is so meaningless without him/her.", "I can not get taste of life.", "Everything (e.g. photos, films, music etc.) that remind me him/her, stop me from enjoying life.", and "I have lost all my hope.".

When considering type of closeness to the deceased-II, similar differences were found between first-degree relatives and other relatives on the scores of depression stage. Individuals who had father loss had the highest scores of depression, than who lost other relative and others. However, these individuals' depression scores did not differ from participants who had mother, sibling, and child loss. Similar findings were investigated by (Van Denderen et al. 2016) with homicide victims on the results negative grief reactions. Although first-degree family members had more negative results than other family members or others, they did not show a significant difference each other.

When considered closeness to the deceased-II, there was a significant difference between participants who had child loss and other relative loss on the scores of acceptance stage. The reason why a child loss was more acceptable than the others, might be related with presence of other children in the family, as compensation opinions of the loss. Therefore, a child loss might be more acceptable than the other losses for bereaved parents.

4.4. Variables Associated with the Five Stages of Grief, Core Bereavement and Posttraumatic Growth

After analyzing bereaved related variables and loss related variables, in accordance with the main hypothesis of the study several hierarchical multiple regression analyses were performed. Analyses were conducted for each stages of grief firstly, core bereavement secondly, and posttraumatic growth thirdly. Possible associations between bereaved related variables (age, gender, and education), the quality of relationship with the deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and perceived supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased) were tested in forwards to each stages of grief. Findings were discussed below on the basis of theoretical background of grief process and current results of the other researches.

4.4.1. The Five Stages of Grief

Hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted for the Five Stages of Grief. In order to test whether stages of grief are linearly associated or not, as mentioned before, each stages were used as predictors and dependent variable. By taking each stage as predictors, whether stages are simultaneously experienced was examined. By taking each stage as dependent variable, whether stages of grief linearly associated were examined. For instance, to test possible associations for anger stage, denial is used as a predictor variable. Here the purpose is to test the necessity of denial for the second stage anger. Therefore, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were performed five times.

To begin with Denial, findings revealed that both demographic variables and the factors of the quality of relationship with the deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and perceived supportiveness of the relationship with the deceased) had no significant association with Denial. In fact, associations between denial and quality of relationship factors have supposed to be related. This contrary finding might be related with time since loss factor. As mentioned in the literature review, bereaved individuals experience denial stage soon after the death and in the following couple of months except for complicated/prolonged grief process. However, in the present study, the mean year of time since loss (M = 10.2) was longer.

When looking at hierarchical regression analysis results for the Anger, individuals with lower levels of education had higher scores of Anger. Although Maciejewski and colleagues (2007) revealed that bereaved individuals who had high school or higher educated showed more grief indicators, there is a need for further investigation on education levels and stages of grief.

After controlling Education, on the other hand, there were no significant associations between all factors of the quality of relationship with the deceased. Moreover, on the third step, Denial was found to be significantly associated with Anger. Considering t and Beta value of Denial, the connection between Denial and Anger was powerful. As stated before by Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2014), while denial fades slowly, bereaved individuals began questioning the process with "how" or "why". With each question, bereaved individuals began to understand the reality of their loss. Following the stage of Denial, they blame him/herself, others such as healthcare professionals, caregivers or even the God. These behaviors are the main picture of anger stage and represented with the items in the present study. Therefore, findings of the present study supported the idea that these stages denial and anger are associated parts of the grief process.

In addition to anger stage, hierarchical regression analysis was conducted for Bargaining. To similar with previous approach, possible associations between sociodemographic variables at first step, relationship with the deceased at the second step and denial and anger at the third step were examined. Individuals with lower levels of education had higher scores of Bargaining likewise seen in the stage of Anger. This might be related with the reality perception of the lower educated participants. When considered one of lexical meanings of the word "bargain" (bargain something away): part with something after negotiation but get little or nothing in return (Dictionary 2016, http://www.oxforddictionaries.com/definition/english/bargain, retrieved May 1 2016), as it was observed, unrealistically bargain after death were higher among the low-educated individuals.

Contrary to education, there were no significant associations between Bargaining and all factors of the quality of relationship. Results indicated that bargaining stage is experienced no matter what is the quality of relationship between bereaved individuals and deceased before death. Moreover, Denial and Anger were found to be significantly associated with Bargaining. As mentioned previously in Anger stage, when people began questioning their loss experiences, they feel angry to themselves or others and they still partially deny their loss (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014). It has been suggested that bereaved individuals feel guilt which is generally accompanies to bargaining stage, and they also find out themselves or others faults in facing with the loss experience by the help of questioning.

Depression is the last stage of the pre-acceptance stages. Hierarchical regression analysis was conducted for Depression and revealed that, lower level of Education was significantly associated with Depression. As mentioned in the literature review, depression stage is not exactly same with depression as a mood disorder. Depression stage generally represents a mood in which, bereaved individuals feel deep pain, emptiness and meaningless after realizing the reality of loss. Due to the lack of knowledge about grief process and other variables like socio-demographic variables, depression literature might give idea about results. For instance, relationship between depression stage and education is consistent with findings about education and depressive symptoms (Kamin, Berzelak, and Ule 2012).

In addition to Education, only Supportiveness among the factors of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased had a significant association with Depression. Individuals who reported higher supportiveness score with the deceased had higher Depression in the process of grief. In the present study depression stage was questioned with four items of the Five Stages of Grief Scale. One of those items begins with sentence: "The life is so meaningless without him/her." (Item 10). As the statement demonstrates, depression in the grief process is mainly focus on the one who deceased with despair, hopelessness, and so on.

In addition to Education and Supportiveness, pre-acceptance stages of the Five Stages of Grief, Denial, Anger and Bargaining were significantly associated with Depression. As mentioned above, the purpose of entering the stages with a sequential manner with either setting a stage as a predictor or a dependent variable, it was tested the linearity and co-occurrence of the stages during grief process. Results of the present study indicated linearity and overlapping nature of each grief stage. In the process of Depression stage, three stages of grief were significantly associated with depression stage. This result demonstrated that three stages of grief were linearly related with depression. Also, significance of all three stages demonstrated their overlapping features of the pre-acceptance stages which was supported by the first empirical examination of the stage theory of grief (Maciejewski et al. 2007).
Lastly, findings indicated that lower level of education had a significant association with Acceptance, likewise seen in Anger, Bargaining, and Depression stages. Following Education, Gender was also significantly associated with Acceptance. Women bereaved individuals had higher acceptance scores than men. Culturally, women generally find resources to express their loss related emotions and experiences. Therefore, when considered supportive social network circles of the women in contrast to men, this network may enhance their acceptance more. However, these explanations need to directly examine in the further studies. Especially, social support, emotional approach coping (emotional expression) might be crucial for Acceptance. In the present study level or type of social support instruments did not questioned. Thus, for social support mechanisms need to further investigations.

In addition to socio-demographic variables, all factors of the Quality of Relationship with Deceased were not significantly associated with Acceptance. Results indicated that acceptance stage is experienced no matter what is the quality of relationship between bereaved individuals and deceased before death. Similar findings were found in Denial, Anger, and Bargaining.

In respect to stages of grief, although previous stages of grief were associated with each other, surprisingly, only Denial and Bargaining were associated with Acceptance. While Denial was negatively associated with Acceptance, Bargaining was positively associated. Participants, who had increased levels of Denial, experienced lower levels of Acceptance. If pre-acceptance stages are accepted as negative responses to a loss experience, inverse relationship between Denial and Acceptance was expected. Likewise in a study conducted with bereaved couples, while adaptive coping was positively associated with Acceptance, Maladaptive coping was positively associated with Denial (Nazare et al. 2013). Although there were indirect relationships between Denial, Acceptance, maladaptive and adaptive coping, the association between Denial and Acceptance were directly inverse.

Contrary to Denial, Bargaining was positively associated with Acceptance. Participants, who had higher Bargaining stage scores, had higher levels of Acceptance. This relationship makes the Bargaining one of the most important stage in the grief process which goes trough Acceptance. Following statements supports the finding of the present study on the basis of relationship between denial and acceptance stage: "... In other cases, bargaining can help our mind move from one state of loss to another. It can be a way station that gives our psyche the time it may need to adjust. ... It allows us to believe that we can restore order to the chaos that has taken over." (Kübler-Ross and Kessler 2014: 19)

As a conclusion, in respect to five regression analyses mentioned above, the preacceptance stages (denial, anger, bargaining, and depression) were both linearly and simultaneously experienced by bereaved individuals. Their significance levels, explained variances, t values, and their β values supported this idea. On the other hand, as decreasing level of variance when adding acceptance stages in to regression equation demonstrates acceptance stage is distinct phenomenon in the grief process. Therefore, it cannot be experienced simultaneously. Decreased level of denial and increased level of bargaining were associated with acceptance.

4.4.2. Core Bereavement

In order to investigate the associations between Core Bereavement and its predictor variables, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted. Analyses indicated that Gender was significantly associated with Core Bereavement. Women participants had higher scores of Core Bereavement than men. Similar findings are supported by other grief related studies (Keesee et al. 2008).

Additionally, individuals with lower levels of education had also higher scores of Core Bereavement. Similar with this, findings indicated that individuals with lower levels of education reported higher grief intensity (Newson et al. 2011). This result might demonstrate individuals with higher levels of education have better coping abilities. Also, individuals with lower levels of education and higher core bereavement scores might be related with ruminative thinking about grief. However, these hypotheses are needed to investigate in further studies.

In addition to demographical variables, Supportiveness of the relationship with deceased revealed a significant association with Core Bereavement. If individuals

reported that their relationships were highly supportive with the deceased, they had higher Core Bereavement scores. This association indicated the important role of relationship factors with the deceased. Previous studies supported this finding also (Hardison et al. 2005). This result demonstrates that individuals losing their supportive relationship might feel difficulty to compensate their life afterwards and they might engage the lack of one by elaborating bereavement more. When considered the items of the scale, yearning the deceased (e.g., missing deceased when looking at his/her photo etc.) and the link between degrees of supportiveness, higher scores might reveal showing respect or continuing bonds by intensify the grief. However, relationship quality and interaction frequency with the deceased did not reveal significant associations with Core Bereavement. This might be due to time since loss. When considering the average value of the time since loss factor (M = 10.2) as quite long, these factors and core bereavement were not significantly associated. Therefore, further studies with shorter duration of loss might examine those associations.

Besides of socio-demographic variables and quality of relationship, only two variables, Bargaining and Depression were significantly associated with Core Bereavement. Individuals, who engaged in bargaining and depression during grief process, had higher grief intensity. As a way of grief intensity, Core bereavement, includes themes (acute separation, images and thoughts, yearning) that are cognitively ruminative. Therefore, both bargaining stage and depression stage comprehend to thinking more about bereavement negatively. As reported by Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2014) these stages are the most intense stages of grief processes. Therefore, bargaining and depression can also be identified as core stages of grief when considering their association with Core Bereavement. However, Denial, Anger, and Acceptance were not associated with Core Bereavement. Also, r square change results revealed the importance of pre-acceptance stages rather than acceptance stage. Former variables explained 32% of variance while latter explained almost 1%. These associations are consistent with the general course of the grief process. The stages of Denial and Anger have a protective role against to this devastating event for the bereaved individuals soon after the death. Therefore, during these stages it is not expected to see intense grief reactions (e.g. to avoid from memories, yearning, losing control the life, meaningless or emptiness etc.) from bereaved individuals, because the reality of the loss is not accepted

yet. On the other hand, to consider acceptance stage, moreover, when bereaved individuals accepted the reality of loss that means they feel themselves better and they cope better with life problems. Also, they do not avoid from memories about the deceased, and they understand that the life goes on. Therefore, no association between core bereavement and acceptance is expected since acceptance does not include returning back to pain about the loss. As a result, those findings mentioned above clarify acceptance as healthy part of the grief while Bargaining and Depression are the core.

4.4.3. Posttraumatic Growth

In order to examine the associations between Posttraumatic Growth and its predictor variables, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted. Results revealed that two control variables were significantly associated with Posttraumatic Growth. Participants, with lower levels of education, had higher scores of Posttraumatic Growth. Despite of the fact that there were limited results about education and PTG relationship, Jin and colleagues (2014) supported the findings of the present study. In addition to Education, Gender was found to be significantly associated with Posttraumatic Growth. Women participants reported more Posttraumatic growth scores than men. Similar findings were indicated in the study by Patrick and Henrie (2016). The role of gender on PTG was consistent in bereavement likewise seen other traumatic events afterwards (Swickert and Hittner 2009).

After controlling demographical variables, factors of the Quality of Relationship with the Deceased did not reveal significant associations with Posttraumatic Growth. This finding is not expected when considered the importance of event related factors in several models of PTG (Schaefer and Moos 1998; Tedeschi and Calhoun 1996). Bereaved individuals experience growth, which is independent from the how the quality of relationship with deceased is. Rather than asking quantity of the frequency of interaction, relationship quality or supportiveness, understanding their relationship and perception of the relationship might illuminate interactions with positive outcomes. Therefore, conducting qualitative studies are so important. When considering the Five Stages of Grief, higher depression was significantly associated with Posttraumatic Growth. Among pre-acceptance stages, only depression had a significant association with Posttraumatic Growth. As expected, there are an adverse effect in depression which means the higher the depression without exclusively negative and self-punitive rumination is the more positive outcomes arise (Nolen-Hoeksema, McBride, and Larson 1997). To similar with depression literature, PTG literature overemphasizes the trauma including an intense pattern leading someone to shatter his/her assumptive world (Beder 2004). In this respect, depression, here, might be accepted as an adverse reaction afterwards a loss that causes a shift on basic assumptions.

On behind of pre-acceptance stages, and after removing their effect, moreover, Acceptance was found significantly associated with Posttraumatic Growth. Considering acceptance as a positive stage of grief, it was expected as related with Posttraumatic Growth. When comparing r square changes, while four stages explained 5% of the variance, only acceptance explained 4% of variance. These percentages revealed the importance of a single stage, acceptance, in the frame of Posttraumatic Growth. This relationship can be called as healthy-healthy relationship, which means experiencing healthy stage of grief is necessary to experience psychologically healthy outcomes.

On behind of pre-acceptance and acceptance stages of grief, lastly, Core Bereavement entered in to regression equation. Results revealed a significant association of Core Bereavement on Posttraumatic Growth. When comparing explained variances, core bereavement as mentioned above (44%) and posttraumatic growth here (18%), all variables explained lower levels of variance in Posttraumatic Growth. However, despite of the fact that core bereavement put lower r square change (almost 1%) into equation, Core Bereavement and Posttraumatic Growth association were significant. As Calhoun and colleagues (2010) mostly overemphasize the role of rumination, Core Bereavement here can be accepted as rumination about bereavement which includes intensity of grief about avoiding from memories, yearning, losing control over the life, feeling emptiness. 4.5. Testing the Model of Five Stages of Grief, Grief Intensity and Posttraumatic Growth

In order to examine the relationships Posttraumatic Growth, Core Bereavement, and the Five Stages of Grief were tested via Structural Equation Modeling based on the results of hierarchical multiple regression analyses. This model helps to understand non-linearity of stages of grief model (Kubler-Ross and Kessler 2005) and build bridge between Posttraumatic growth model with the stages of grief, and grief intensity as a way of cognitive processing (Calhoun et al. 2010). Findings of the model, point out important associations among the variables.

Firstly, any pre-acceptance stages were not directly associated with Posttraumatic Growth. Pre-acceptance stages (as being event related factors) have only indirect relationships with Posttraumatic Growth via Core Bereavement or Acceptance. Therefore, results revealed that core bereavement might serve as a way to cognitively process the event. As in previous studies, event related factors are generally associated via cognitive processing (Senol-Durak and Ayvasik 2010a; 2010b). In the present study Core Bereavement Items was used testing the intensity of bereavement. Higher scores of this measure revealed that bereaved individuals were struggling with their loss experiences. As it was emphasized by Tedeschi and Calhoun (2008) struggling with grief leads to Posttraumatic Growth for some people.

In addition to Core Bereavement, Acceptance represented the second track of Posttraumatic growth. By means of acceptance, theoretically as being a positive stage of grief, it may serve as a mediator with another positive variable, Posttraumatic growth. Acceptance had a mediator role in between Denial/Bargaining and Posttraumatic Growth. These results are consistent with the regression results. Lower denial and higher bargaining promotes Acceptance, which further encourage posttraumatic growth. When considering lower denial and higher acceptance relationship, this might define as prerequisite condition for real Acceptance. These individuals do not engage in returning back and considering as the loss is real or not. Moreover when considering higher bargaining and higher acceptance relationship, here bargaining had a critical role it might lead either negative stages of grief (depression) or positive stages of grief (acceptance) as reported by Kübler-Ross and Kessler (2014). The model supported the nature of bargaining includes both negative and positive sights. If individuals in the bargaining stage are helped to promote acceptance, they can afterwards demonstrate posttraumatic growth. When considering no connection between acceptance and depression/anger/core bereavement, this can also be evaluated as acceptance is a positive stage of grief and is not lived complicatedly. Since individuals accept the reality of loss, they do not return back to mourn more and more.

In our general model of posttraumatic growth we have emphasized that trauma is, to a great extent, defined by the degree of challenge to the assumptive world, and that posttraumatic growth develops, to a significant but not exclusive degree, out of an attempt to come to new understandings of a world that no longer fits people's ideas about themselves, how others behave, what their future will be, and the like. Some bereavement circumstances are more likely to challenge these assumptions than others, and some assumptive worlds may be more vulnerable to these challenges than others.

4.6. Limitations

Through the processes of planning, hypothesizing, data collecting, data analysing, and reporting of the current study, scientific and ethical rules were fully obeyed. Consequently, the results of the study were generally as expected and satisfactory. However, there were various limitations that are explained below.

All data of the present study was collected by self-report measures via both hardcopy. When considering the significant loss experiences as one of the most important part of individuals inner lives, qualitative data via interviews and/or interventions might be more beneficial to better understand the patterns of grieving process and posttraumatic growth. Also, data was collected with cross sectional design, therefore, change in a specific time could not be observed.

In the present study, the range of time since loss was extensive. Therefore, it is suggested to collect data from participants even after loss experiences for the further studies. These might clarify possible associations about denial stage.

In the current study, all of the participants were married (N = 501). Therefore, including single individuals in to the study design will be helpful for more representative samples.

Contrary to previous findings suddenness of the death was not significantly associated with posttraumatic growth and core bereavement. This might be related with the differences between sudden/unexpected or violent nature of death. Therefore, distinguishing these two variables from each other in the further studies might be more beneficial for understanding these relationships.

4.7. Clinical Implications

The current study is the first study, which systematically examined the Five Stages of Grief on the basis of Posttraumatic Growth. In this sense, findings of the current study revealed valuable results for the researchers and clinicians who work with bereaved individuals.

According to the results, several bereaved-related (age, gender, education, and living conditions) variables have important role in terms of posttraumatic growth, intensity of bereavement, and some stages of grief. When considering gender differences, bereaved women had higher levels of core bereavement, posttraumatic growth, and acceptance than men. Therefore, clinical interventions specific to bereaved men revealed a valuable need in the field.

Another important factor is living conditions. Bereaved individuals who live with a large family had higher levels of anger and depression. Especially, during interventions with these individuals, clinicians need to be aware of their needs based on their living conditions.

When considering education levels, bereaved individuals who were higher educated had lower levels of bereavement intensity, Anger, Bargaining, and Acceptance, therefore, these results in lower Posttraumatic Growth. These results make the clinical implications important for higher educated individuals. In addition to demographical variables, closeness to the deceased factors have important role in terms of bereavement intensity. Because of individuals who had firstdegree relative, had more bereavement intensity than individuals who had seconddegree relative or other loss. Therefore, clinical interventions become more critical for individuals who have first-degree relative than individuals who have other loss experiences.

In addition to bereaved-related and loss-related variables, nature of the Five Stages of Grief can be evaluated as pre-acceptance and acceptance. Clinicians might be aware of that not all bereavement experiences resulted acceptance and growth. Also, intensity of bereavement, bargaining and depression stages have important roles in this process.

Considering developed model, the model offer two pathways to bereaved individuals and clinicians. If individuals are engaging in pre-acceptance stages more and more, it might be helpful to these individuals to promote their thoughts, emotions etc. as a way to processing more and more to promote growth. If individuals are engaging in less denial and high acceptance, promoting their acceptance patterns for posttraumatic growth might be crucial.

4.8. Further Studies

Examining both bereaved-related and loss related variables are encouraged to develop intervention program for specific need of bereaved person. Also, conducting qualitative studies will be helpful to clarify loss perception or to make sense in relation to outcomes.

Considering socio-demographic variables, the role of education was found significant in the present study. Additionally, role of gender was found significant for Acceptance stage, Posttraumatic Growth, and Core Bereavement. These bereaved related socio-demographic variables can also be examined for the further studies.

In the present study, factors of the quality of relationship with the deceased were examined. The supportiveness of the relationship was associated with depression stage. However, relationship quality and interaction frequency were not associated with variables in the present study. Further studies are encouraged to explore these relationships between variables.

Results indicated that all stages except depression are not influenced by the quality of relationship between bereaved individuals and deceased person before the death. However, this explanation needs further investigations, which aims to explain these associations.

Studies also suggested examining the social support mechanisms of the bereaved individuals. Previous studies indicated that social support was a protective factor against complicated grief reactions (King and Werner 2011; Stroebe, Abakoumkin and Stroebe 2010).

Therefore, further studies with shorter duration of loss might examine those associations.

4.9. Conclusion

In the current study, Posttraumatic Growth experiences were examined through the Five Stages of Grief and Core Bereavement Phenomenon, together with several bereaved-related factors (e.g., age, gender, education, living conditions, and receiving professional help), loss-related factors (e.g., loss gender, suddenness of loss, time since loss, and closeness to the deceased), and the factors of quality of relationship with deceased (relationship quality, interaction frequency, and supportiveness of the relationship with deceased) in the sample of bereaved individuals. The study further introduced some important factors that influence the associations of posttraumatic growth with some demographical variables (e.g., gender, education, living conditions, and closeness to the deceased), supportiveness of the relationship with deceased, five stages of grief, and bereavement intensity.

In consideration of these results, associations of the five stages of grief and intensity of bereavement with posttraumatic growth were tested with a model. In this direction, the five stages of grief model was tested empirically for the first time. The model introduced that the nature of the five stages of grief can be evaluated as preacceptance and acceptance stages. While acceptance stage directly associated with posttraumatic growth, pre-acceptance stages indirectly (by the way of core bereavement) associated. Also, bargaining stage takes a junction role between positive and negative directions in grieving process. Overall, findings of the present study introduced both the linear and overlapping natures of the five stages of grief.

REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. (1980). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (2nd ed.)*. American Psychiatric Press: Washington, DC.
- American Psychiatric Association. (1987). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (3rd ed.)*. American Psychiatric Press: Washington, DC.
- American Psychiatric Association. (1994). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental* Disorders (4th ed.). American Psychiatric Press: Washington, DC.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2000). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (4th ed.)*. Washington, DC.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders*. Washington, DC.
- Abrahams, H. (2007). Supporting Women after domestic violence: loss, trauma and recovery: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Armstrong, D., and Shakespeare-Finch, J. (2011). Relationship to the Bereaved and Perceptions of Severity of Trauma Differentiate Elements of Posttraumatic Growth. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 63(2), 125-140. doi:10.2190/OM.63.2.b
- Arnaboldi, P., Lucchiari, C., Santoro, L., Sangalli, C., Luini, A., and Pravettoni, G.
 (2014). PTSD symptoms as a consequence of breast cancer diagnosis: clinical implications. *Springerplus*, *3*. doi:Artn 39210.1186/2193-1801-3-392
- Arnberg, F. K., Johannesson, K. B., and Michel, P. O. (2013). Prevalence and duration of PTSD in survivors 6 years after a natural disaster. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 27(3), 347-352. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2013.03.011

- Averill James R., Nunley, Elma P. (2005). Grief as an emotion and as a disease: a social-constructionist perspective. In *Handbook of bereavement: Theory, research, and intervention* (77-90): Cambridge University Press.
- Barakat, L. P., Alderfer, M. A., and Kazak, A. E. (2006). Posttraumatic growth in adolescent survivors of cancer and their mothers and fathers. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 31(4), 413-419.
- Beder, J. (2005). Loss of the assumptive world—How we deal with death and loss. OMEGA-Journal of Death and Dying, 50(4), 255-265.
- Boelen, P. A., van de Schoot, R., van den Hout, M. A., de Keijser, J., and van den Bout,
 J. (2010). Prolonged Grief Disorder, depression, and posttraumatic stress
 disorder are distinguishable syndromes. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 125(1-3), 374-378. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2010.01.076
- Bolton, J. M., Au, W., Chateau, D., Walld, R., Leslie, W. D., Enns, J., Sareen, J. (2016).
 Bereavement after sibling death: a population-based longitudinal case-control study. *World Psychiatry*, 15(1), 59-66.
- Bolton, J. M., Au, W., Leslie, W. D., Martens, P. J., Enns, M. W., Roos, L. L., Sareen, J. (2013). Parents Bereaved by Offspring Suicide A Population-Based Longitudinal Case-Control Study. *Jama Psychiatry*, 70(2), 158-167. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.275
- Bowlby, J. (1980). Attachment and loss (Vol. 3). New York: Basic books.
- Bozo, O., Gundogdu, E., and Buyukasik-Colak, C. (2009). The Moderating Role of Different Sources of Perceived Social Support on the Dispositional Optimism-Posttraumatic Growth Relationship in Postoperative Breast Cancer Patients. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 14(7), 1009-1020. doi:10.1177/1359105309342295
- Buchi, S., Morgeli, H., Schnyder, U., Jenewein, J., Glaser, A., Fauchere, J. C., Sensky,T. (2009). Shared or discordant grief in couples 2-6 years after the death of their

premature baby: effects on suffering and posttraumatic growth. *Psychosomatics*, 50(2), 123-130. doi:10.1176/appi.psy.50.2.123

- Buckley, T., Spinaze, M., Bartrop, R., McKinley, S., Whitfield, V., Havyatt, J., Tofler, G. (2015). The nature of death, coping response and intensity of bereavement following death in the critical care environment. *Australian Critical Care*, 28(2), 64-70. doi:10.1016/j.aucc.2015.02.003
- Burden, C., Bradley, S., Storey, C., Ellis, A., Heazell, A. E. P., Downe, S., Siassakos, D. (2016). From grief, guilt pain and stigma to hope and pride a systematic review and meta-analysis of mixed-method research of the psychosocial impact of stillbirth. *Bmc Pregnancy and Childbirth, 16.* doi:ARTN 910.1186/s12884-016-0800-8
- Burke, L. A., and Neimeyer, R. A. (2014). Complicated Spiritual Grief I: Relation to Complicated Grief Symptomatology Following Violent Death Bereavement. *Death Studies*, 38(4), 259-267. doi:10.1080/07481187.2013.829372
- Burnett, P., Middleton, W., Raphael, B., and Martinek, N. (1997). Measuring core bereavement phenomena. *Psychological Medicine*, 27(01), 49-57.
- Burton, A. M., Haley, W. E., and Small, B. J. (2006). Bereavement after caregiving or unexpected death: Effects on elderly spouses. *Aging and Mental Health*, 10 (3), 319-326. doi:10.1080/13607860500410045
- Buyukasik-Colak, C., Gundogdu-Akturk, E., and Bozo, O. (2012). Mediating Role of Coping in the Dispositional Optimism-Posttraumatic Growth Relation in Breast Cancer Patients. *Journal of Psychology*, *146*(5), 471-483. doi:10.1080/00223980.2012.654520
- Cacciatore, J., Lacasse, J. R., Lietz, C. A., and McPherson, J. (2013). A Parent's Tears: Primary Results from the Traumatic Experiences and Resiliency Study. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 68(3), 183-205. doi:10.2190/OM.68.3.a

- Calhoun, L. G., Cann, A., Tedeschi, R. G., and McMillan, J. (2000). A correlational test of the relationship between posttraumatic growth, religion, and cognitive processing. *J Trauma Stress*, *13*(3), 521-527. doi:10.1023/A:1007745627077
- Calhoun, L. G., & Tedeschi, R. G. (1998). Posttraumatic growth: Future directions. In
 R. G. Tedeschi, C. L. Park, & L. G. Calhoun (Eds.), *Posttraumatic growth: Positive change in the aftermath of crisis* (pp. 215–238). Mahwah, NJ:
 Lawrence Erlbaum Asso- ciates, Inc.
- Calhoun, L. G., and Tedeschi, R. G. (1999). *Facilitating posttraumatic growth: A clinician's guide*: Routledge.
- Calhoun, L. G., Tedeschi, R. G., Cann, A., and Hanks, E. A. (2010). Positive Outcomes Following Bereavement: Paths to Posttraumatic Growth. *Psychologica Belgica*, 50(1-2), 125-143.
- Cambridge University Press. (2008). *Cambridge Advanced Learner's Dictionary with CD-ROM*: Cambridge University Press.
- Cao, X. Y., Jiang, X. L., Li, X. L., Lo, M. C. J. H., Li, R., and Dou, X. M. (2013).
 Perceived Family Functioning and Depression in Bereaved Parents in China After the 2008 Sichuan Earthquake. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 27(4) 204-209. doi:10.1016/j.apnu.2013.04.001
- Cerel, J., Fristad, M. A., Verducci, J., Weller, R. A., and Weller, E. B. (2006).
 Childhood bereavement: Psychopathology in the 2 years postparental death. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 45(6), 681-690. doi:10.1097/01.chi.0000215327.58799.05
- Chan, C. S., and Rhodes, J. E. (2013). Religious Coping, Posttraumatic Stress,
 Psychological Distress, and Posttraumatic Growth Among Female Survivors
 Four Years After Hurricane Katrina. *J Trauma Stress*, 26(2), 257-265.
 doi:10.1002/jts.21801

- Christiansen, D. M., Elklit, A., and Olff, M. (2013). Parents bereaved by infant death:
 PTSD symptoms up to 18 years after the loss. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 35(6), 605-611. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2013.06.006
- Christiansen, D. M., Olff, M., and Elklit, A. (2014). Parents bereaved by infant death: sex differences and moderation in PTSD, attachment, coping and social support. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, *36*(6), 655-661. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.07.012
- Christopher, M. (2004). A broader view of trauma: a biopsychosocial-evolutionary view of the role of the traumatic stress response in the emergence of pathology and/or growth. *Clin Psychol Rev*, 24(1), 75-98. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2003.12.003
- Cimete, L., and Kuguoglu, S. (2006). Grief responses of Turkish families after the death of their children from cancer. *Journal of Loss and Trauma, 11*(1), 31-51. doi:10.1080/15325020500194455
- Clarke, M. C., Tanskanen, A., Huttunen, M. O., and Cannon, M. (2013). Sudden death of father or sibling in early childhood increases risk for psychotic disorder. *Schizophrenia Research*, *143*(2-3), 363-366.
- Currier, J. M., Holland, J. M., and Neimeyer, R. A. (2006). Sense-making, grief, and the experience of violent loss: Toward a mediational model. *Death Studies*, *30*(5), 403-428.
- De Vries, B., Utz, R., Caserta, M., and Lund, D. (2014). Friend and Family Contact and Support in Early Widowhood. *Journals of Gerontology Series B-Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 69(1), 75-84. doi:10.1093/geronb/gbt078
- Dirik, G., and Karanci, A. N. (2008). Variables related to posttraumatic growth in Turkish rheumatoid arthritis patients. J Clin Psychol Med Settings, 15(3) 193-203. doi:10.1007/s10880-008-9115-x
- Dowdney, L. (2008). Children bereaved by parent or sibling death. *Psychiatry-Interpersonal and Biological Processes*, 7(6), 270-275.

- Dura-Vila, G., Littlewood, R., and Leavey, G. (2013). Integration of sexual trauma in a religious narrative: transformation, resolution and growth among contemplative nuns. *Transcult Psychiatry*, 50(1), 21-46. doi:10.1177/1363461512467769
- Dyregrov, A., and Dyregrov, K. (1999). Long-term impact of sudden infant death: A 12-to 15-year follow-up. *Death Studies*, *23*(7), 635-661. doi:Doi 10.1080/074811899200812
- Engelkemeyer, S. M., and Marwit, S. J. (2008). Posttraumatic growth in bereaved parents. *J Trauma Stress*, *21*(3), 344-346. doi:10.1002/jts.20338
- Eren-Kocak, E., and Kilic, C. (2014). Posttraumatic growth after earthquake trauma is predicted by executive functions: a pilot study. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease 202*(12), 859-863. doi:10.1097/NMD.00000000000211
- Feigelman, W., Jordan, J. R., and Gorman, B. S. (2008). How They Died, Time since Loss, and Bereavement Outcomes. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 58(4), 251-273. doi:10.2190/OM.58.4.a
- Fletcher, J., Mailick, M., Song, J., and Wolfe, B. (2013). A Sibling Death in the Family: Common and Consequential. *Demography*, 50(3), 803-826.
- Freud, S. (1917). Mourning and melancholia. Standard Edition (Vol. 14, pp. 237-258): London: Hogarth Press.
- Gallagher-Thompson et al. (2005). The impact of spousal bereavement on older widows and widowers. In *Handbook of bereavement: Theory, research, and intervention* (227-240): Cambridge University Press.
- Garcia, F. E., Cova, F., Rincon, P., and Vazquez, C. (2015). Trauma or growth after a natural disaster? The mediating role of rumination processes. *Eur J Psychotraumatol*, 6, 26557. doi:10.3402/ejpt.v6.26557
- Garcia, F. E., Cova, F., Rincon, P., Vazquez, C., and Paez, D. (2016). Coping, rumination and posttraumatic growth in people affected by an earthquake. *Psicothema*, 28(1), 59-65. doi:10.7334/psicothema2015.100

- Gillies, J., Neimeyer, R. A., and Milman, E. (2014). The Meaning of Loss Codebook: Construction of a System for Analyzing Meanings Made in Bereavement. *Death Studies*, 38(4) 207-216. doi:10.1080/07481187.2013.829367
- Goodwyn, E. (2015). The End of All Tears: A Dynamic Interdisciplinary Analysis of Mourning and Complicated Grief With Suggested Applications for Clinicians. *Journal of Spirituality in Mental Health*, 17(4), 239-266. doi:10.1080/19349637.2015.1047919
- Green, B. L. (2000). Traumatic Loss: Conceptual and Empirical Links Between Trauma and Bereavement. *Journal of Personal and Interpersonal Loss*, 5(1), 1-17. doi:10.1080/10811440008407845
- Guo, J., Wang, X. H., Yuan, J. Q., Zhang, W. J., Tian, D. H., and Qu, Z. Y. (2015). The Symptoms of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder and Depression Among Adult Earthquake Survivors in China. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease 203*(6), 469-472. doi:10.1097/NMD.000000000000310
- Hardison, H. G., Neimeyer, R. A., and Lichstein, K. L. (2005). Insomnia and complicated grief symptoms in bereaved college students. *Behavioral sleep medicine*, 3(2), 99-111.
- Hart, C. L., Hole, D. J., Lawlor, D. A., Smith, G. D., and Lever, T. F. (2007). Effect of conjugal bereavement on mortality of the bereaved spouse in participants of the Renfrew/Paisley Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 61(5), 455-460. doi:10.1136/jech.2006.052043
- Hartley, S., Johnco, C., Hofmeyr, M., and Berry, A. (2016). The Nature of Posttraumatic Growth in Adult Survivors of Child Sexual Abuse. *J Child Sex Abus*, 25(2) 201-220. doi:10.1080/10538712.2015.1119773
- Herman, J. L. (1997). Trauma and recovery (Vol. 551): Basic books.
- Hibberd, R., Elwood, L. S., and Galovski, T. E. (2010). Risk and Protective Factors for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, Prolonged Grief, and Depression in Survivors of

the Violent Death of a Loved One. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, *15*(5), 426-447. doi:Pii 92689203410.1080/15325024.2010.507660

- Hollingshaus, M. S., and Smith, K. R. (2015). Life and death in the family: Early parental death, parental remarriage, and offspring suicide risk in adulthood. *Social Science and Medicine*, *131*, 181-189. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.02.008
- Holtslander, L., and Duggleby, W. (2010). The Psychosocial Context of Bereavement for Older Women Who Were Caregivers for a Spouse With Advanced Cancer. *Journal of Women and Aging*, 22(2), 109-124. doi:Pii 921468168 10.1080/08952841003716147
- Horowitz, M. J., Siegel, B., Holen, A., Bonanno, G. A., Milbrath, C., and Stinson, C. H. (1997). Diagnostic criteria for complicated grief disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 154(7), 904-910.
- Howell, K. H., Barrett-Becker, E. P., Burnside, A. N., Wamser-Nanney, R., Layne, C. M., and Kaplow, J. B. (2016). Children Facing Parental Cancer Versus Parental Death: The Buffering Effects of Positive Parenting and Emotional Expression. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 25(1), 152-164. doi:10.1007/s10826-015-0198-3
- Humanitarian Relief Foundation. (2014). Report on world's orphans. *IHH Humanitarian and Social Researches Center*: İstanbul.
- Hung, N. C., and Rabin, L. A. (2009). Comprehending Childhood Bereavement by Parental Suicide: A Critical Review of Research on Outcomes, Grief Processes, and Interventions. *Death Studies*, 33(9), 781-814. doi:Pii 914996720 10.1080/07481180903142357
- Jacobs, J. R., and Bovasso, G. B. (2009). Re-Examining the Long-Term Effects of Experiencing Parental Death in Childhood on Adult Psychopathology. *Journal* of Nervous and Mental Disease 197(1), 24-27. doi:10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181927723

- Jacobson, J. M., Wang, H. Y., Bordi, R., Zheng, L., Gross, B. H., Landay, A. L.,
 ACTG. (2014). A Randomized Controlled Trial of Palifermin (Recombinant Human Keratinocyte Growth Factor) for the Treatment of Inadequate CD4(+) T-Lymphocyte Recovery in Patients with HIV-1 Infection on Antiretroviral Therapy. *Jaids-Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes*, 66(4), 399-406.
- Janoff-Bulman, R. (1992). Shattered assumptions. New York.
- Janoff-Bulman, R. (2004). Posttraumatic growth: Three explanatory models. *Psychological Inquiry*, 30-34.
- Jin, Y., Xu, J., Liu, H., and Liu, D. (2014). Posttraumatic stress disorder and posttraumatic growth among adult survivors of Wenchuan earthquake after 1 year: prevalence and correlates. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 28(1), 67-73.
- Jin, Y. C., Xu, J. P., and Liu, D. Y. (2014). The relationship between post traumatic stress disorder and post traumatic growth: gender differences in PTG and PTSD subgroups. Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 49(12) 1903-1910. doi:10.1007/s00127-014-0865-5
- Jones, M. P., Bartrop, R. W., Forcier, L., and Penny, R. (2010). The long-term impact of bereavement upon spouse health: a 10-year follow-up. *Acta Neuropsychiatrica*, 22(5), 212-217. doi:10.1111/j.1601-5215.2010.00482.x
- Kalantari, M., and Vostanis, P. (2010). Behavioural and Emotional Problems in Iranian Children Four Years after Parental Death in an Earthquake. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 56(2), 158-167. doi:10.1177/0020764008101854
- Kaltman, S., and Bonanno, G. A. (2003). Trauma and bereavement: Examining the impact of sudden and violent deaths. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 17(2), 131-147. doi:Pii S0887-6185(02)00184-6 Doi 10.1016/S0887-6185(02)00184-6
- Kamin, T., Berzelak, N., and Ule, M. (2012). The Influence of Education on Differences in Depressive Symptoms between Men and Women in Slovenia. Zdravstveno Varstvo, 51(1), 33-42.

- Karanci, A. N., Isikli, S., Aker, A. T., Gul, E. I., Erkan, B. B., Ozkol, H., and Guzel, H.
 Y. (2012). Personality, posttraumatic stress and trauma type: factors contributing to posttraumatic growth and its domains in a Turkish community sample. *Eur J Psychotraumatol, 3.* doi:10.3402/ejpt.v3i0.17303
- Keesee, N. J., Currier, J. M., and Neimeyer, R. A. (2008). Predictors of grief following the death of one's child: The contribution of finding meaning. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 64(10), 1145-1163. doi:10.1002/jclp.20502
- Kersting, A., Brahler, E., Glaesmer, H., and Wagner, B. (2011). Prevalence of complicated grief in a representative population-based sample. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 131(1-3), 339-343. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2010.11.032
- Keyes, K. M., Pratt, C., Galea, S., McLaughlin, K. A., Koenen, K. C., and Shear, M. K. (2014). The burden of loss: unexpected death of a loved one and psychiatric disorders across the life course in a national study. *Am J Psychiatry*, *171*(8), 864-871. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13081132
- Kovess-Masfety, V., Pilowsky, D. J., Goelitz, D., Kuijpers, R., Otten, R., Moro, M. F., Carta, M. G. (2015). Suicidal ideation and mental health disorders in young school children across Europe. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 177, 28-35. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2015.02.008
- Kristensen, P., Weisaeth, L., and Heir, T. (2010). Predictors of Complicated Grief After a Natural Disaster: A Population Study Two Years After the 2004 South-East Asian Tsunami. *Death Studies*, 34(2), 137-150. doi:Pii 918633093 10.1080/07481180903492455
- Kübler-Ross, E. (1969). On death and dying: What the dying have to teach doctors, nurses, clergy and their own families. New York: Macmillan.
- Kübler-Ross, E. (2009). On death and dying: What the dying have to teach doctors, nurses, clergy and their own families: Taylor and Francis.
- Kübler-Ross, E., and Kessler, D. (2005). *On grief and grieving: Finding the meaning of grief through the five stages of loss*. New York: Sicribner.

- Kübler-Ross, E., and Kessler, D. (2014). *On grief and grieving: Finding the meaning of grief through the five stages of loss*: Simon and Schuster.
- Leopold, T., and Lechner, C. M. (2015). Parents' Death and Adult Well-being: Gender, Age, and Adaptation to Filial Bereavement. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 77(3), 747-760. doi:10.1111/jomf.12186
- Lev-Wiesel, R., Amir, M., and Besser, A. (2005). Posttraumatic growth among female survivors of childhood sexual abuse in relation to the perpetrator identity.
 Journal of Loss and Trauma, 10(1), 7-17. doi:10.1080/15325020490890606
- Li, J., Chow, A. Y. M., Shi, Z. B., and Chan, C. L. W. (2015). Prevalence and risk factors of complicated grief among Sichuan earthquake survivors. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 175, 218-223. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2015.01.003
- Lichtenthal, W. G., and Breitbart, W. (2015). The central role of meaning in adjustment to the loss of a child to cancer: implications for the development of meaning-centered grief therapy. *Current Opinion in Supportive and Palliative Care*, 9(1), 46-51. doi:10.1097/SPC.00000000000117
- Linley, P. A., and Joseph, S. (2004). Positive change following trauma and adversity: A review. J Trauma Stress, 17(1), 11-21. doi:DOI 10.1023/B:JOTS.0000014671.27856.7e
- Ljung, T., Sandin, S., Langstrom, N., Runeson, B., Lichtenstein, P., and Larsson, H. (2014). Offspring death and subsequent psychiatric morbidity in bereaved parents: addressing mechanisms in a total population cohort. *Psychological Medicine*, 44(9), 1879-1887. doi:10.1017/S0033291713002572
- Lobb, E. A., Kristjanson, L. J., Aoun, S. M., Monterosso, L., Halkett, G. K. B., and Davies, A. (2010). Predictors of Complicated Grief: A Systematic Review of Empirical Studies. *Death Studies*, 34(8), 673-698. doi:Pii 926029410 10.1080/07481187.2010.496686

- Lohan, J. A., and Murphy, S. A. (2005). Mental distress and family functioning among married parents bereaved by a child's sudden death. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 52(4), 295-305.
- Lombardo, L., Morelli, E., Luciani, M., Bellizzi, F., Aceto, P., Penco, I., and Lai, C. (2012). Pre-Loss Demographic and Psychological Predictors of Complicated Grief among Relatives of Terminally Ill Cancer Patients. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 81(4), 256-258. doi:10.1159/000336428
- Lucenko, B. A., Sharkova, I. V., Huber, A., Jemelka, R., and Mancuso, D. (2015).
 Childhood adversity and behavioral health outcomes for youth: An investigation using state administrative data. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 47, 48-58. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.07.006
- Machajewski, V., and Kronk, R. (2013). Childhood Grief Related to the Death of a Sibling. *Jnp-Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, 9(7), 443-448.
- Maciejewski, P. K., Zhang, B. H., Block, S. D., and Prigerson, H. G. (2007). An empirical examination of the stage theory of grief. *Jama-Journal of the American Medical Association*, 297(7), 716-723. doi:DOI 10.1001/jama.297.7.716
- Mack, K. Y. (2001). Childhood family disruptions and adult well-being: The differential effects of divorce and parental death. *Death Studies*, 25(5), 419-443. doi:Doi 10.1080/074811801750257527
- Mander, R. (2015). Loss and bereavement in childbearing: Routledge.
- Marotta-Walters, S., Choi, J., and Shaine, M. D. (2015). Posttraumatic Growth Among Combat Veterans: A Proposed Developmental Pathway. *Psychological Trauma-Theory Research Practice and Policy*, 7(4), 356-363. doi:10.1037/tra0000030
- McCauley, H. L., and Casler, A. W. (2015). College Sexual Assault: A Call for Trauma-Informed Prevention. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 56(6), 584-585. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.03.012

- McClatchey, I. S., and Wimmer, J. S. (2014). Coping with parental death as seen from the perspective of children who attended a grief camp. *Qualitative Social Work*, 13(2), 221-236. doi:10.1177/1473325012465104
- Meert, K. L., Templin, T. N., Michelson, K. N., Morrison, W. E., Hackbarth, R., Custer, J. R., Thurston, C. S. (2012). The Bereaved Parent Needs Assessment: A new instrument to assess the needs of parents whose children died in the pediatric intensive care unit. *Critical Care Medicine*, 40(11), 3050-3057. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31825fe164
- Melhem, N. M., Rosales, C., Karageorge, J., Reynolds, C. F., Frank, E., and Shear, M.
 K. (2001). Comorbidity of axis I disorders in patients with traumatic grief. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 62(11), 884-887.
- Mo, P. K. H., Lau, J. T. F., Yu, X. N., and Gu, J. (2014). The role of social support on resilience, posttraumatic growth, hopelessness, and depression among children of HIV-infected parents in mainland China. *Aids Care-Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of Aids/Hiv*, 26(12), 1526-1533. doi:10.1080/09540121.2014.923810
- Morina, N., Rudari, V., Bleichhardt, G., and Prigerson, H. G. (2010). Prolonged Grief
 Disorder, Depression, and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder among Bereaved
 Kosovar Civilian War Survivors: A Preliminary Investigation. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 56(3), 288-297. doi:10.1177/0020764008101638
- Moss, M. S., and Moss, S. Z. (2014). Widowhood in old age: Viewed in a family context. *Journal of Aging Studies*, *29*, 98-106. doi:10.1016/j.jaging.2014.02.001
- Murphy, S., Shevlin, M., and Elklit, A. (2014). Psychological Consequences of Pregnancy Loss and Infant Death in a Sample of Bereaved Parents. *Journal of Loss and Trauma 19*(1), 56-69. doi:10.1080/15325024.2012.735531
- Nazare, B., Fonseca, A., and Canavarro, M. C. (2013). Adaptive and maladaptive grief responses following TOPFA: actor and partner effects of coping strategies.

Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology, *31*(3), 257-273. doi:10.1080/02646838.2013.806789

Newson, R. S., Boelen, P. A., Hek, K., Hofman, A., and Tiemeier, H. (2011). The prevalence and characteristics of complicated grief in older adults. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 132(1-2), 231-238. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2011.02.021

Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (2001). Ruminative coping and adjustment to bereavement.

- Nolen-Hoeksema, S., McBride, A., and Larson, J. (1997). Rumination and psychological distress among bereaved partners. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72(4), 855.
- O'connor, M. (2010). PTSD in older bereaved people. *Aging and Mental Health*, *14*(6), 670-678. doi:Pii 925181109 10.1080/13607860903311725
- Oginska-Bulik, N. (2015). The Relationship Between Resiliency and Posttraumatic Growth Following the Death of Someone Close. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 71(3), 233-244.
- Oransky, I. (2004). Elisabeth Kübler-Ross. The Lancet, 364(9440), 1120.
- Ozdemir, O., Boysan, M., Ozdemir, P. G., and Yilmaz, E. (2015). Relationships between posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), dissociation, quality of life, hopelessness, and suicidal ideation among earthquake survivors. *Psychiatry Research*, 228(3), 598-605. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2015.05.045
- Parker, B. S., and Dunn, K. S. (2011). The Continued Lived Experience of the Unexpected Death of a Child. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 63(3), 221-233. doi:10.2190/OM.63.3.b
- Parkes, C. M. (1971). Psycho-social transitions: A field for study. Social Science and Medicine (1967), 5(2), 101-115.
- Parkes, C. M. (2006). *Love and loss: The roots of grief and its complications*. New York: Routledge.

- Parkes, C. M., and Prigerson, H. G. (2010). Bereavement: Studies of grief in adult life. New York: Routledge.
- Patrick, J. H., and Henrie, J. (2016). Up From the Ashes: Age and Gender Effects on Post-Traumatic Growth in Bereavement. *Women and Therapy*, *39*(3-4), 296-314. doi:10.1080/02703149.2016.1116863
- Pitman, A., Osborn, D., King, M., and Erlangsen, A. (2014). Effects of suicide bereavement on mental health and suicide risk. *Lancet Psychiatry*, 1(1), 86-94. doi:10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70224-X
- Powers, S. M., Bisconti, T. L., and Bergeman, C. S. (2014). Trajectories of Social Support and Well-Being Across the First Two Years of Widowhood. *Death Studies*, 38(8), 499-509. doi:10.1080/07481187.2013.846436
- Prati, G., and Pietrantoni, L. (2009). Optimism, Social Support, and Coping Strategies As Factors Contributing to Posttraumatic Growth: A Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 14(5), 364-388. doi:Pii 914242290 10.1080/15325020902724271
- Prigerson, H., Maciejewski, P. K., Reynolds, C., Bierhals, A. J., and Fasiczka, A. (1995). Inventory of complicated grief A scale to measure maladaptive symptoms of loss.
- Prigerson, H. G., Horowitz, M. J., Jacobs, S. C., Parkes, C. M., Aslan, M., Goodkin, K., Neimeyer, R. A. (2009). Prolonged grief disorder: Psychometric validation of criteria proposed for DSM-V and ICD-11. *Plos Medicine*, 6(8), e1000121.
- Raab, P. A., Mackintosh, M. A., Gros, D. F., and Morland, L. A. (2015). Impact of comorbid depression on quality of life in male combat Veterans with posttraumatic stress disorder. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*, 52(5), 563-576. doi:10.1682/JRRD.2014.05.0130
- Rheingold, A. A., Zinzow, H., Hawkins, A., Saunders, B. E., and Kilpatrick, D. G. (2012). Prevalence and mental health outcomes of homicide survivors in a

representative US sample of adolescents: data from the 2005 National Survey of Adolescents. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *53*(6), 687-694.

- Rogers, C. H., Floyd, F. J., Seltzer, M. M., Greenberg, J., and Hong, J. K. (2008). Longterm effects of the death of a child on parents' adjustment in midlife. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22(2) 203-211. doi:10.1037/0893-3200.22.2.203
- Rosenberg, A. R., Baker, K. S., Syrjala, K., and Wolfe, J. (2012). Systematic review of psychosocial morbidities among bereaved parents of children with cancer. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, 58(4), 503-512. doi:10.1002/pbc.23386
- Rostila, M., Saarela, J., and Kawachi, I. (2012). The Forgotten Griever: A Nationwide Follow-up Study of Mortality Subsequent to the Death of a Sibling. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 176(4), 338-346.
- Rubin, S. S. (1981). A two-track model of bereavement: Theory and application in research. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *51*(1), 101.
- Rubin, S. S. (1999). The Two-Track Model of Bereavement: Overview, retrospect, and prospect. *Death Studies*, 23(8), 681-714. doi:Doi 10.1080/074811899200731
- Rubin, S. S. (2005). The death of a child is forever: The life course impact of child loss.In *Handbook of bereavement: Theory, research, and intervention (285-299)*:Cambridge University Press.
- Rubin, S. S., Bar Nadav, O., Malkinson, R., Koren, D., Goffer-Shnarch, M., and Michaeli, E. (2009). The Two-Track Model of Bereavement Questionnaire (TTBQ): Development and Validation of a Relational Measure. *Death Studies*, *33*(4), 305-333. doi:Pii 90966439310.1080/07481180802705668
- Rubin, S. S., Malkinson, R., and Witztum, E. (2003). Trauma and bereavement: conceptual and clinical issues revolving around relationships. *Death Studies*, 27(8), 667-690. doi:10.1080/713842342
- Sattler, D. N., Boyd, B., and Kirsch, J. (2014). Trauma-exposed firefighters: relationships among posttraumatic growth, posttraumatic stress, resource

availability, coping and critical incident stress debriefing experience. *Stress and Health*, *30*(5), 356-365. doi:10.1002/smi.2608

- Schaal, S., Dusingizemungu, J. P., Jacob, N., Neuner, F., and Elbert, T. (2012).
 Associations between Prolonged Grief Disorder, Depression, Posttraumatic
 Stress Disorder, and Anxiety in Rwandan Genocide Survivors. *Death Studies*, 36(2), 97-117. doi:10.1080/07481187.2011.573177
- Schaefer, J. A., and Moos, R. H. (1998). *The context for posttraumatic growth: Life crises, individual and social resources and coping.*
- Schroevers, M. J., Helgeson, V. S., Sanderman, R., and Ranchor, A. V. (2010). Type of social support matters for prediction of posttraumatic growth among cancer survivors. *Psycho-Oncology 19*(1), 46-53. doi:10.1002/pon.1501
- Seifter, A., Singh, S., McArdle, P. F., Ryan, K. A., Shuldiner, A. R., Mitchell, B. D., and Schaffer, A. A. (2014). Analysis of the bereavement effect after the death of a spouse in the Amish: a population-based retrospective cohort study. *Bmj Open*, 4(1). doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003670
- Senol-Durak, E. (2014). Stress Related Growth Among Diabetic Outpatients: Role of Social Support, Self-Esteem, and Cognitive Processing. *Social indicators research*, 118(2), 729-739. doi:10.1007/s11205-013-0435-3
- Senol-Durak, E., and Ayvasik, H. B. (2010a). Factors Associated with Posttraumatic Growth Among Myocardial Infarction Patients: Perceived Social Support, Perception of the Event and Coping. *J Clin Psychol Med Settings*, 17(2), 150-158. doi:10.1007/s10880-010-9192-5
- Senol-Durak, E., and Ayvasik, H. B. (2010b). Factors associated with posttraumatic growth among the spouses of myocardial infarction patients. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 15(1), 85-95.
- Senol-Durak, E., Durak, M., and Baş, S. (2016). Development and Pschometric Properties of The Five Stages of Grief Scale. *Unpuplished Manuscript*.

- Senol-Durak, E., and Tedeschi, R. G. (2015). The Factors of Bereavement Related to Post-Traumatic Growth Among American And Turkish College Students. Unpublished Manuscript.
- Shear, M. K., Ghesquiere, A., and Glickman, K. (2013). Bereavement and Complicated Grief. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 15(11). doi:ARTN 40610.1007/s11920-013-0406-z
- Shear, M. K., Simon, N., Wall, M., Zisook, S., Neimeyer, R., Duan, N., Keshaviah, A. (2011). Complicated Grief and Related Bereavement Issues for Dsm-5. *Depression and Anxiety*, 28(2), 103-117. doi:10.1002/da.20780
- Sikkema, K. J., Ranby, K. W., Meade, C. S., Hansen, N. B., Wilson, P. A., and Kochman, A. (2013). Reductions in Traumatic Stress Following a Coping Intervention Were Mediated by Decreases in Avoidant Coping for People Living With HIV/AIDS and Childhood Sexual Abuse. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 81(2), 274-283. doi:10.1037/a0030144
- SPSS, I. (2012). Statistical Package for Social Science. USA: International Business Machines Corporation SPSS Statistics.
- Stevens, G. J., Dunsmore, J. C., Agho, K. E., Taylor, M. R., Jones, A. L., van Ritten, J. J., and Raphael, B. (2013). Long-term health and wellbeing of people affected by the 2002 Bali bombing. *Medical Journal of Australia 198*(5), 273-277. doi:10.5694/mja12.11480
- Stikkelbroek, Y., Bodden, D. H. M., Reitz, E., Vollebergh, W. A. M., and van Baar, A. L. (2016). Mental health of adolescents before and after the death of a parent or sibling. *European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 25(1), 49-59. doi:10.1007/s00787-015-0695-3
- Stikkelbroek, Y., Prinzie, P., de Graaf, R., ten Have, M., and Cuijpers, P. (2012).
 Parental death during childhood and psychopathology in adulthood. *Psychiatry Research 198*(3), 516-520. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2011.10.024

- Stoppelbein, L. A., Greening, L., and Elkin, T. D. (2006). Risk of posttraumatic stress symptoms: A comparison of child survivors of pediatric cancer and parental bereavement. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *31*(4), 367-376. doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jsj055
- Stroebe, M., Boelen, P. A., van den Hout, M., Stroebe, W., Salemink, E., and van den Bout, J. (2007). Ruminative coping as avoidance - A reinterpretation of its function in adjustment to bereavement. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 257(8), 462-472. doi:10.1007/s00406-007-0746-y
- Stroebe, M., Schut, H., and Finkenauer, C. (2001). The traumatization of grief? A conceptual framework for understanding the trauma-bereavement interface. *The Israel Journal of Psychiatry and Related Sciences, 38*(3/4), 185.
- Stroebe, M., Stroebe, W., and Hansson, R. O. (2005). Handbook of bereavement: Theory, research, and intervention: Cambridge University Press.
- Stroebe, W., Abakoumkin, G., and Stroebe, M. (2010). Beyond Depression: Yearning for the Loss of a Loved One. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 61(2), 85-101. doi:10.2190/OM.61.2.a
- Swickert, R., and Hittner, J. (2009). Social support coping mediates the relationship between gender and posttraumatic growth. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 14(3), 387-393.
- Taku, K., Cann, A., Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (2009). Intrusive versus deliberate rumination in posttraumatic growth across US and Japanese samples. *Anxiety, Stress, and Coping, 22*(2), 129-136.
- Tedeschi, R. G. (2011). Posttraumatic growth in combat veterans. *J Clin Psychol Med Settings*, 18(2), 137-144. doi:10.1007/s10880-011-9255-2
- Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (1995). *Trauma and transformation: Growing in the aftermath of suffering*: Sage Publications.

- Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (1996). The Posttraumatic Growth Inventory: measuring the positive legacy of trauma. *J Trauma Stress*, *9*(3), 455-471.
- Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (2004a). *Helping bereaved parents: A clinician's guide*: Routledge.
- Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (2004b). Target Article: "Posttraumatic Growth: Conceptual Foundations and Empirical Evidence". *Psychological Inquiry*, 15(1), 1-18. doi:10.1207/s15327965pli1501_01
- Tedeschi, R. G., and Calhoun, L. G. (2008). Beyond the concept of recovery: Growth and the experience of loss. *Death Studies*, 32(1), 27-39. doi:10.1080/07481180701741251
- Tedeschi, R. G., Cann, A., Taku, K., and Senol-Durak, E. (2016). Psychometric properties of Posttraumatic Growth Extended Version. *Unpublished Manuscript*.
- Tedeschi, R. G., Tedeschi, R. G., Park, C. L., and Calhoun, L. G. (1998). *Posttraumatic* growth: Positive changes in the aftermath of crisis: Routledge.
- Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu (2014). "Adrese Dayalı Nüfus Kayıt Sistemi Sonuçları 2014", (http://www.tuik.gov.tr/PreHaberBultenleri.do?id=16050, retrieved May 1 2016).
- Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu (2015). "Adrese Dayalı Nüfus Kayıt Sistemi Sonuçları 2014", (http://www.tuik.gov.tr/PreHaberBultenleri.do?id=18616, retrieved May 1 2016).
- Ullman, S. E., Relyea, M., Peter-Hagene, L., and Vasquez, A. L. (2013). Trauma histories, substance use coping, PTSD, and problem substance use among sexual assault victims. *Addictive Behaviors*, 38(6), 2219-2223. doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2013.01.027
- United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2013). *World Mortality Report 2013* (United Nations publication).

- Van Den Berg, G. J., Lindeboom, M., and Portrait, F. (2011). Conjugal bereavement effects on health and mortality at advanced ages. *Journal of Health Economics*, 30(4), 774-794. doi:10.1016/j.jhealeco.2011.05.011
- Van Denderen, M., De Keijser, J., Huisman, M., and Boelen, P. A. (2016). Prevalence and Correlates of Self-Rated Posttraumatic Stress Disorder and Complicated Grief in a Community-Based Sample of Homicidally Bereaved Individuals. J Interpers Violence, 31(2) 207-227. doi:10.1177/0886260514555368
- Villacieros, M., Serrano, I., Bermejo, J. C., Magana, M., and Carabias, R. (2014). Social support and psychological well-being as possible predictors of complicated grief in a cross-section of people in mourning. *Anales De Psicologia*, 30(3), 944-951. doi:10.6018/analesps.30.3.154691
- Wakefield, J. C., and Schmitz, M. F. (2013). Normal vs. disordered bereavement-related depression: are the differences real or tautological? *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 127(2), 159-168.
- Webb, M. (2014). "Forgiving" God: Reflections on Psychological Research Describing Spiritual Struggle. *Theology Today*, 71(3), 337-346. doi:10.1177/0040573614542310
- Wei, Y., Jiang, Q. B., and Gietel-Basten, S. (2016). The well-being of bereaved parents in an only-child society. *Death Studies*, 40(1), 22-31. doi:10.1080/07481187.2015.1056563
- Werner-Lin, A., and Biank, N. M. (2012). Holding Parents So They Can Hold Their Children: Grief Work with Surviving Spouses to Support Parentally Bereaved Children. *Omega-Journal of Death and Dying*, 66(1), 1-16. doi:10.2190/OM.66.1.a
- White, J. B. (2004). State feminism, modernization, and the Turkish republican woman. *NWSA Journal*, *15*(3), 145-159.

- Wilson, S. C., and Supiano, K. P. (2011). Experiences of Veterans' Widows Following Conjugal Bereavement: A Qualitative Analysis. *Journal of Women and Aging*, 23(1), 77-93. doi:Pii 932725722 10.1080/08952841.2011.540479
- Wolchik, S. A., Ma, Y., Tein, J. Y., Sandler, I. N., and Ayers, T. S. (2008). Parentally bereaved children's grief: Self-system beliefs as mediators of the relations between grief and stressors and caregiver-child relationship quality. *Death Studies*, 32(7), 597-620. doi:10.1080/07481180802215551
- Worden, J. W. (2002). Grief counseling and grief therapy: A handbook for the mental health practitioner (3 ed.): Springer Publishing Company.
- Worden, J. W. (2009). Grief counseling and grief therapy: A handbook for the mental health practitioner (4 ed.): Springer Publishing Company.
- Yilmaz, M., and Zara, A. (2016). Traumatic loss and posttraumatic growth: the effect of traumatic loss related factors on posttraumatic growth. *Anadolu Psikiyatri Dergisi-Anatolian Journal of Psychiatry*, 17(1), 5-11. doi:10.5455/apd.188311
- Yu, X.-n., Lau, J. T., Zhang, J., Mak, W. W., Choi, K. C., Lui, W. W., and Chan, E. Y. (2010). Posttraumatic growth and reduced suicidal ideation among adolescents at month 1 after the Sichuan Earthquake. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *123*(1), 327-331.
- Zhang, W., Yan, T. T., Du, Y. S., and Liu, X. H. (2013). Relationship between coping, rumination and posttraumatic growth in mothers of children with autism spectrum disorders. *Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders*, 7(10), 1204-1210. doi:10.1016/j.rasd.2013.07.008

APPENDICES

Appendix A: Demographic Information Form

Doğum Tarihiniz:/....../.......... (Gün/Ay/ Yıl)

Cinsiyetiniz: Kadın () Erkek ()

Medeni durumunuz: Bekar () Evli () Boşanmış () Dul ()

*Evli iseniz nasıl evlendiniz?: Görücü usulü () Tanışarak ()
*Kaç yıldır berabersiniz?
*Varsa çocuklarınız: 1 () 2 () 3 () 4 () 5 ve daha fazlası ()

Ailenizin aylık toplam geliri? :.....(TL)

Şu an nasıl ikamet ediyorsunuz?:Tek Başına ()Çekirdek Aile ile ()Kalabalık Aile ile()

Mesleğiniz:

Memur ()	Öğretmen/ÖğretimÜyes	
İşçi ()	i () Mimar/Mühendis (Yönetici ()
Ev Hanımı ())	Çiftçi ()
Sağlık Personeli ()	Esnaf ()	Güvenlik Personeli ()
Serbest meslek ()	Tekniker/Teknisyen ()	İşsiz ()
Öğrenci ()	Emekli()	Diğer:
Halen çalışıyor musunuz? Evet () Hayır ()		Hiç Çalışmadım ()

Eğitim durumunuz:

Okur-yazar ()	İlkokul mezunu ()	Ortaokul mezunu () Lise mezunu (
) Yüksekokul mezunu ()	Üniversite mezunu ()	Yüksek lisans/Doktora mezunu ()

HERKES HAYATINDA KAYIPLAR YAŞAYABİLİR.

Aşağıdaki sorular sizin kayıp yaşantılarınızla ilgilidir.

Lütfen, **ŞU ANA KADAR** kaybettiğiniz kişileri (Birden fazla seçenek isaretleyebilirsiniz).

- Anne
- o Baba
- Kardeş
- o Eş
- o Çocuk
- Dede
- Anneanne / Babaanne 0

- o Amca/Dayı
- Hala/Teyze 0
- Sevdiğiniz bir kişi 0
- Duygusal ilişkiniz olan bir kişi 0
- Arkadaş 0
- Diğer (lütfen belirtiniz) 0

.

Lütfen, SON BİR YIL İÇİNDE varsa kaybettiğiniz kişileri (eğer sizin bir kaybınız yoksa **eşinizin kaybettiği kişileri**) işaretleyiniz. (Birden fazla seçenek işaretleyebilirsiniz).

- Anne 0
- o Baba
- Kardeş
- o Eş
- Çocuk
- Dede
- Anneanne / Babaanne \cap

- o Amca/Dayı
- Hala/Teyze
- Sevdiğiniz bir kişi
- Duygusal ilişkiniz olan bir kişi 0
- Arkadaş 0
- Diğer (lütfen belirtiniz)
- .

Lütfen kaybedilen kişiler arasında kaybı sizi EN ÇOK etkileyen kişiyi seçiniz.

- Anne 0
- o Baba
- Kardeş
- o Es
- o Cocuk
- o Dede
- Anneanne / Babaanne
- o Amca/Dayı
- o Hala/Teyze
- Sevdiğiniz bir kişi
- Duygusal ilişkiniz olan bir kişi
- o Arkadas
- Diğer (lütfen belirtiniz)

.
Kaybettiğiniz kişinin cinsiyeti? Erkek: () Kadın: ()

Kaybettiğiniz kişinin vefat ettiği yaş? :.....

Yakınınızı ne kadar süre önce (kaç yıl, kaç ay önce) kaybettiniz. Net süreyi bilmiyorsanız yaklaşık olarak yıl değeri giriniz.

Yıl: Ay: (Ör: Yıl:**3**.... Ay:**5**.....)

Yakınınızı kaybetme nedeniniz neydi?

- Ani hastalık (kanser, beyin kanaması vs.)
- Akut (birden bire) rahatsızlık (kalpkrizi, zehirlenme vb.)
- o Kronik Hastalık (Diyabet, Alzeimer/Demans, Tansiyon vb.)
- o Doğum öncesi/sırası komplikasyonlar
- o Trafik kazası
- Diğer kazalar (iş/ev kazları, boğulma vb.)
- Doğal afetler (deprem, sel, çığ vb.)
- o İntihar
- o Biri tarafından öldürülme (cinayet, terör, saldırı, soygun vb.)
- Diğer (Lütfen detaylı olarak belirtiniz)

Kaybınız ani ve beklenmedik bir şekilde mi gerçekleşti? Evet () Hayır ()

Kaybınızdan sonra bir psikiyatrist ya da bir psikologdan profesyonel bir yardım aldınız mı?

- o Yardım almadım
- o Psikoterapi
- Psikiyatrik yardım/ İlaç tedavisi
- Psikoterapi + ilaç tedavisi

Lütfen bu bölümü geçen yıllar içinde kaybından en çok etkilendiğiniz kişiyi düşünerek doldurunuz (bir önceki soruda işaretlediğiniz kişiyi düşünerek).

	Çok kötü					Çok iyi
İlişkinizin kalitesi?	1()	2()	3()	4()	5()	6()

Kaybınızdan önce, onunla ne sıklıkta etkileşim halindeydiniz?

	Hiç					Çok Sık
Etkileşim düzeyiniz?	1()	2()	3()	4()	5()	6()

Kaybınızdan önce, onunla olan ilişkinizde birbirinize ne derece destek olurdunuz? Kaybınızdan önce, ilişkiniz ne derece destekleyiciydi?

	Hiç				Tamamen	
	destekleyici					değil
	destekley					
İlişkinizin destekleyiciliği	1()	2()	3()	4()	5()	6()

Kaybınızı ne dereceye kadar kontrol edilemez olarak değerlendirirsiniz? (Yaşanılan kayıpne derece önlenebilirdi?)

Hiç					Tama	amen
Kontrol Ec	lilemez			Ko	ntrol Edilebili	r
1()	2()	3()	4()	5()	6()	

Appendix B: Posttraumatic Growt Inventory - X Version

Aşağıda yer alan her cümleyi dikkatle okuyunuz. Yukarıdaki sorularda bahsettiğiniz sizin ya da eşinizin kaybından sonra, kayba bağlı olarak ne derece değiştiğinizi, aşağıdaki ölçekte uygun gelen seçenekle işaretleyiniz.

Not: Eğer bir kaybınız yoksa soruları genel yaşam durumunuza göre değerlendiriniz.

Examples of Items

- 1.Hayatımda neyin önemli olduğu ile ilgili önceliklerimi değiştirdim.
- 2.Hayatımın değerini daha çok takdir ediyorum.
- 9. Duygularımı ifade etmeye daha istekliyim.
- 17. Değişmesi gereken şeyleri değiştirmeyi denemeye daha istekliyim.
- 29. Dünya ile aramdaki uyum daha anlamlı gelmeye başladı.

Appendix C: Core Bereavement Inventory

Aşağıdaki sorular bir süre önce **sizin ya da eşinizin** kaybetmiş olduğunuz sevdiğiniz kişiyle alakalı olarak yaşadıklarınız ve hissettikleriniz hakkındadır. Kaybettiğiniz kişi sorularda **"O"** ile belirtilmiştir.

Examples of Items

1. O'nun vefatına ilişkin olaylarla ilgili hayaller zihninizde canlanıyor mu?

7. O'nun tekrar yanınızda bulunduğunu ya da tekrar bir araya geldiğinizi düşündüğünüz oluyor mu?

12.Herhangi bir sebepten dolayı O'nun artık geri gelmeyeceği gerçeği ile yüzleştiğinizde acı çekiyor musunuz?

17. Fotoğraf, müzik, bazı yerler ve durumlar gibi O'nu hatırlatan şeyler hayattan yeterince zevk alamamanıza neden oluyor mu?

Appendix D: The Five Stages of Grief Scale

Yaşanan bir kaybın ardından, kaybı yaşayan kişiler tarafından düşünülen ve söylenen en yaygın ifadeler aşağıda örneklendirilmiştir. Sizden bu ifadelerin **ŞU AN** size ne kadar uygun olduğunu derecelendirmeniz istenmektedir.

Examples of Items

1. 'Hayır, o ölmedi, ölemez.' ' Gerçekten ölmüş olmaz, bu duyduğum/yaşadığım' doğru değil.' 'Sanki şimdi şu kapıdan içeri girecekmiş gibi.'

2. 'İşte şimdi bittim ben. Hayat benim için anlamsızlaştı. Şu an hiç bir şey hissetmiyorum.'

7. 'O geri gelsin onu asla ve asla üzmeyeceğim. Üzerine titreyeceğim. Bunu garanti ediyorum.'

10. 'Onsuz yasam çok anlamsız.' 'Yaşamdan tat alamıyorum'. 'Onu bana hatırlatan her şey (fotoğraf, film, müzik vs.) hayattan zevk almamı engelliyor.' ' Tüm ümidimi kaybettim.'

14. 'Hayat devam ediyor ve ben daha iyiyim.' 'Eskisine göre kendimi daha güçlü hissediyorum.'

17. 'Artık onu anımsatan şeylerden kaçınmıyorum', ' 'Onu artık daha güzel anımsıyorum'. 'Onu, kendimi ve diğerlerini affettim.'

Appendix E: Informed Consent Form

Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Klinik Psikoloji Anabilim Dalı'nda Yüksek Lisans Tezi olarak Doç. Dr. Emre Şenol-Durak danışmanlığında yürütülmekte olan "Kayıp Yaşantısı Olan Bireylerde Travma Sonrası Gelişim ve Temel Yas Unsurları: Yasın Beş Aşamasının İncelenmesi" adlı tez çalışmasına davet edilmektesiniz.

Karar vermeden önce çalışmanın neden ve nasıl yapılacağını anlamanız oldukça önemlidir. Bu nedenle lütfen biraz zaman ayırarak aşağıdaki bilgileri dikkatlice okuyunuz ve isterseniz başkalarıyla tartışınız. Açık olmayan bir bölüm varsa veya daha ayrıntılı bir bilgiye ihtiyaç duyarsanız lütfen arayınız.

Araştırmaya katılmayı kabul eden kişilere yaşadıkları kaybın doğası, duygusal başa çıkma, sosyal destek ve genel sağlıkla ilgili sorular yöneltilecektir. Toplam katılımcı sayının 500 olması beklenmektedir. Araştırma anketlerine yanıt vermek ortalama olarak 20 dk. sürmektedir.

Çalışmaya katılmak tamamen **GÖNÜLLÜK** ve **GİZLİLİK** esasına bağlıdır. Çalışmaya katılmamakta veya herhangi bir zamanda herhangi bir nedenle ya da neden göstermeksizin araştırmadan çekilme durumunda size yönelik olumsuz hiçbir sonuç bulunmamaktadır. Çalışmaya vermiş olduğunuz **cevaplar ve kişisel bilgiler** sadece araştırma amacıyla kullanılacaktır.

Bu çalışmaya katılımınızdan dolayı hiçbir fiziksel, psikolojik, sosyal, ekonomik vb. risk ya da rahatsızlık yaşamayacağınız öngörülmektedir. Ancak, katılım sırasında sorulardan veya başka bir nedenden dolayı kendinizi kötü hissederseniz çalışmayı yarıda bırakma hakkına sahipsiniz. Bunun yanı sıra, bu çalışmanın size verdiği rahatsızlığı dilerseniz konuşabiliriz.

Bu çalışma sonunda elde edilen bilgiler sadece bilimsel amaçla kullanılacak ve hiçbir kimlik bilginiz paylaşılmayacaktır. Eğer siz de bu çalışmanın sonuçları hakkında bilgilendirilmek isterseniz bilgiler sizinle de paylaşılacaktır. Çalışma hakkında her türlü bilgi ve sorularınızı Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi Araştırma Görevlisi *Samet Baş'* a iletebilirsiniz.

Çalışmaya vermiş olduğunuz destekten dolayı çok teşekkür ederiz.

Not: Bu araştırma Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi İnsan Araştırmaları Etik Kurulu tarafından onaylanmıştır.